### UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

### FORM 6-K

Report of Foreign Private Issuer Pursuant to Rule 13a-16 or 15d-16 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

For the Month of July, 2011

1-15240 (Commission File Number)

## JAMES HARDIE INDUSTRIES SE

(Translation of registrant's name into English)

Europa House, Second Floor Harcourt Centre Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland (Address of principal executive offices)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant files or will file annual reports under cover Form 20-F or Form 40-F.

Form 20-F ☑ Form 40-F □

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is submitting the Form 6-K in paper as permitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(1): Not Applicable

Indicate by check mark if the registrant is submitting the Form 6-K in paper as permitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b)(7): Not Applicable

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

3 4 5

Safe Harbor Statement Exhibit Index Signatures EX-99.1 EX-99.2 EX-99.3

#### Safe Harbor Statements

This Form 6-K contains forward-looking statements. James Hardie may from time to time make forward-looking statements in its periodic reports filed with or furnished to the SEC, on Forms 20-F and 6-K, in its annual reports to shareholders, in offering circulars, invitation memoranda and prospectuses, in media releases and other written materials and in oral statements made by the company's officers, directors or employees to analysts, institutional investors, existing and potential lenders, representatives of the media and others. Statements that are not historical facts are forward-looking statements and such forward-looking statements are statements made pursuant to the Safe Harbor Provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

Examples of forward-looking statements include:

- statements about the company's future performance;
- projections of the company's results of operations or financial condition;
- statements regarding the company's plans, objectives or goals, including those relating to strategies, initiatives, competition, acquisitions, dispositions and/or our products;
- expectations concerning the costs associated with the suspension or closure of operations at any of the company's plants and future plans with respect to any such plants;
- expectations that the company's credit facilities will be extended or renewed;
- expectations concerning dividend payments and share buy-back;
- statements concerning the company's corporate and tax domiciles and potential changes to them, including potential tax charges;
- statements regarding tax liabilities and related audits, reviews and proceedings;
- statements as to the possible consequences of proceedings brought against the company and certain of its former directors and officers by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (ASIC);
- expectations about the timing and amount of contributions to the Asbestos Injuries Compensation Fund (AICF), a special purpose fund for the compensation of proven Australian asbestos-related personal injury and death claims;
- expectations concerning indemnification obligations;
- statements about product or environmental liabilities; and
- statements about economic conditions, such as economic or housing recovery, the levels of new home construction, unemployment levels, changes or stability in
  housing values, the availability of mortgages and other financing, mortgage and other interest rates, housing affordability and supply, the levels of foreclosures and
  home resales, currency exchange rates and consumer confidence.

Words such as "believe," "anticipate," "plan," "expect," "intend," "target," "estimate," "project," "predict," "forecast," "guideline," "aim," "will," "should," "likely," "continue" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements but are not the exclusive means of identifying such statements. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements and all such forward-looking statements are qualified in their entirety by reference to the following cautionary statements.

Forward-looking statements are based on the company's current expectations, estimates and assumptions and because forward-looking statements address future results, events and conditions, they, by their very nature, involve inherent risks and uncertainties, many of which are unforeseeable and beyond the company's control. Such known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors may cause actual results, performance or other achievements to differ materially from the anticipated results, performance or achievements expressed, projected or implied by these forward-looking statements. These factors, some of which are discussed under "Risk Factors" in Section 3 of the Form 20-F filed with the US Securities and Exchange Commission on 29 June 2011 include, but are not limited to: all matters relating to or arising out of the prior manufacture of products that contained asbestos by current and former James Hardie subsidiaries; required contributions to the AICF, any shortfall in the AICF and the effect of currency exchange rate movements on the amount recorded in the company's financial statements as an asbestos liability; governmental loan facility to the AICF; compliance with and changes in tax laws and treatments; competition and product pricing in the markets in which the company operates; the consequences of product failures or defects; exposure to environmental, asbestos or other legal proceedings; general economic and market conditions; the supply and cost of raw materials; possible increases in competition and the potential that competitors could copy the company's products; reliance on a small number of customers; a customer's inability to pay; compliance with and changes in environmental and health and safety laws; risks of conducting business internationally; compliance with and changes in laws and regulations; the effect of the transfer of the company's corporate domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland to become an Irish SE including employee relations, changes in corporate governance and potential tax benefits; currency exchange risks; dependence on customer preference and the concentration of the company's customer base on large format retail customers, distributors and dealers; dependence on residential and commercial construction markets; the effect of adverse changes in climate or weather patterns; possible inability to renew credit facilities on terms favorable to the company, or at all; acquisition or sale of businesses and business segments; changes in the company's key management personnel; inherent limitations on internal controls; use of accounting estimates; and all other risks identified in the company's reports filed with Australian, Irish and US securities agencies and exchanges (as appropriate). The company cautions you that the foregoing list of factors is not exhaustive and that other risks and uncertainties may cause actual results to differ materially from those in forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made and are statements of the company's current expectations concerning future results, events and conditions.



#### EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No. Exhibit 99.1	Description JHI SE Irish Statutory Accounts
Exhibit 99.2	AGM Pack*
Exhibit 99.3	NYSE Annual Affirmation

\* The 2011 Annual Report was previously submitted to the US Securities and Exchange Commission on Form 6-K in paper, as permitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b) (1), on 12 July 2011 and 18 July 2011.

4

### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

#### James Hardie Industries SE

Date: Wednesday, 20 July 2011

By: <u>/s/ Marcin Firek</u> Marcin Firek Company Secretary

### EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No. Exhibit 99.1	Description JHI SE Irish Statutory Accounts
Exhibit 99.2	AGM Pack*
Exhibit 99.3	NYSE Annual Affirmation

\* The 2011 Annual Report was previously submitted to the US Securities and Exchange Commission on Form 6-K in paper, as permitted by Regulation S-T Rule 101(b) (1), on 12 July 2011 and 18 July 2011.

1

James Hardie Industries SE

Directors' Report and Consolidated Financial Statements

For the Year Ended 31 March 2011

James Hardie Industries SE Table of Contents

Directors' Report	4
Statement of Directors' Responsibilities	42
Independent Auditors' Report	43
Consolidated Profit and Loss Account	45
Consolidated Balance Sheet	46
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	47
Consolidated Reconciliation of Movement in Shareholders' Equity	48
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	49
Glossary of Abbreviations and Terms	102
Forward-Looking Statements	103
Company Balance Sheet	105
Notes to the Company Balance Sheet	106
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts	3

#### Directors' Report For the year ended 31 March 2011

The directors present their report and audited consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended 31 March 2011 on the consolidated entity consisting of James Hardie Industries SE (formerly James Hardie Industries N.V.) and its direct and indirect wholly-owned subsidiaries and special purpose entity, collectively referred to as either the "Company", "we", "us" or "our" and "JHI SE", together with its subsidiaries as of the time relevant to the applicable reference, the "James Hardie Group," unless the context indicates otherwise.

The directors have elected to prepare the consolidated financial statements in accordance with section 1 of the Companies (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009, which provides that a true and fair view of the state of affairs and profit or loss may be given by preparing the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAP), as defined in Section 1(1) of the Companies (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009, to the extent that the use of those principles in the preparation of the financial statements does not contravene any provision of the Companies Acts or of any regulations made thereunder.

#### Reorganisation

In August 2009, the Company's shareholders approved Stage 1 of a two-stage re-domicile proposal (together, the "Re-domicile") to change our registered corporate domicile from The Netherlands to the Republic of Ireland (which we refer to as "Ireland"). Following this vote, in February 2010, the Company completed its transformation from a public limited liability corporation registered in The Netherlands ("Naamloze Vennootschap" (N.V.)) to a Dutch Societas Europaea ("Dutch SE") registered in The Netherlands, and accordingly, the legal name of the Company was changed to James Hardie Industries SE. On 2 June 2010, our shareholders approved Stage 2 of the Re-domicile. Following this vote, on 17 June 2010, the Company changed its registered corporate domicile to Ireland and became subject to Irish law in addition to the Council of the European Union's Regulation on the Statute for a European Company ("SE Regulations"), relevant European Union Council Regulations and relevant European Union Directives. In addition, we continue to operate under the regulatory requirements of numerous jurisdictions and organisations, including the Australian Securities Exchange, Australian Securities and Investments Commission (which we refer to as "ASIC"), the New York Stock Exchange, the United States Securities Exchange Commission, the Irish Takeovers Panel and various other rulemaking bodies. We became an Irish tax resident on 29 June 2010.

#### **Principal Activities**

The principal activities of the Company during fiscal year 2011 were the manufacture and marketing of fibre cement products in the United States, Australia, New Zealand, the Philippines and Europe.

The Company's fibre cement products are used in a number of markets, including new residential construction (single and multi-family housing), manufactured housing (mobile and pre-fabricated homes), repair and remodeling and a variety of commercial and industrial applications (stores, warehouses, offices, hotels, motels, schools, libraries, museums, dormitories, hospitals, detention facilities, religious buildings and gymnasiums). The Company manufactures numerous types of fibre cement products with a variety of patterned profiles and surface finishes for a range of applications, including external siding and soffit lining, internal linings, facades, fencing and floor and tile underlayments.

#### Review of the Development and Performance of the Business

#### **Trends and Economic Events**

The Company's products are primarily sold in the residential housing markets. Residential construction levels fluctuate based on new home construction activity and the repair and renovation of existing homes.

These levels of activity are affected by many factors, including home mortgage interest rates, the availability of financing to homeowners to purchase a new home or make improvements to their existing homes, inflation rates, unemployment levels, existing home sales, the average age and the size of housing stocks, consumer home repair and renovation spending, gross domestic product growth and consumer confidence levels. A number of these factors continued to be generally unfavourable during fiscal year 2011, resulting in weaker residential construction activity, particularly in the United States and New Zealand.

According to the US Census Bureau, single family housing starts, which are a key driver for our performance, decreased 7% to 446,400 units in fiscal year 2011 compared to fiscal year 2010.

According to the Australian Bureau of Statistics, total dwellings approved increased 3% in fiscal year 2011 compared to fiscal year 2010, with detached houses down 10%.

#### **Operating Results**

The following table shows our selected financial and operating data for continuing operations for fiscal years 2011 and 2010, expressed in millions of US dollars, unless otherwise stated:

		Fiscal Years Ended 31 March		
	2011	2010	Favourable (Unfavourable) Change	
Net sales:				
USA and Europe Fibre Cement	\$ 814	.0 \$ 828.1	(2)%	
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement	353	296.5	19	
Total net sales	1,167	1,124.6	4	
Cost of goods sold	(775	.1) (708.5)	(9)	
Gross profit	391	.9 416.1	(6)	
Selling, general and administrative expenses	(173	.4) (185.8)		
Research and development expenses	(28	5.0) (27.1)	(3)	
Asbestos adjustments	(85	.8) (224.2)	62	
Operating income (loss)	104	.7 (21.0)		
Net interest expense	(4	.4) (4.0)	(10)	
Other (expense) income	(3	.7) 6.3		
Income (loss) before income taxes	96	.6 (18.7)		
Income tax expense	(443	.6) (66.2)		
Net loss	\$ (347	<u>(84.9)</u> <u>(84.9)</u>	%	
Volume (mmsf):				
USA and Europe Fibre Cement	1,248	1,303.7	(4)	
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement	407	389.6	5	
Average net sale price per unit (per msf):				
USA and Europe Fibre Cement		52 US\$ 635	3	
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement	A\$ 9	16 A\$ 894	2	

Total Net Sales. Total net sales increased 4% from US\$1,124.6 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$1,167.0 million in fiscal year 2011. Net sales in fiscal year 2011 was favourably impacted by an increase in the average net sales price and an appreciation of the Asia Pacific currencies against the US dollar.

USA and Europe Fibre Cement Net Sales. Net sales decreased 2% from US\$828.1 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$814.0 million in fiscal year 2011 due to lower sales volume, partially offset by a higher average net sales price.

Sales volume decreased 4% from 1,303.7 million square feet in fiscal year 2010 to 1,248.0 million square feet in fiscal year 2011, primarily due to weaker demand for our products in the US caused by the prolonged weakness in housing construction activity. The average net sales price increased 3% from US\$635 per thousand square feet in fiscal year 2010 to US\$652 per thousand square feet in fiscal year 2011 as a result of a price increase and a favourable shift in product mix.

USA and Europe Fibre Cement fiscal year 2011 operating income was 23% below prior year due to an increase in input costs (primarily pulp and freight), lower sales volume, unfavourable cost absorption driven by lower production volume and higher labour cost per unit manufactured, and unfavourable manufacturing performance, partially offset by a higher average net sales price and a reduction in SG&A expenses. USA and Europe Fibre Cement operating income was favourably impacted by the European business, which delivered a strong result as both sales volume and average net sales price increased in fiscal year 2011 compared to fiscal year 2010.

U.S. single family housing starts (as reported by the U.S. Census Bureau) for the year ended 31 March 2011 were 446,400 units, down 7.3% from 481,000 units in the year ended 31 March 2010 and down 74% from the financial year ended 31 March 2006 peak of 1.73 million units.

For fiscal year 2011, the average Northern Bleached Softwood Kraft (which is the Company's benchmark grade of pulp and referred to as "NBSK") pulp price was US\$978 per ton, up 30.4% compared to US\$750 per ton for fiscal year 2010. Input costs are expected to remain high with NBSK pulp prices forecast to remain at or above US\$1,000 per ton. In April 2011, the average NBSK pulp price rose to US\$1,020 per ton from US\$990 per ton in March 2011.

Similarly, freight costs in the U.S. were higher for fiscal year 2011 compared to fiscal year 2010 with the majority of the increase impacting the fourth quarter result. Freight costs rose due to higher truck rates attributed to flatbed truck supply constraints (as the broader US economy recovers), higher fuel costs and product mix shifts.

Notwithstanding improved affordability, increasing levels of household formation and falling stocks of new and existing houses for sale, a recovery in the sector continues to be inhibited by a combination of factors such as relatively low levels of consumer confidence, limited access to credit for prospective home buyers, falling housing values and the continued supply of foreclosed properties.

Asia Pacific Fibre Cement Net Sales. Net sales increased 19% from US\$296.5 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$353.0 million in fiscal year 2011. The higher value of the Asia Pacific business' currencies against the US dollar accounted for 12% of this increase. The underlying Australian dollar business results accounted for the remaining 7% increase, as both sales volume and average net sales price increased.

Asia Pacific Fibre Cement sales volume was up 5% in fiscal year 2011 compared to fiscal year 2010 as a strong sales effort across the region and particularly in Australia delivered improved results. When combined with the sustained growth in primary demand for fibre cement and market share gains, these factors helped to offset a moderation in market conditions in the second half of fiscal year 2011.

In Australia, increases in mortgage interest rates, along with wet weather along the eastern seaboard and the end of the government social housing construction initiative, had a dampening effect upon the Australian residential housing construction market in the fourth quarter. According to the Australian Bureau of Statistics, total dwellings approved increased 3% compared to fiscal year 2010, with detached houses down 10%.

In Australia, the Scyon™ branded product range continued to build momentum over the course of fiscal year 2011. In New Zealand, the business faced continued challenges as business and consumer confidence fell during fiscal year 2011 and subsequently the construction of residential houses fell to historically low levels. The business has also had to contend with increased competition from imported products. In the Philippines, sales volume decreased slightly in fiscal year 2011 compared to fiscal year 2010. Improved sales of differentiated products and relatively strong underlying market conditions during fiscal year 2011 were partially offset by a mechanical failure during the second quarter.

Gross profit. Gross profit decreased 6% from US\$416.1 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$391.9 million in fiscal year 2011. The gross profit margin decreased 3.4 percentage points from 37.0% in fiscal year 2010 to 33.6% in fiscal year 2011.

USA and Europe Fibre Cement gross profit decreased 16% compared to fiscal year 2010, of which 9% was due to an increase in input costs (primarily pulp and freight), 6% due to lower sales volume and 6% due to unfavourable cost absorption and higher labour cost per unit manufactured driven primarily by lower production volume, partially offset by a 5% benefit from an increase in average net sales price. The gross profit margin of the USA and Europe Fibre Cement business decreased by 5.6 percentage points.

Asia Pacific Fibre Cement gross profit increased 30% compared to fiscal year 2010, of which 13% resulted from favourable currency exchange rate movements in the Asia Pacific business' currencies compared to the US dollar. In Australian dollars, gross profit increased 17%, of which 9% was due to an increase in average net sales price, 5% due to higher sales volume, 4% due to improved manufacturing performance and 3% due to lower fixed unit cost of manufacturing as fixed costs were spread over higher production volume, partially offset by a 3% detriment due to increased pulp costs and 1% detriment due to a mechanical failure in the Philippines facility that occurred during the second quarter of fiscal year 2011. The gross profit margin of the Asia Pacific Fibre Cement business increased by 2.8 percentage points.

Selling, general and administrative ("SG&A") expenses . SG&A expenses decreased 7%, from US\$185.8 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$173.4 million in fiscal year 2011. The decrease was primarily due to recoveries from third parties of US\$10.3 million related to the costs of bringing and defending appeals for certain of the ten former officers and directors involved in the ASIC proceedings, partially offset by higher SG&A expenses in the Asia Pacific Fibre Cement segment. As a percentage of sales, SG&A expenses declined 1.6 percentage points to 14.9%. Further information on general corporate costs is included below.

#### ASIC Proceedings

For the year ended 31 March 2011, we incurred legal costs related to the ASIC proceedings of US\$1.6 million. Our cumulative net costs in relation to the ASIC proceedings from their commencement in February 2007 to 31 March 2011 have totalled US\$14.4 million.

During the second quarter of fiscal year 2011, we entered into agreements with third parties and subsequently received payment for US\$10.3 million related to the costs of the ASIC proceedings for certain of the ten former officers and directors. This resulted in a net benefit of US\$8.7 million in fiscal year 2011, compared to an expense of US\$3.4 million in fiscal year 2010. ASIC recoveries are included as a component of SG&A expense for the year ended 31 March 2011.

See Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements for further information on the ASIC Proceedings.

Research and development expenses. Research and development expenses include costs associated with "core" research projects that are designed to benefit all business units. These costs are recorded in the Research and Development segment rather than being attributed to individual business units. These costs were 8% higher for fiscal year 2011 at US\$16.9 million compared to fiscal year 2010.

Other research and development costs associated with commercialisation projects in business units are included in the business unit segment results. In total, these costs were 3% lower for the fiscal year 2011 at US\$11.1 million compared to fiscal year 2010.

Asbestos adjustments. The Company's asbestos adjustments are derived from an estimate of future Australian asbestos-related liabilities in accordance with the Amended and Restated Final Funding Agreement (as amended from time to time, the "AFFA") that was signed with the New South Wales (which we refer to as "NSW") Government in November 2006 and approved by the Company's security holders in February 2007.

The discounted central estimate of the asbestos liability has decreased from A\$1.537 billion at 31 March 2010 to A\$1.478 billion at 31 March 2011. The reduction in the discounted central estimate of A\$59 million is primarily due to a reduction in the projected future number of claims to be reported for a number of disease types.

The asbestos-related assets and liabilities are denominated in Australian dollars. Therefore the reported value of these asbestos-related assets and liabilities in our Consolidated Balance Sheet in US dollars is subject to adjustment, with a corresponding effect on our Consolidated Profit and Loss Account, depending on the closing exchange rate between the two currencies at the balance sheet date.

For fiscal year 2011, the Australian dollar appreciated against the US dollar by 13%, compared to a 33% appreciation in fiscal year 2010.

The Company receives an updated actuarial estimate as of 31 March each year. The last actuarial assessment was performed as of 31 March 2011. The asbestos adjustments for the fiscal years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010 are as follows:

		Fiscal Years Ended 31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
Change in estimates	\$ 21.5	\$ (3.3)	
Effect of foreign exchange movements	(107.3)	(220.9)	
Asbestos adjustments	<u>\$ (85.8)</u>	<u>\$ (224.2)</u>	

#### Claims Data

The number of new claims filed in fiscal year 2011 of 494 is lower than new claims of 535 reported for fiscal year 2010, and below actuarial expectations for the fiscal year 2011.

The number of settled claims in fiscal year 2011 of 459 is lower than claims settled of 540 for the fiscal year 2010.

The average claim settlement of A\$204,000 for fiscal year 2011 is A\$13,000 higher than fiscal year 2010 but below the actuarial expectations for fiscal year 2011.

Asbestos claims paid of A\$100.6 million for fiscal year 2011 were lower than the actuarial expectation of A\$117.0 million. The lower-than-expected expenditure was due to lower settlement activity and lower-than-expected claim settlement sizes.

All figures provided in this Claims Data section are gross of insurance and other recoveries. See Note 11 to our consolidated financial statements for further information on asbestos adjustments.

Operating income (loss). Operating income moved from a loss of US\$21.0 million in fiscal year 2010 to income of US\$104.7 million in fiscal year 2011. Fiscal year 2011 operating income includes net

unfavourable asbestos adjustments of US\$85.8 million, Asbestos Injuries Compensation Fund (which we refer to as "AICF") SG&A expenses of US\$2.2 million and a net benefit related to ASIC proceedings of US\$8.7 million. In fiscal year 2010, operating loss included net unfavourable asbestos adjustments of US\$224.2 million, AICF SG&A expense of US\$2.1 million and ASIC expenses of US\$3.4 million.

USA and Europe Fibre Cement operating income fell 23% from US\$208.5 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$160.3 million in fiscal year 2011. The decrease was primarily due to an increase in input costs (primarily pulp and freight), lower sales volume, unfavourable cost absorption driven by lower production volume and higher labour cost per unit manufactured, and unfavourable manufacturing performance, partially offset by a higher average net sales price and a reduction in SG&A expenses. The USA and Europe Fibre Cement operating income margin was 5.5 percentage points lower at 19.7%.

Asia Pacific Fibre Cement operating income increased 35% from US\$58.7 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$79.4 million in fiscal year 2011, of which 13% was attributed to appreciation of the Asia Pacific business' currencies compared to the US dollar. In Australian dollars, Asia Pacific Fibre Cement operating income increased 22% primarily due to an increase in average net sales price, higher sales volume, lower fixed unit cost of manufacturing as fixed costs were spread over higher production volume and improved manufacturing performance, partially offset by higher input costs (primarily pulp) and a mechanical failure in the Philippines facility that temporarily halted production during the second quarter of fiscal year 2011. The Asia Pacific Fibre Cement operating income margin was 2.7 percentage points higher at 22.5%.

General corporate costs. General corporate costs decreased 37% from US\$42.9 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$26.9 million in fiscal year 2011. General corporate costs in fiscal year 2011 have been materially impacted by US\$10.3 million recovered from third parties in respect of prior period ASIC expenses.

ASIC expenses moved from an expense of US\$3.4 million in fiscal year 2010 to a benefit of US\$8.7 million in fiscal year 2011.

General corporate costs excluding ASIC expenses and domicile change related costs for fiscal year 2011 increased from US\$30.4 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$33.8 million in fiscal year 2011 primarily due to a US\$7.6 million non-recurring write-back of a legal provision recognised in fiscal year 2010.

Net interest expense. Net interest expense increased from US\$4.0 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$4.4 million in fiscal year 2011. Net interest expense in fiscal year 2011 includes a realised loss of US\$3.9 million on interest rate swaps and interest and borrowing costs relating to our external credit facilities of US\$5.0 million, partially offset by AICF interest income of US\$4.3 million. Net interest expense for fiscal year 2010 includes a realised loss on interest rate swaps of US\$2.5 million and interest and borrowing costs relating to our external credit facilities of US\$3.3 million.

Other (expense) income. Other expense moved from income of US\$6.3 million in fiscal year 2010 to an expense of US\$3.7 million in fiscal year 2011. This movement is primarily due to an unrealised loss resulting from a change in the fair value of interest rate swap contracts of US\$3.8 million in fiscal year 2011, compared to an unrealised loss of US\$0.4 million in fiscal year 2010. In addition, a realised gain of US\$6.7 million was recognised in fiscal year 2010, which resulted from the sale of restricted short-term investments held by the AICF that did not recur in fiscal year 2011.

Income tax expense. Income tax expense increased from US\$66.2 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$443.6 million in fiscal year 2011, as further explained below. Our effective tax rate on earnings excluding asbestos and tax adjustments was 31.1% in fiscal year 2011, compared to 34.4% in fiscal year 2010. The change in effective tax rate excluding asbestos and tax adjustments compared to fiscal year 2010 is attributable to changes in the geographic mix of earnings and expenses, and reductions in non-tax deductible expenses.

We recorded unfavourable tax adjustments of US\$380.7 million in fiscal year 2011 compared to favourable tax adjustments of US\$2.9 million in fiscal year 2010. The tax adjustments in fiscal year 2011 reflect a US\$32.6 million tax charge arising from our corporate structure simplification and a non-cash expense of US\$345.2 million following the dismissal of our wholly-owned subsidiary, RCI Pty Ltd's (which we refer to as "RCI"), appeal of the 1999 disputed amended tax assessment.

RCI strongly disputes the amended assessment and is pursuing an appeal of the Federal Court's judgment. RCI's appeal was heard from 16 May 2011 to 18 May 2011 before the Full Court of the Federal Court of Australia. Judgment has been reserved.

With effect from 1 September 2010, we have expensed payments of general interest charge (which we refer to as "GIC") to the Australian Taxation Office (which we refer to as "ATO") until RCI ultimately prevails on the matter or the remaining outstanding balance of the amended assessment is paid. See Note 14 to our consolidated financial statements for further information on the ATO Amended Assessment.

*Net loss*. Net loss for fiscal year 2011 was US\$347.0 million, compared to US\$84.9 million for fiscal year 2010. Net income excluding asbestos, ASIC expenses and tax adjustments decreased 12% from US\$133.0 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$116.7 million in fiscal year 2011.

#### Non-GAAP Financial Information Derived from GAAP Measures for Fiscal Years 2011 and 2010

The following tables set forth the reconciliation of our non-GAAP financial measures included in our discussion above to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure. These non-GAAP financial measures are not prepared in accordance with US GAAP; therefore, the information is not necessarily comparable to other companies' financial information and should be considered as a supplement to, not a substitute for, or superior to, the corresponding measures calculated in accordance with US GAAP.

<u>Operating income excluding asbestos and ASIC expenses</u> — operating income excluding asbestos and ASIC expenses is not measures of financial performance under US GAAP and should not be considered to be more meaningful than operating income (loss). We have included these financial measures to provide investors with an alternative method for assessing our operating results in a manner that is focussed on the performance of our ongoing operations and provide useful information regarding our financial condition and results of operations. We use these non-US GAAP measures for the same purposes.

		Fiscal Years Ended 31 March		
(Millions of US dollars)		2011		2010
USA and Europe Fibre Cement	\$	160.3	\$	208.5
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement		79.4		58.7
Research and Development		(20.1)		(19.0)
General Corporate:				
General corporate costs		(26.9)		(42.9)
Asbestos adjustments		(85.8)		(224.2)
AICF SG&A expenses		(2.2)		(2.1)
Total operating income (loss)	\$	104.7	\$	(21.0)
Excluding:				
Asbestos:				
Asbestos adjustments		85.8		224.2
AICF SG&A expenses		2.2		2.1
ASIC related (recoveries) expenses		(8.7)		3.4
Operating income excluding asbestos and ASIC expenses	<u>\$</u>	184.0	\$	208.7

<u>Effective tax rate excluding asbestos and tax adjustments</u> — Effective tax rate excluding asbestos and tax adjustments is not a measure of financial performance under US GAAP and should not be considered to be more meaningful than effective tax rate. We have included this financial measure to provide investors with an alternative method for assessing our operating results in a manner that is focussed on the performance of our ongoing operations. We use this non-US GAAP measure for the same purposes.

	Fiscal Years Ended 31 March		rch
(Millions of US dollars)	 2011	1	2010
Income (loss) before income taxes	\$ 96.6	\$	(18.7)
Excluding:			
Asbestos:			
Asbestos adjustments	85.8		224.2
AICF SG&A expenses	2.2		2.1
AICF interest income	(4.3)		(3.3)
Gain on AICF investments	_		(6.7)
Income before income taxes excluding asbestos and ASIC expenses	\$ 180.3	\$	197.6
Income tax expense	(443.6)		(66.2)
Excluding:			
Tax expense related to asbestos adjustments	6.9		1.1
Tax adjustments (1)	 380.7		(2.9)
Income tax expense excluding tax effect of asbestos adjustments and tax adjustments	\$ (56.0)	\$	(68.0)
Effective tax rate	(459.2)%		354.0%
Effective tax rate excluding asbestos and tax adjustments	31.1%		34.4%

(1) Fiscal year 2011 includes a charge of US\$345.2 million related to the dismissal of RCI's appeal of the 1999 disputed amended tax assessment and a charge of US\$32.6 million arising from our corporate structure simplification announced on 17 May 2011.

<u>Net income excluding asbestos, ASIC expenses and tax adjustments</u> — Net income excluding asbestos, ASIC expenses and tax adjustments is not a measure of financial performance under US GAAP and should not be considered to be more meaningful than net loss. We have included this financial measure to provide investors with an alternative method for assessing our operating results in a manner that is focussed on the performance of our ongoing operations. We use this non-US GAAP measure for the same purposes.

	Fiscal Years	Ended 31 March
(Millions of US dollars)		2010
Net loss	\$ (347.0)	\$ (84.9)
Excluding:		
Asbestos adjustments	85.8	224.2
AICF SG&A expenses	2.2	2.1
AICF interest income	(4.3)	(3.3)
Gain impairment on AICF investments		(6.7)
Tax expense related to asbestos	6.9	1.1
ASIC related (recoveries) expenses (net of tax)	(7.6)	3.4
Tax adjustments (1)	380.7	(2.9)
Net income excluding asbestos, ASIC expenses and tax adjustments	\$ 116.7	\$ 133.0

(1) Fiscal year 2011 includes a charge of US\$345.2 million related to the dismissal of RCI's appeal of the 1999 disputed amended tax assessment and a charge of US\$32.6 million arising from our corporate structure simplification announced on 17 May 2011.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

Our treasury policy regarding our liquidity management, foreign exchange risk management, interest rate risk management and cash management is administered by our treasury department and is centralised in Ireland. This policy is reviewed annually and is designed to ensure that we have sufficient liquidity to support our business activities and meet future business requirements in the countries in which we operate. Counterparty limits are managed by our treasury department and based upon the counterparty credit rating; total exposure to any one counterparty is limited to specified amounts that are approved annually by the Chief Financial Officer.

We have historically met our working capital needs and capital expenditure requirements through a combination of cash flow from operations, credit facilities and other borrowings, proceeds from the sale of property, plant and equipment and proceeds from the redemption of investments. Seasonal fluctuations in working capital generally have not had a significant impact on our short-term or long-term liquidity. We anticipate that we will have sufficient funds to meet our planned working capital and other cash requirements for the next 12 months based on our existing cash balances and anticipated operating cash flows arising during the year. We anticipate that any additional cash requirements will be met from unutilised committed credit facilities and anticipated future net operating cash flow.

At 31 March 2011 we had net debt of US\$40.4 million, a decrease of US\$94.4 million from net debt of US\$134.8 million at 31 March 2010.

Excluding restricted cash, we had cash and cash equivalents of US\$18.6 million as of 31 March 2011. At that date, we also had credit facilities totaling US\$320.0 million, of which US\$59.0 million was drawn. The credit facilities are all uncollateralised and consist of the following:

	At 31 March 2011			
Description	Effective Interest Rate	Total Facility (Millions of US dollars)		ncipal rawn
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until September 2012	_	\$ 50.0	\$	
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until December 2012	_	130.0		_
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until February 2013	1.02%	90.0		59.0
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until February 2014	_	50.0		
Total		\$ 320.0	\$	59.0

The weighted average interest rate on the Company's total debt was 1.02% and 0.92% at 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively, and the weighted average term of all debt facilities is 1.9 years at 31 March 2011.

On 16 June 2010, US\$161.7 million of our term facilities matured, which included US\$95.0 million of term facilities that were outstanding at 31 March 2010. We did not refinance these facilities. Accordingly, amounts outstanding under these facilities were repaid by using longer-term facilities.

We replaced term facilities in the amount of US\$45.0 million that matured in February 2011 with new term facilities totalling US\$100.0 million. These facilities became available to us in February 2011. US\$50.0 million of these facilities mature in September 2012 and US\$50.0 million of these facilities mature in February 2014. At 31 March 2011, no amounts were outstanding under these new term facilities.

We draw on and repay amounts available under our term facilities throughout the financial year. During fiscal year 2011, we drew down US\$460.0 million and repaid US\$555.0 million of our term facilities. The weighted average remaining term of the total credit facilities of US\$320.0 million at 31 March 2011 was 1.9 years.

#### ATO — 1999 Disputed Amended Assessment

In March 2006, RCI received an amended assessment from the ATO in respect of RCI's income tax return for the year ended 31 March 1999.

On 30 May 2007, the ATO issued a Notice of Decision disallowing our objection to the amended assessment (which we refer to as the "Objection Decision"). On 11 July 2007, we filed an application appealing the Objection Decision with the Federal Court of Australia. The matter was heard before the Federal Court in September 2009. On 1 September 2010, the Federal Court dismissed RCI's appeal.

Prior to the Federal Court's decision on RCI's appeal, we believed it was more-likely-than-not that the tax position reported in RCI's tax return for the 1999 financial year would be upheld on appeal. As a result,

until 31 August 2010, we treated the payment of 50% of the amended assessment, GIC and interest accrued on amounts paid to the ATO with respect to the amended assessment as a deposit on our Consolidated Balance Sheet.

As a result of the Federal Court's decision, we re-assessed our tax position with respect to the amended assessment and concluded that the 'more-likely-thannot' recognition threshold as prescribed by US GAAP was no longer met. Accordingly, effective 1 September 2010, we removed the deposit with the ATO from our Consolidated Balance Sheet and recognised an expense of US\$345.2 million (A\$388.0 million) on our Consolidated Profit and Loss Account for the fiscal year ended 31 March 2011, which did not result in a cash outflow for the year ended 31 March 2011. In addition, we recognised an uncertain tax position of US\$190.4 million (A\$184.3 million) on our Consolidated Balance Sheet relating to the unpaid portion of the amended assessment.

RCI strongly disputes the amended assessment and is pursuing an appeal of the Federal Court's judgment. RCI's appeal was heard from 16 May 2011 to 18 May 2011 before the Full Court of the Federal Court of Australia. Judgment has been reserved.

With effect from 1 September 2010, we have expensed payments of GIC to the ATO until RCI ultimately prevails on the matter or the remaining outstanding balance of the amended assessment is paid.

#### ASIC Proceedings

On 17 December 2010, the New South Wales Court of Appeal dismissed our appeal against Justice Gzell's judgment and ASIC's cross appeals against the appellants. On 6 May 2011, the Court of Appeal rendered judgment in the exoneration, penalty and cost matter for certain former officers.

The Company was ordered to pay a portion of the costs incurred by ASIC for each of the first instance proceedings and appeal. The amount of such costs we are required to pay is contingent on a number of factors, which include, without limitation, whether such costs are deemed to be valid and reasonable legal costs relating to each of the first instance and appeal proceedings and whether such costs are properly allocated and directly attributable to each of the first instance proceedings.

In light of the uncertainty surrounding the amount of such costs, we have not recorded any provision for such costs at 31 March 2011. Losses and expenses arising from the ASIC proceedings could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

See Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements for further information on the ASIC Proceedings.

If we are unable to extend our credit facilities, or are unable to renew our credit facilities on terms that are substantially similar to the ones we presently have, we may experience liquidity issues and may have to reduce our levels of planned capital expenditures, suspend dividend payments and/or share buy-back programs, or take other measures to conserve cash in order to meet our future cash flow requirements.

As of 31 March 2011, our management believes that we were in compliance with all restrictive covenants contained in our credit facility agreements. Under the most restrictive of these covenants, we (i) are required to maintain certain ratios of indebtedness to equity which do not exceed certain maximums, excluding assets, liabilities and other balance sheet items of the AICF, Amaba, Amaca, ABN 60 and Marlew Mining Pty Limited; (ii) must maintain a minimum level of net worth, excluding assets, liabilities and other balance sheet items of the AICF; for these purposes "net worth" means the sum of the par value (or value stated in the books of the James Hardie Group) of the capital stock (but excluding treasury stock and capital stock subscribed or unissued) of the James Hardie Group, the paid in capital and retained earnings of the James Hardie Group and the aggregate amount of provisions made by the James Hardie Group for asbestos related liabilities, in each case, as such amounts would be shown in the Consolidated Balance Sheet of the James Hardie Group if Amaba, Amaca, ABN 60 and Marlew Mining Pty Limited were not accounted for as subsidiaries of the Company; (iii) must meet or exceed a

minimum ratio of earnings before interest and taxes to net interest charges, excluding all income, expense and other profit and loss statement impacts of the AICF, Amaba, Amaca, ABN 60 and Marlew Mining Pty Limited; and (iv) must ensure that no more than 35% of Free Cash Flow (as defined in the AFFA) in any given Financial Year is contributed to the AICF on the payment dates under the AFFA in the next following Financial Year. The limit does not apply to payments of interest to the AICF. Such limits are consistent with the contractual liabilities of the Performing Subsidiary and us under the AFFA.

#### Cash Flow — Year Ended 31 March 2011 compared to Year ended 31 March 2010

Net operating cash flow declined US\$35.9 million from US\$183.1 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$147.2 million in fiscal year 2011. Net operating cash flow in fiscal year 2011 included a contribution of US\$63.7 million to AICF on 1 July 2010, compared with nil in fiscal year 2010.

Excluding the contribution to AICF, net operating cash flow was US\$210.9 million for the full year, up by 15% on US\$183.1 million in the prior year. The increase in net operating cash flow was primarily due to reductions in trade receivables during the year ended 31 March 2011, partially offset by a decline in earnings from operations relative to the prior year and a payment of US\$18.6 million for taxes on re-domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland.

Historically, we have generated cash from operations before accounting for unusual or discrete large cash outflows. Therefore, in periods when we do not incur any unusual or discrete large cash outflows, we expect that net operating cash flow will be the primary source of liquidity to fund business activities. In periods where cash flows from operations are insufficient to fund all business activities, we expect to rely more significantly on available credit facilities and other sources of working capital.

Net cash used in investing activities decreased from US\$50.5 million in fiscal year 2010 to US\$49.6 million in fiscal year 2011 as capital expenditures decreased slightly from the prior year.

Net cash used in financing activities decreased from US\$159.0 million to US\$89.7 million primarily due to the repayment of our 364-day facilities of US\$93.3 million in fiscal year 2010, partially offset by a reduction in our outstanding term facilities of US\$95.0 million during fiscal year 2011 compared to reduction of US\$76.7 million during fiscal year 2010.

#### **Capital Requirements and Resources**

Our capital requirements consist of expansion, renovation and maintenance of our production facilities and construction of new facilities. Our working capital requirements, consisting primarily of stocks and accounts receivable and payable, fluctuate seasonally during months of the year when overall construction and renovation activity volumes increase.

During the fiscal year ended 31 March 2011, we met our capital expenditure requirements through a combination of internal cash and funds from our credit facilities. We currently expect to spend approximately US\$80 million to US\$105 million in fiscal year 2012 for capital expenditures, including facility upgrades and expansions and equipment to enhance environmental compliance.

We anticipate that our cash flows from operations, net of estimated payments under the AFFA, will be sufficient to fund our planned capital expenditure and working capital requirements in the short-term. If we do not generate sufficient cash from operations to fund our planned capital expenditures and working capital requirements, we believe the cash and cash equivalents of US\$18.6 million at 31 March 2011 and the cash that we anticipate will be available to us under credit facilities, will be sufficient to meet any cash shortfalls during at least the next 12 months.

Subject to the terms and conditions of the AFFA, we are required to fund the AICF on an annual basis, depending on our net operating cash flow. The initial funding payment of A\$184.3 million (US\$145.0 million at the time of payment) was made to the AICF in February 2007 and annual payments will be made each July, unless quarterly payments are elected by the Company. The amounts of these annual payments are dependent on several factors, including our free cash flow (as defined in the AFFA),

actuarial estimations, actual claims paid, operating expenses of the AICF and the annual cash flow cap. Further contributions of A\$118.0 million (US\$110.0 million) (including interest payments) and A\$72.8 million (US\$63.7 million) were made in fiscal years 2009 and 2011, respectively. Under the terms of the AFFA, we were not required to make a contribution to the AICF in fiscal years 2008 and 2010. We expect to make a contribution to the AICF in fiscal year 2012 of approximately US\$51.5 million. Our obligation to make future contributions to the AICF continues to be linked under the terms of the AFFA to our long-term financial success, especially our ability to generate net operating cash flow.

No dividends were paid to shareholders in fiscal years 2011 and 2010. On 17 May 2011, we announced the adoption of a capital management policy to distribute between 20% to 30% of profits after tax (excluding asbestos adjustments, which are substantially of a non-cash nature in the short-term) in the form of ordinary dividends and to conduct a more active approach to capital management which is likely to see us buying back or issuing shares as our capital needs dictate, subject to the Board's review and declaration. We expect to resume paying dividends starting with an interim dividend to be paid following the November 2011 announcement of our second quarter results. There is expected to be a further dividend following the May 2012 announcement of our fiscal year 2012 year end results. In accordance with this policy, we also announced that we will be seeking to acquire up to 5% of our issued capital via an on-market share buyback during the next twelve months. The effect of this policy, in addition to our ongoing obligation to make contributions to the AICF, is that we expect to be distributing a significant portion of our operating surplus each year in the form of ordinary dividends and share buy-backs. In circumstances where we determine that share buy-backs are not attractive, special dividends may be considered as an alternative.

To facilitate the ability to access and distribute surplus cash flows and earnings of our operating subsidiaries more efficiently (including for the purpose of making periodic contributions to the AICF), we have commenced an internal reorganisation involving simplification of our corporate structure including some of the arrangements which were previously part of our Netherlands domicile. As part of this restructure, we incurred a tax charge of approximately US\$32.6 million in fiscal year 2011, which will be paid in fiscal year 2012. This charge will not impact our contribution to the AICF in fiscal year 2012, although it is likely to reduce the contribution to the AICF in fiscal year 2013 by up to US\$11.4 million in accordance with the terms of the AFFA.

We expect to rely primarily on increased market penetration of our products and increased profitability from a more favourable product mix to generate cash to fund our long-term growth. Historically, our products have been well-accepted by the market and our product mix has changed towards higher-priced, differentiated products that generate higher margins than that of less differentiated products.

We have historically reinvested a portion of the cash generated from our operations to fund additional capital expenditures, including research and development activities, which we believe have facilitated greater market penetration and increased profitability. Our ability to meet our long-term liquidity needs, including our long-term growth plan, is dependent on the continuation of this trend and other factors discussed here.

We believe our business is affected by general economic conditions, such as level of employment, consumer confidence, consumer income, the availability of financing and interest rates in the United States and in other countries because these factors affect housing affordability and the level of housing values. Over the past several years, the ongoing sub-prime mortgage fallout, rising unemployment, increased foreclosures, high current stocks of unsold homes, tighter credit and volatile equity markets have materially adversely impacted our business. We expect that business derived from current US forecasts of new housing starts and renovation and remodel expenditures will result in our operations generating cash flow sufficient to fund the majority of our planned capital expenditures. It is possible that a deeper than expected decline in new housing starts in the United States or in other countries in which we manufacture and sell our products would negatively impact our growth and our current levels of revenue and profitability and therefore decrease our liquidity and ability to generate sufficient cash from operations to meet our capital requirements.

Pulp and cement are primary ingredients in our fibre cement formulation, which have been subject to price volatility, affecting our working capital requirements. In fiscal year 2011, the average NBSK pulp price was US\$978 per ton, an increase of 30% compared to fiscal year 2010. Based on information we receive from RISI, a leading provider of information for the global pulp and paper industry, and other sources, pulp prices are predicted to remain at or above US\$1,000 per ton. To minimise additional working capital requirements caused by rising pulp prices, we have entered into various contracts that discount pulp prices in relation to pulp indices and purchase our pulp from several qualified suppliers in an attempt to mitigate price increases and supply interruptions.

Freight costs in the U.S. increased in fiscal year 2011 and are expected to rise over the short to medium term reflecting supply constraints for trucks, as the broader economy improves and the cost of fuel remains high.

The collective impact of the foregoing factors, and other factors, including those identified in "Forward-Looking Statements" may materially adversely affect our ability to generate sufficient cash flows from operations to meet our short and longer-term capital requirements. We believe that we will be able to fund any cash shortfalls for at least the next 12 months with cash that we anticipate will be available under our credit facilities and that we will be able to maintain sufficient cash available under those facilities. Additionally, we may decide that it is necessary to suspend planned dividend payments and/or share buy-backs, scale back or postpone our expansion plans and/or take other measures to conserve cash to maintain sufficient capital resources over the short and longer-term.

#### **Capital Expenditures**

Our total capital expenditures for fiscal years 2011 and 2010 were US\$50.3 million and US\$50.5 million, respectively.

Significant capital expenditures in fiscal years 2011 and 2010 included expenditures related to a new finishing capability on an existing product line. Significant capital expenditures in fiscal year 2011 also included the addition of 12 foot XLD Trim capability at our Peru, Illinois plant, the commencement of an upgrade to the US business' supply chain management IT systems and the commencement of a new ColorPlus line at our Cleburne, Texas plant.

#### **Contractual Obligations**

The following table summarises our contractual obligations at 31 March 2011:

			<b>Payments Due</b>		
			During Fiscal Year	r Ending 31 March	
					Beyond 5
(Millions of US dollars)	Total	2012	2013 to 2014	2015 to 2016	Years
Asbestos Liability (1)	\$ 1,698.1	\$ N/A	\$ N/A	\$ N/A	\$ N/A
Long-Term Debt	59.0		59.0		_
Estimated interest payments on Long-Term Debt (2)	14.5	4.8	7.3	1.8	0.6
Operating Leases	103.8	18.0	32.1	29.1	24.6
Purchase Obligations (3)	0.6	0.6			
Total	\$ 1,876.0	\$ 23.4	\$ 98.4	\$ 30.9	\$ 25.2

(1) The amount of the asbestos liability reflects the terms of the AFFA, which has been calculated by reference to (but is not exclusively based upon) the most recent actuarial estimate of the projected future asbestos-related cash flows prepared by KPMG Actuarial. The asbestos liability also includes an allowance for the future claims-handling costs of the AICF. The table above does not include a breakdown of payments due each year as such amounts are not reasonably estimable. See Note 11 to our consolidated financial statements for further information regarding our future obligations under the AFFA.

- (2) Interest amounts are estimates based on gross debt remaining unchanged from the 31 March 2011 balance and interest rates remaining consistent with the rates at 31 March 2011. Interest paid includes interest in relation to our debt facilities, as well as the net amount paid relating to interest rate swap agreements. The interest on our debt facilities is variable based on a market rate and includes margins agreed to with the various lending banks. The interest on our interest rate swaps is set at a fixed rate. There are several variables that can affect the amount of interest we may pay in future years, including: (i) new debt facilities with rates or margins different from historical rates; (ii) expiration of existing debt facilities resulting in a change in the average interest rate; (iii) fluctuations in the market interest rate; (iv) new interest rate swap agreements; and (v) expiration of existing interest rate swap agreements. We have not included estimated interest payments subsequent to fiscal year ending 31 March 2017 as such amounts are not reasonably estimable.
- (3) Purchase Obligations are defined as agreements to purchase goods or services that are enforceable and legally-binding on us and that specify all significant terms, including: fixed or minimum quantities to be purchased; fixed, minimum or variable price provisions; and the approximate timing of the transactions.

The table above excludes the unpaid portion of the ATO amended assessment of US\$190.4 million as we are unable to reasonably estimate the timing of settlement. See Note 14 to our consolidated financial statements.

See Notes 9 and 13 to our consolidated financial statements for further information regarding long-term debt and operating leases, respectively.

#### Principal Risks and Uncertainties

Our business, operations and financial condition are subject to various risks and uncertainties. We have described below significant factors that may adversely affect our business, operations, financial performance and condition or industry. You should be aware that the occurrence of any of the events described in the following risk factors, elsewhere in or incorporated by reference into this report, and other events that we have not predicted or assessed, could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### ASBESTOS RELATED RISKS

# Our wholly owned Australian subsidiary, James Hardie 117 Pty Ltd (which we refer to as the "Performing Subsidiary"), is required to make payments to a special purpose fund that provides compensation for Australian asbestos-related personal injury and death claims for which certain former companies of the James Hardie Group are found liable. These payments may affect our ability to grow the Company.

On 21 November 2006, JHI SE (formerly JHI NV), the AICF, the NSW Government and the Performing Subsidiary entered into the AFFA to provide long-term funding to the AICF, a special purpose fund that provides compensation for Australian asbestos-related personal injury and death claims for which certain former companies of the James Hardie Group, including ABN 60 Pty Limited (which we refer to as "ABN 60"), Amaca Pty Ltd (which we refer to as "Amaca") and Amaba Pty Ltd (which we refer to as "Amaba") (collectively, the Former James Hardie Companies) are found liable.

We have recorded an asbestos liability of US\$1.7 billion in our consolidated financial statements as of 31 March 2011, based on the AFFA governing our anticipated future payments to the AICF. The initial funding payment of A\$184.3 million (US\$145.0 million at the time of payment) was made to the AICF in February 2007 and annual payments will be made each July, subject to the terms of the AFFA. The amounts of these annual payments are dependent on several factors, including our free cash flow (as

defined in the AFFA), actuarial estimations, actual claims paid, operating expenses of the AICF and the annual cash flow cap. Further contributions of A\$118.0 million (US\$110.0 million) (including interest payments) and A\$72.8 million (US\$63.7 million) were made in fiscal years 2009 and 2011, respectively. Under the terms of the AFFA, we were not required to make a contribution to the AICF in fiscal years 2008 and 2010. We expect to make a contribution to the AICF in fiscal years 2012 of approximately US\$51.5 million. Our obligation to make future contributions to the AICF continues to be linked under the terms of the AFFA to our long-term financial success, especially our ability to generate net operating cash flow.

As a result of our obligation to make payments under the AFFA, our funds available for capital expenditures (either with respect to our existing business or new business opportunities), repayments of debt, payments of dividends or other distributions have been, and will be, reduced by the amounts paid to the AICF, and consequently, our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows have been, and will be, reduced or materially adversely affected. Our obligation to make these payments could also affect or restrict our ability to access equity or debt capital markets.

### Potential escalation in proven claims made against, and associated costs of, the AICF could increase our annual funding payments required to be made under the AFFA, which may cause us to have to increase our asbestos liability in the future.

The amount of our asbestos liability is based, in part, on actuarially determined, anticipated (estimated), future annual funding payments to be made to the AICF on an undiscounted and uninflated basis. Future annual payments to the AICF are based on updated actuarial assessments that are to be performed as of 31 March of each year to determine expected asbestos-related personal injury and death claims to be funded under the AFFA for the financial year in which the payment is made and the next two financial years. Estimates of actuarial liabilities are based on many assumptions, which may not prove to be correct, and which are subject to considerable uncertainty, since the ultimate number and cost of claims are subject to the outcome of events that have not yet occurred, including social, legal and medical developments as well as future economic conditions.

If future proven claims are more numerous, the liabilities arising from them are larger than that currently estimated by the AICF's actuary (currently KPMG Actuarial Pty Limited ("KPMG Actuarial")) or if the AICF investments decline in value, it is possible that pursuant to the terms of the AFFA, we will be required to pay higher annual funding payments to the AICF than currently anticipated and on which our asbestos liability is based. If this occurs, we may be required to increase our asbestos liability which would be reflected as a charge in our Consolidated Profit and Loss Account at that date. Any such changes to actuarial estimates which require us to increase our asbestos liability could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

# Even though the AFFA has been implemented, we may be subject to potential additional liabilities (including claims for compensation or property remediation outside the arrangements reflected in the AFFA) because certain current and former companies of the James Hardie Group previously manufactured products that contained asbestos.

Up to 1987, two former subsidiaries of ABN 60, Amaca and Amaba, which are now owned and controlled by the AICF, manufactured products in Australia that contained asbestos. In addition, prior to 1937, ABN 60, which is also now owned and controlled by the AICF, manufactured products in Australia that contained asbestos. ABN 60 also held shares in companies that manufactured asbestos-containing products in Indonesia and Malaysia, and held minority shareholdings in companies that conducted asbestos-mining operations based in Canada and Southern Africa. Former ABN 60 subsidiaries also exported asbestos-containing products to various countries. The AICF is designed to provide compensation only for certain claims and to meet certain related expenses and liabilities, and legislation in New South Wales, Australia in connection with the AFFA seeks to defer all other claims against the Former James Hardie Companies. The funds contributed to the AICF will not be available to meet any asbestos-related claims made outside Australia, or claims made arising from exposure to asbestos occurring outside Australia, or any claim for pure property loss or pure economic loss or remediation of

property. In these circumstances, it is possible that persons with such excluded claims may seek to pursue those claims directly against us. Defending any such litigation could be costly and time consuming, and consequently, our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows could be materially adversely affected.

Prior to 1988, a New Zealand subsidiary in the James Hardie Group manufactured products in New Zealand that contained asbestos. In New Zealand, asbestos-related disease compensation claims are managed by the state-run Accident Compensation Corporation ("ACC"). Our New Zealand subsidiary that manufactured products that contained asbestos contributed financially to the ACC fund as required by law via payment of an annual levy while it carried on business. All decisions relating to the amount and allocation of payments to claimants in New Zealand are made by the ACC in accordance with New Zealand law. The Injury Prevention, Rehabilitation and Compensation Act 2001 (NZ) bars compensatory damages for claims that are covered by the legislation which may be made against the ACC fund. However, we may be subject to potential liability if any of these claims are found not to be covered by the legislation and are later brought against us, and consequently, our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows could be materially adversely affected.

# Because our revenues are primarily derived from sales in US dollars and the actuarially assessed asbestos liability is recorded in Australian dollars and payments pursuant to the AFFA are made in Australian dollars, we may experience unpredictable volatility in our reported results due to changes in the US dollar (and other currencies from which we derive our sales) compared to the Australian dollar.

Payments pursuant to the AFFA are required to be made to the AICF in Australian dollars. In addition, annual payments to the AICF are calculated based on various estimates that are denominated in Australian dollars. To the extent that our future obligations exceed our Australian dollar cash flows, and we do not hedge this foreign exchange exposure, we will need to convert US dollars or other foreign currency into Australian dollars in order to meet our obligations pursuant to the AFFA. As a result, any unfavourable fluctuations in the US dollar (the majority of our revenues are derived from sales in US dollars) or other currencies against the Australian Dollar could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

In addition, because our results of operations are reported in US dollars and the asbestos liability is based on estimated payments denominated in Australian dollars, fluctuations in the exchange rate will cause unpredictable volatility in our reported results for the foreseeable future. For example, during fiscal years 2011 and 2010, we recorded an unfavourable impact of US\$107.3 million and US\$220.9 million, respectively, due to fluctuations in the US dollar compared to the Australian dollar. Any unfavourable fluctuation in US dollar and the other currencies from which we derive our sales compared to the Australian dollar could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### The AFFA imposes certain non-monetary obligations.

Under the AFFA, we are also subject to certain non-monetary obligations that could prove onerous or otherwise materially adversely affect our ability to undertake proposed transactions or pay dividends. For example, the AFFA contains certain restrictions that generally prohibit us from undertaking transactions that would materially adversely affect the relative priority of the AICF as a creditor, or that would materially impair our legal or financial capacity and that of the Performing Subsidiary, in each case such that we and the Performing Subsidiary would cease to be likely to be able to meet the funding obligations that would have arisen under the AFFA had the relevant transaction not occurred. Those restrictions apply to dividends and other distributions, reorganisations of, or dealings in, share capital which create or vest rights in such capital in third parties, or non-arm's length transactions. While the AFFA contains certain exemptions from such restrictions (including, for example, exemptions for arm's length dealings; transactions in the ordinary course of business; certain issuances of equity securities or bonds; and certain transactions provided certain financial ratios are met and certain amounts of dividends), implementing such restrictions could materially adversely affect our ability to enter into transactions that

might otherwise be favourable to us and could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### The AFFA does not eliminate the risk of adverse action being taken against us.

There is a possibility that, despite certain covenants agreed to by the NSW Government in the AFFA, adverse action could be directed against us by one or more of the NSW Government, the government of the Commonwealth of Australia (which we refer to as the "Australian Commonwealth Government"), governments of the other states or territories of Australia or any other governments, unions or union representative groups, or asbestos disease groups with respect to the asbestos liabilities of the Former James Hardie Companies or other current and former companies of the James Hardie Group. Any such adverse action could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### The complexity and long-term nature of the AFFA and related legislation and agreements may result in litigation as to their interpretation.

Certain legislation, the AFFA and related agreements, which govern the implementation and performance of the AFFA are complex and have been negotiated over the course of extended periods between various parties. There is a risk that, over the term of the AFFA, some or all parties may become involved in disputes as to the interpretation of such legislation, the AFFA or related agreements. We cannot guarantee that no party will commence litigation seeking remedies with respect to such a dispute, nor can we guarantee that a court will not order other remedies which may materially adversely affect us.

#### There is no certainty that the NSW Government loan facility to the AICF will remain in place for the entire term of the facility.

Drawings under the NSW Government loan facility to the AICF (as described in Note 11 to our consolidated financial statements) are subject to satisfaction of certain specified conditions precedent and the NSW Government (as lender) has the right to cancel the loan facility, require repayment of money advanced and enforce security granted to support the loan in the various circumstances prescribed in the loan facility agreement and related security documentation. There are also certain positive covenants given by, and restrictions on the activities of, the AICF and Former James Hardie Companies which apply during the term of the loan. A breach of any of these covenants or restrictions may also lead to cancellation of the facility, early repayment of the loan and/or enforcement of the security. As such, there can be no certainty that the loan facility will remain in place for its intended term.

If the loan facility does not remain in place for its intended term, the AICF may experience a short-term funding shortfall. A short-term funding shortfall for the AICF could subject us to negative publicity. Such negative publicity could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows, employee morale and the market prices of our publicly traded securities.

#### We may have insufficient Australian taxable income to utilise tax deductions.

We may not have sufficient Australian taxable income in future years to utilise the tax deductions resulting from the funding payments under the AFFA to AICF. Further, if as a result of making such funding payments we incur tax losses, we may not be able to fully utilise such tax losses in future years of income. Any inability to utilise such deductions or losses could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Certain AFFA tax conditions may not be satisfied.

Despite the ATO rulings for the expected life of the AFFA, it is possible that new (and adverse) tax legislation could be enacted in the future. It is also possible that the facts and circumstances relevant to operation of the ATO rulings could change over the life of the AFFA. We may elect to terminate the AFFA if certain tax conditions are not satisfied for more than 12 months. However, we do not have a right to terminate the AFFA if, among other things, the tax conditions are not satisfied as a result of the actions of a member of the James Hardie Group.

Under certain circumstances, we may still have an obligation to make annual funding payments on an adjusted basis if the tax conditions remain unsatisfied for more than 12 months. If the tax conditions are not satisfied in a manner which does not permit us to terminate the AFFA, our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows may be materially adversely affected. The extent of this adverse effect will be determined by the nature of the tax condition which is not satisfied.

#### IRISH DOMICILE RELATED RISKS

#### In connection with transforming the Company to an Irish SE, we and certain of our subsidiaries entered into an employee involvement agreement setting out the terms of future employee involvement in JHI SE. There is a risk that our entry into the employee involvement agreement may result in a material change to our governance or adversely affect our decision making process.

Under the SE Regulation and other relevant legislation, formation of an SE through merger requires companies to enter into negotiations with a special negotiating body (SNB), made up of employee representatives in the European Economic Area (which we refer to as the "EEA") member states. As a result of the SNB process, we and certain of our subsidiaries have entered into an agreement on the involvement of employees governing the provision of information to and consultation with our European employees. The agreement generally provides that the management of JHI SE and certain of our subsidiaries will provide information to our European employees regarding certain matters both annually and as such matters may arise. The agreement also provides that we will, subject to certain conditions, provide additional information and engage in a dialogue and exchange of views with those European employees who express an interest in these communications in a manner and with a content that allows those employees to express an opinion so that their opinion may be taken into account in our decision-making process. We also have agreed that we will convene a meeting with non-EEA member state employees to discuss information related to certain matters.

While we do not expect that the employee involvement agreement will result in a material change to our governance or the way James Hardie runs its business, we have not operated under this type of agreement before and there can be no assurance that it will not affect our governance or decision making process. In addition, an adverse change in our governance or decision making process as a result of the employee involvement agreement could for a period of time affect our results of operations or the market price of our publicly traded securities.

#### The actual benefits that we realise as an Irish SE could be materially different from our current expectations.

The Re-domicile was designed to enable us to reorganise the Company in a manner that would, among other things, allow key senior managers with global responsibilities to spend more time with management at our local operations and in our markets and provide more certainty to JHI SE regarding its future tax obligations. In addition, the transformation was partly for the purpose of increasing our future flexibility by becoming subject to Irish law. However, there can be no assurance that the ability of our key senior managers with global responsibilities to spend more time with local operations and in our markets will result in an improvement to our results of operations, that the tax laws applicable to our operations will not adversely change in the future, that Irish law will not become more restrictive or otherwise disadvantageous or that changes to our governance structure and board composition will not adversely

affect us. A variety of other factors that are partially or entirely beyond our control could cause the actual benefits that we realise as an Irish SE to be materially different from what we currently expect.

# Tax benefits are available under the US-Netherlands Income Tax Treaty to US and Dutch taxpayers that qualify for those benefits. In spite of a favourable settlement with the Appeals Division of the Internal Revenue Service (which we refer to as the "IRS") for calendar years 2006 and 2007, our eligibility for continuing benefits under the US-Netherlands Tax Treaty is still undetermined for 2008 to 2010.

On 28 December 2004, the United States and The Netherlands amended the US-Netherlands Income Tax Treaty (prior to amendment, the "Original US-NL Treaty"; post amendment, the "New US-NL Treaty"). We believe that, based on the transitional rules set forth in the New US-NL Treaty, the Original US-NL Treaty applied to us and to our Dutch and US subsidiaries until 31 January 2006. We believe that, under the limitation on benefits (which we refer to as the "LOB") provision of the Original US-NL Treaty, no US withholding tax applied to interest or royalties that our US subsidiaries paid to our Dutch finance subsidiary. The LOB provision of the Original US-NL Treaty had various conditions of eligibility for reduced US withholding tax rates and other treaty benefits, all of which we satisfied. If, however, we do not qualify for benefits under the New US-NL Treaty, those interest and royalty payments would be subject to a 30% US withholding tax.

Companies eligible for benefits under the New US-NL Treaty qualify for a zero percent US withholding tax rate not only on interest and royalties but also, in certain circumstances, on dividends. However, the LOB provision of the New US-NL Treaty has a number of new, more restrictive eligibility requirements for eliminating or reducing US withholding taxes and for other treaty benefits. We changed our organisational and operational structure as of 1 January 2006 to satisfy the requirements of the LOB provision of the New US-NL Treaty and believe we are eligible for the benefits of the New US-NL Treaty commencing 1 February 2006 until 29 June 2010, at which time we became an Irish tax resident and eligible for benefits under the US-Ireland Income Tax Treaty (the "US-Ireland Treaty").

In spite of a favourable settlement with the Appeals Division of the IRS for calendar years 2006 and 2007, our eligibility for continuing benefits under the New US-NL Treaty is still undetermined for 2008 and subsequent periods to 29 June 2010 (at which time we became an Irish tax resident and eligible for benefits under the US-Ireland Treaty) because such eligibility is determined on an annual basis. If during a subsequent tax audit or related process, the IRS determines that we are not eligible for continuing benefits under the New US-NL Treaty, we may not qualify for treaty benefits. As a result, our effective tax rate could significantly increase beginning in the fiscal year that such determination is made and we could be liable for taxes owed for calendar year 2008 and subsequent periods to 29 June 2010, which could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

Tax benefits are available under the U.S.-Ireland Income Tax Treaty to US and Irish taxpayers that qualify for those benefits. Our eligibility for benefits under the US-Ireland Tax Treaty is determined on an annual basis and we could be audited by the IRS for this issue. If during a subsequent tax audit or related process, the IRS determines that we are not eligible for benefits under the US-Ireland Treaty, we may not qualify for treaty benefits. As a result, our effective tax rate could significantly increase and we could be subject to a 30% US withholding tax rate on payments of interest, royalties and dividends from our US subsidiaries to our Irish resident subsidiaries.

In October 2009 we transferred our intellectual property and our treasury and finance operations to Irish resident subsidiaries. We believe that interest and royalties paid by our US subsidiaries to these Irish resident subsidiaries qualify for treaty benefits in the form of reduced withholding tax under the US-Ireland Income Tax Treaty (which we refer to as the "U.S.-Ireland Treaty"). For the period between the incorporation of these subsidiaries until the date that we became a tax resident in Ireland, under provisions of the US-Ireland Treaty, our Irish subsidiaries qualified for treaty benefits under the "derivative benefits" clause so long as we were also eligible for treaty benefits under the amended US-NL Income Tax Treaty.

We believe that, under the LOB provision of the US-Ireland Treaty, no US withholding tax applies to interest or royalties that our US subsidiaries paid to our Irish resident subsidiaries. The LOB provision has various conditions of eligibility for reduced US withholding tax rates and other treaty benefits, all of which we believe are satisfied. If, however, we do not qualify for benefits under the US-Ireland Treaty, those interest and royalty payments would be subject to a 30% US withholding tax.

With effect from 29 June 2010 forward (i.e. the date upon which we became an Irish tax resident), we believe that, under the US-Ireland Treaty, a 5% US withholding tax applies to dividends paid by our US subsidiaries to our Irish resident subsidiaries. The LOB provision of the US-Ireland Treaty has various conditions of eligibility for reduced US withholding tax rates and other treaty benefits, all of which we believe we have satisfied. If, however, we do not qualify for benefits under the US-Ireland Treaty, dividend payments by our US subsidiaries would be subject to a 30% US withholding rate.

Our eligibility for benefits under the US-Ireland Tax Treaty is determined on an annual basis and we could be audited by the IRS for this issue. If during a subsequent tax audit or related process, the IRS determines that we are not eligible for benefits under the US-Ireland Treaty, we may not qualify for treaty benefits. As a result, our effective tax rate could significantly increase beginning in the fiscal year that such determination is made and we could be liable for taxes owing for calendar year 2010 and subsequent periods, which could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Irish law contains provisions that could delay or prevent a change of control that may otherwise be beneficial to you.

Irish law contains several provisions that could have the effect of delaying or preventing a change of control of our ownership. The Irish Takeover Rules generally prohibit the acquisition of shares of our common stock if, because of an acquisition of a relevant interest (including interests held in the form of shares of our common stock, CUFS or ADSs) in such shares, the voting rights of the shares in which a person (or persons acting in concert) holds relevant interests increases (i) from 30% or below to over 30% or (ii) from a starting point that is above 30% and below 50%. However, this prohibition is subject to exceptions, including acquisitions that result from acceptances under a mandatory takeover bid made in compliance with the Irish Takeover Rules. Although the Irish Takeover Rules may help to ensure that no person acquires voting control of us without making an offer to all shareholders, they may also have the effect of delaying or preventing a change of control that may otherwise be beneficial to you.

## Our ability to pay dividends and conduct share buy-backs is dependent on Irish law and may be limited in the future if we are not able to maintain sufficient levels of distributable profits.

Under Irish corporate law, an Irish company is able to pay dividends and/or conduct a buy-back of shares up to the amount of its distributable profits which are determined under applicable accounting practices generally accepted in Ireland (which we refer to as "Irish GAAP"). We believe that our current corporate structure has allowed us to maintain sufficient levels of distributable profits to continue paying dividends in accordance with our publicly disclosed dividend policy, which is updated from time to time and to conduct share buy-backs as announced in May 2011. However, transactions or events could cause a reduction in our distributable profits, resulting in our inability to pay dividends on our securities or to conduct share buy-backs, which could have a material adverse impact on the market value of the securities that you have invested in.

#### TAXATION RELATED RISKS

#### Our effective income tax rate could increase and materially adversely affect our business.

We operate in multiple jurisdictions and pay tax on our income according to the tax laws of these jurisdictions. Various factors, some of which are beyond our control, determine our effective tax rate. The primary drivers of our effective tax rate are the tax rates of the jurisdictions in which we operate, the level

and geographic mix of pre-tax earnings, intra-group royalties, interest rates and the level of debt which give rise to interest expense on external debt and intragroup debt, extraordinary and non-core items, and the value of adjustments for timing differences and permanent differences, including the non-deductibility of certain expenses, all of which are subject to change and which could result in a material increase in our effective tax rate. Such changes to our effective tax rate could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Exposure to additional tax liabilities due to audits could materially adversely affect our business.

Due to our size and the nature of our business, we are subject to ongoing reviews by authorities in taxing jurisdictions on various tax matters, including challenges to various positions we assert on our income tax and withholding tax returns. We accrue for tax contingencies based upon our best estimate of the taxes ultimately expected to be paid, which we update over time as more information becomes available. Such amounts are included in Creditors (amounts falling due within one year) or Creditors (amounts falling due after more than one year) on our Consolidated Balance Sheet, as appropriate. We record additional tax expense in the period in which we determine that the recorded tax liability is less than the ultimate assessment we expect. The amounts ultimately paid on resolution of reviews by taxing jurisdictions could be materially different from the amounts included in Creditors (amounts falling due within one year) or Creditors (amounts falling due after more than one year) and result in additional tax expense which could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Our wholly-owned subsidiary, RCI may lose its appeal of a Federal Court judgment upholding an assessment by the ATO.

In March 2006, RCI received an amended assessment from the ATO in respect of RCI's income tax return for the year ended 31 March 1999. On 30 May 2007, the ATO issued a Notice of Decision disallowing the Company's objection to the amended assessment (which we refer to as the "Objection Decision"). On 11 July 2007, we filed an application appealing the Objection Decision with the Federal Court of Australia. The matter was heard before the Federal Court in September 2009 and on 1 September 2010, the Federal Court dismissed RCI's appeal.

Prior to the Federal Court's decision on RCI's appeal, we believed it was more-likely-than-not that the tax position reported in RCI's tax return for the 1999 fiscal year would be upheld on appeal. As a result, until 31 August 2010, we treated the payment of 50% of the amended assessment, GIC and interest accrued on amounts paid to the ATO with respect to the amended assessment as a deposit on our Consolidated Balance Sheet.

As a result of the Federal Court's decision, we re-assessed our tax position with respect to the amended assessment and concluded that the 'more-likely-thannot' recognition threshold as prescribed by US GAAP was no longer met. Accordingly, with effect from 1 September 2010, we removed the deposit with the ATO from our Consolidated Balance Sheet and recognised a non-cash expense of US\$345.2 million (A\$388.0 million) on our Consolidated Profit and Loss Account for the year ended 31 March 2011. In addition, we recognised an uncertain tax position of US\$190.4 million (A\$184.3 million) on our Consolidated Balance Sheet relating to the unpaid portion of the amended assessment.

RCI strongly disputes the amended assessment and is pursuing an appeal of the Federal Court's judgment. RCI's appeal was heard from 16 May 2011 to 18 May 2011 before the Full Federal Court of Australia. Judgment has been reserved.

If RCI is ultimately unsuccessful in appealing the amended assessment, RCI will be required to pay the unpaid portion of the amended assessment. As a result, our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows would be materially and adversely affected.

The ATO was awarded costs in connection with RCI's appeal of the Objection Decision. The Company has recorded a reserve for such costs within Other Non-Current Liabilities on the Company's

Consolidated Balance Sheet at 31 March 2011. Amounts paid to the ATO could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### OTHER RISKS

#### Our business is dependent on the residential and commercial construction markets.

Demand for our products depends in large part on the residential construction markets and, to a lesser extent, on commercial construction markets. The level of activity in residential construction markets depends on new housing starts and residential remodeling projects, which are a function of many factors outside our control, including general economic conditions, the availability of financing, mortgage and other interest rates, inflation, unemployment, the stocks of unsold homes, the level of foreclosures, home resale rates, housing affordability, demographic trends, gross domestic product growth and consumer confidence in each of the countries and regions in which we operate.

Any further slowdown in the markets we serve could result in decreased demand for our products and cause us to experience decreased sales and operating income. In addition, further deterioration or continued weaknesses in general economic conditions, such as higher interest rates, continued high levels of unemployment, continued restrictive lending practices and increased number of foreclosures could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Substantial and increasing competition in the building products industry could materially adversely affect our business.

Competition in the building products industry is based largely on price, quality, performance and service. Our fibre cement products compete with products manufactured from natural and engineered wood, vinyl, stucco, masonry, gypsum and other materials as well as fibre cement products offered by other manufacturers. Some of our competitors may have greater product diversity and greater financial and other resources than we do and, among other factors, may be less affected by reductions in margins resulting from price competition.

Increased competition in any of the markets in which we compete would likely cause pricing pressures in those markets. Any of these factors could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

### We rely on only a few customers to buy our fibre cement products and the loss of any major customer could materially adversely affect our business.

Our largest four customers in the US represented approximately 56% of our total USA and Europe Fibre Cement gross sales in fiscal year 2011. Our largest customer in Australia accounted for approximately 12% of our total gross sales in Asia Pacific Fibre Cement in fiscal year 2011. We generally do not have long-term contracts with our large customers. Accordingly, if we were to lose one or more of these customers because our competitors were able to offer customers more favourable pricing terms or for any other reason, we may not be able to replace customers in a timely manner or on reasonable terms. The loss of one or more of our large customers could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Regulatory action and continued scrutiny may have an adverse effect on our business.

Our compliance with laws and regulations can be subject to future government review and interpretation. If we fail to comply with applicable laws and regulations, we could be subject to fines, penalties, or other legal liability. Also, should these laws and regulations be amended or expanded, or should new laws and regulations be enacted, we could incur additional compliance costs or restrictions on our ability to manufacture our products and operate our business. Furthermore, our failure to comply with such laws

and regulations could result in additional costs, fees or reporting requirements as well as significant regulatory action including fines, penalties and legal defense costs, and could subject us to negative publicity. Such actions could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

Our transformation to an Irish SE in June 2010 could also result in increased negative publicity related to the Company. There continues to be negative publicity regarding, and criticism of, companies that conduct substantial business in the US but are domiciled in foreign countries. We cannot assure you that we will not be subject to similar criticism. We previously have been the subject of significant negative publicity in connection with the events that were considered by the Special Commission of Inquiry and the ASIC proceedings in Australia, which we believe has in the past contributed to declines in the price of our publicly traded securities.

We believe that any such adverse action or negative publicity could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows, employee morale and the market prices of our publicly traded securities.

#### Uncertainty exists surrounding the amount of losses and expense arising from the ASIC proceedings.

On 17 December 2010, the New South Wales Court of Appeal dismissed our appeal against Justice Gzell's judgment and ASIC's cross appeals against the appellants and ordered that we pay 90% of the costs incurred by ASIC in connection with our appeal.

The amount of costs we may be required to pay to ASIC in respect of the first instance and appeal proceedings is contingent on a number of factors, which include, without limitation, what costs are properly allocated and attributable to the issues pursued by ASIC against us and what costs could be deemed to be valid and reasonable taking into account the number of legal practitioners involved and their applicable fees rates.

In light of the uncertainty surrounding the amount of such costs, we have not recorded any provision for these costs at 31 March 2011. Losses and expenses arising from the ASIC proceedings could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

ASIC subsequently filed applications for special leave to the High Court appealing the Court of Appeals judgment in favour of the former directors' appeals. Certain former officers have also filed special leave applications to the High Court. The High Court granted ASIC's application for special leave on 13 May 2011. The High Court granted the special leave applications for one of the former executives, and the other former executive withdrew his application.

As with the first instance proceedings, we will pay a portion of the costs of bringing and defending appeals, with the remaining costs being met by third parties, including former directors and executives, in accordance with the terms of their applicable indemnities. It is our policy to expense legal costs as incurred. In fiscal years 2011 and 2010, we had net (recoveries)/expense of US\$(8.7) million and US\$3.4 million, respectively, related to the ASIC proceedings and appeals. Fiscal year 2011 includes recoveries from third parties of US\$10.3 million related to the costs of the ASIC proceedings for certain of the ten former officers and directors. Our net costs in relation to the ASIC proceedings and appeals from February 2007 to 31 March 2011 totaled US\$14.4 million.

## Because we have significant operations outside of the United States and report our earnings in US dollars, unfavourable fluctuations in currency values and exchange rates could have a material adverse effect on our business.

Because our reporting currency is the US dollar, our non-US operations face the additional risk of fluctuating currency values and exchange rates. Such operations may also face hard currency shortages and controls on currency exchange. Approximately 32% and 28% of our net sales in fiscal years 2011

and 2010, respectively, were derived from sales outside the United States. Consequently, changes in the value of foreign currencies (principally Australian dollars, New Zealand dollars, Philippine pesos, Euros, U.K. pounds and Canadian dollars) could materially affect our business, results of operations and financial condition. We generally attempt to mitigate foreign exchange risk by entering into contracts that require payment in local currency, hedging transactional risk, where appropriate, and having non-US operations borrow in local currencies. Although, we may enter into such financial instruments from time to time to manage our foreign exchange risks, we did not have any material forward exchange contracts outstanding as of 31 March 2011. There can be no assurance that we will be successful in these mitigation strategies, or that fluctuations in foreign currencies and other foreign exchange risks will not have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

## If damages resulting from product defects exceed our insurance coverage, paying these damages could result in a material adverse effect on our business.

The actual or alleged existence of defects in any of our products could subject us to significant product liability claims, including potential putative class action claims. Although we do not have replacement insurance coverage for damage to, or defects in, our products, we do have product liability insurance coverage for consequential damages that may arise from the use of our products. Although we believe this coverage is adequate and currently intend to maintain this coverage in the future, we cannot assure you that this coverage will be sufficient to cover all future product liability claims or that this coverage will be available at reasonable rates in the future. The successful assertion of one or more claims against us that exceed our insurance coverage could require us to incur significant expenses to pay these damages. These additional expenses could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Warranty claims relating to our products and exceeding our warranty reserves could have a material adverse effect on our business.

We have offered, and continue to offer, various warranties on our products, including a 30-year limited warranty for certain of our fibre cement siding products in the United States. In total, as of 31 March 2011, we have accrued US\$26.2 million for such warranties within "Accrued product warranties" on our Consolidated Balance Sheet and have disclosed the movements in our consolidated warranty reserves within Note 10 to our consolidated financial statements. Although we maintain reserves for warranty-related claims and legal proceedings that we believe are adequate, we cannot assure you that warranty expense levels or the results of any warranty-related legal proceedings will not exceed our reserves. If our warranty reserves are significantly exceeded, the costs associated with such warranties could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

### We may incur significant costs, including capital expenditures, in the future in complying with applicable environmental and health and safety laws and regulations.

In all the jurisdictions in which we operate, we are subject to environmental, health and safety laws and regulations governing, among other matters, our operations, including the air, soil, and water quality of our plants, and the use, handling, storage, disposal and remediation of hazardous substances currently or formerly used by us or any of our affiliates. Under these laws and regulations, we may be held jointly and severally responsible for the remediation of any hazardous substance contamination at our or our predecessors' past or present facilities and at third-party waste disposal sites. We may also be held liable for any claims, penalties or fines arising out of human exposure to hazardous substances or other environmental damage, including damage to natural resources, and our failure to comply with air, water, waste, and other environmental regulations.

In addition, many of our products contain crystalline silica, which can be released in a respirable form in connection with manufacturing practices and handling or use. The inhalation of respirable crystalline silica at high and prolonged exposure levels is known or suspected to be associated with silicosis and has been the subject of extensive tort litigation. We may face future costs of engineering and compliance to meet new standards relating to crystalline silica if standards are heightened. In addition, there is a risk that

claims for silica-related health effects could be made against us. We cannot assure you that we will have adequate resources, including adequate insurance coverage, to satisfy any future silica-related health effect claims. In addition, our sales could decrease if silica-related health effect claims are made against us and as a result, potential users of our products may decide not to use our products. Any such claims may have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

The costs of complying with environmental and health and safety laws relating to our operations or the liabilities arising from past or future releases of, or exposure to, hazardous substances, greenhouse gases, or product liability matters, or our failure to comply with air, water, waste, and other than existing environmental regulations may result in us making future expenditures that could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows. Such regulations and laws may increase the cost of energy or other products necessary to our operation, thereby increasing our operating costs. In addition, we cannot make any assurances that the laws currently in place that directly or indirectly relate to environmental liability will not change. If, for example, applicable laws or judicial interpretations related to successor liability or "piercing the corporate veil" were to change, it could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

## We may experience adverse fluctuations in the supply and cost of raw materials and energy supply necessary to our business which could have a material adverse effect on our business.

Cellulose fibre (wood-based pulp), silica, cement and water are the principal raw materials used in the production of fibre cement, and the availability and cost of such raw materials are critical to our operations. Our fibre cement business periodically experiences fluctuations in the supply and costs of raw materials, and some of our supply markets are concentrated. In fiscal year 2011, the average NBSK pulp price was US\$978 per ton, an increase of 30% compared to fiscal year 2010. NBSK pulp prices are forecasted to remain at or above US\$1,000 per ton.

Freight costs in the U.S. were also higher in fiscal year 2011 compared to the prior year. Freight costs are expected to rise reflecting supply constraints for trucks, as the broader economy improves and the cost of fuel remains high.

Price fluctuations or material delays may occur in the future due to lack of raw materials, suppliers, or supply chain disruptions. The loss or deterioration of our relationship with a major supplier, an increase in demand by third parties for a particular supplier's products or materials, delays in obtaining materials, or significant increases in fuel and energy costs could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Demand for our products is subject to changes in consumer preference.

The continued development of builder and consumer preference for our fibre cement products over competitive products is critical to sustaining and expanding demand for our products. Therefore, the failure to maintain and increase builder and consumer acceptance of our fibre cement products could have a material adverse effect on our growth strategy, as well as our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

## Our ability to sell our products into certain markets is influenced by building codes and ordinances in effect in the related localities and states and may limit our ability to compete effectively in certain markets and our ability to increase or maintain our current market share for our products.

Most states and localities in the markets in which we sell our products maintain building codes and ordinances that determine the requisite qualities of materials that may be used to construct homes and buildings for which our products are intended. Our products may not qualify under building codes and ordinances in certain markets, prohibiting our customers from using our products in those markets. This may limit our ability to sell our products into certain markets. In addition, ordinances and codes may

change over time which may, from the time they are implemented, prospectively limit or prevent the use of our products in those markets, causing us to lose market share for our products. Although we keep up-to-date on the current and proposed building codes and ordinances of the markets in which we sell or plan to sell our products and, when appropriate, seek to become involved in the ordinance and code setting process, our efforts may be ineffective, which would have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Our financial performance could be impacted by a customer's inability to pay amounts owed.

Our financial performance is dependent on our customers within the building products industry. Our customers' businesses have been impacted by the current economic environment, disruptions to the capital and credit markets and decreased demand for their products and services. If any of our largest customers or a substantial number of smaller customers are adversely affected by these conditions, if we become aware of information related to the credit worthiness of a major customer, or if future actual default rates on receivables in general differ from those currently anticipated, we may have to adjust the reserves for uncollectible receivables, which could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

#### Our reliance on third party distribution channels could impact our business.

We offer our products directly and through a variety of third party distributors and dealers. Changes in the financial or business condition of these distributors and dealers could subject the Company to losses and affect its ability to bring our products to market and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

# Changes in, or failure to comply with, the laws, regulations, policies or conditions of any jurisdiction in which we conduct our business could result in, among other consequences, the loss of our assets in such jurisdiction, the elimination of certain rights that are critical to the operation of our business in such jurisdiction, a decrease in revenues or the imposition of additional taxes or other costs.

Because we own assets, manufacture and sell our products internationally, our activities are subject to political, economic, legal and other uncertainties, including:

- changing political and economic conditions;
- changing laws and policies;
- the general hazards associated with the assertion of sovereign rights over certain areas in which we conduct our business; and
- laws limiting or conditioning the right and ability of subsidiaries and joint ventures to pay dividends or remit earnings to affiliated companies.

Although we seek to take applicable laws, regulations and conditions into account in structuring our business on a global basis, changes in, or our failure to comply with, the laws, regulations, policies or conditions of any jurisdiction in which we conduct our business could result in, among other consequences, the loss of our assets in such jurisdiction, the elimination of certain rights that are critical to the operation of our business in such jurisdiction, a decrease in revenues or the imposition of additional taxes. Therefore, any change in laws, regulations, policies or conditions of a jurisdiction could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

## Because our intellectual property and other proprietary information may become publicly available, we are subject to the risk that competitors could copy our products or processes.

Our success depends, in part, on the proprietary nature of our technology, including non-patentable intellectual property such as our process technology. To the extent that a competitor is able to reproduce or otherwise capitalise on our technology, it may be difficult, expensive or impossible for us to obtain adequate legal or equitable relief. Also, the laws of some foreign countries may not protect our intellectual
property to the same extent as do the laws of the United States. In addition to patent protection of intellectual property rights, we consider elements of our product designs and processes to be proprietary and confidential and/or trade secrets. To safeguard our confidential information, we rely on employee, consultant and vendor non-disclosure agreements and contractual provisions and a system of internal and technical safeguards to protect our proprietary information. However, any of our registered or unregistered intellectual property rights may be challenged or exploited by others in the industry, which could materially adversely affect our financial position, liquidity, results of operations, cash flows and competitive position.

#### Severe weather, natural disasters and climate conditions could have an adverse effect on our overall business.

Our plants and other facilities are located in places that could be affected by natural disasters, such as hurricanes, typhoons, cyclones, earthquakes, floods, tornados and other natural disasters. Natural disasters and widespread adverse climate changes that directly impact our plants or other facilities could materially adversely affect our manufacturing or other operations and, thereby, harm our overall financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

In the manufacture of our products, we rely on a continuous and uninterrupted supply of electric power, water and, in some cases, natural gas, as well as the availability of water, waste and emissions discharge facilities. Any future shortages or discharge curtailments, of a material nature, could significantly disrupt our operations and increase our expenses. We currently do not have backup generators on our sites with the capability of maintaining all of a site's full operational power needs and we do not have alternate sources of power in the event of a sustained blackout. While our insurance includes coverage for certain "business interruption" losses (i.e., lost profits) and for certain "service interruption" losses, such as an accident at our supplier's facility, any losses in excess of the insurance policy s coverage limits or any losses not covered by the terms of the insurance policy could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition. If blackouts interrupt our power supply, we would be temporarily unable to continue operations at the affected facilities. Any future material and sustained interruptions in our ability to continue operations at our facilities could damage our reputation, harm our ability to retain existing customers or obtain new customers and could result in lost revenue, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows.

# In the future, we may be unable to renew our credit facilities on their current terms or terms that are customary for other companies in our industry or who have similar credit ratings, or be able to obtain any alternative or additional financing arrangements.

In the future, we may not be able to renew credit facilities on substantially similar terms, or at all; we may have to pay additional fees and expenses that we might not have to pay under current circumstances; and we may have to agree to terms that could increase the cost of our debt facilities. If we are unable to renew our credit facilities on terms which are not materially less favourable than the terms currently available to us or obtain alternative or additional financing arrangements, we may experience liquidity issues and will have to reduce our levels of planned capital expenditures, suspend dividend payments and/or share buy-back programs or take other measures to conserve cash in order to meet our future cash flow requirements.

#### Ineffective internal controls over financial reporting could impact our business and operating results.

Our internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements because of its inherent limitations, including the possibility of human error, the circumvention or overriding of controls, or fraud. Even effective internal controls can provide only reasonable assurance with respect to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements. If we fail to maintain the adequacy of internal controls, our business and operating results could be harmed and we could fail to meet our financial reporting obligations.

#### Our use of accounting estimates involves judgment and could impact our financial results.

Our most critical accounting estimates are described in Note 2 to our consolidated financial statements. In addition, as discussed in Note 10, "Product Warranties" and Note 13, "Contingencies and Commitments" to our consolidated financial statements, we make certain estimates including decisions related to legal proceedings and warranty reserves. Because by definition these estimates and assumptions involve the use of judgment, actual financial results may differ.

# We may acquire or divest businesses from time to time, and this may materially adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition and may significantly change the nature of the company in which you have invested.

In the past, we have divested business segments. In the future, we may acquire other businesses or sell some or all of our assets or business segments. Any significant acquisition or sale may materially adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition and could change the overall profile of our business. As a result, the value of our shares may decrease in response to any such acquisition or sale and, upon any such acquisition or sale, our shares may represent an investment in a company with significantly different assets and prospects from the Company when you made your initial investment in us.

#### We are dependent upon our key management personnel for our future success.

Our success is greatly influenced by our ability to attract and retain qualified executives with experience in our market and industry. Our ability to retain executive officers and key management personnel is important to the implementation of our strategy. We could potentially lose the services of any of our senior management personnel due to a variety of factors that could include, without limitation, death, incapacity, personal issues, retirement, resignation, or competing employers. We may fail to attract and retain qualified key management personnel required to continue to operate our business successfully. The unexpected loss of senior management, coupled with our failure to recruit qualified successors, could have a material adverse effect on our business and the trading price of our common stock.

#### LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

We are involved from time to time in various legal proceedings and administrative actions incidental or related to the normal conduct of its business, including litigation concerning its products. Although it is impossible to predict the outcome of any pending legal proceeding, we believe that such proceedings and actions should not, except as it relates to asbestos, the ASIC proceedings, the matters described in the Product Warranty and Environmental and Legal sections below, the amended assessment from the ATO and income taxes, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on our consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows. See also "Principal Risks and Uncertainties."

#### ASIC Proceedings

In February 2007, ASIC commenced civil proceedings in the Supreme Court of New South Wales against us, ABN 60 and ten then-present or former officers and directors of the James Hardie Group. While the subject matter of the allegations varied between individual defendants, the allegations against us were confined to alleged contraventions of provisions of the Australian Corporations Act/Law relating to continuous disclosure and engaging in misleading or deceptive conduct in respect of a security. We defended each of the allegations made by ASIC and the orders sought against it in the proceedings, as did the former directors and officers of the Company.

The proceedings commenced on 29 September 2008 before Justice Gzell. On 23 April 2009, Justice Gzell issued judgment against the Company and the ten former officers and directors of the Company.

All defendants other than two lodged appeals against Justice Gzell's judgments, and ASIC responded by lodging cross appeals against the appellants. The appeals lodged by the former directors and officers were heard in April 2010 and the appeal lodged by us was heard in May 2010.

On 30 September 2010, we entered into agreements with third parties and subsequently received payment for US\$10.3 million relating to the costs of the ASIC proceedings for certain former officers. These recoveries are reflected as a reduction to selling, general and administrative expenses for the year ended 31 March 2011. We note that other recoveries may be available resulting from repayments by third parties, including former directors and officers, in accordance with the terms of their indemnities.

On 17 December 2010, the New South Wales Court of Appeal dismissed the Company's appeal against Justice Gzell's judgment and ASIC's cross appeal and ordered that the Company pay 90% of the costs incurred by ASIC in respect of the Company's appeal. The Court of Appeal also allowed the appeals brought by the non-executive directors, dismissed ASIC's related cross-appeals, and ordered ASIC to pay the non-executive directors costs of the proceedings and the appeals. The Court of Appeal allowed the appeals and cross appeals in respect of certain former officers in part and reserved certain matters for further submissions. On 6 May 2011, the Court of Appeal rendered judgment in the exoneration, penalty and cost matter for certain former officers in which it varied certain orders made at first instance and ordered that there be no order as to the costs of the appeals of the certain former officers and ASIC's related cross-appeals.

The amount of the costs we may be required to pay to ASIC following the Court of Appeal judgments is contingent on a number of factors, which include, without limitation, whether such costs (including the costs orders in ASIC's favour against us in the first instance hearing, which orders were not disturbed by the Court of Appeal) are reasonable having regard to the issues pursued in the case by ASIC against us, the associated legal work undertaken specifically in respect of those issues (as distinct from the legal costs of a previous claim and related order against us that was withdrawn by ASIC in September 2008 just prior to the commencement of the first instance trial, the legal costs incurred by ASIC in connection with similar or overlapping claims against other parties in the first instance or appeal proceedings and the successful interlocutory appeal by the Company against ASIC during the course of the first instance hearing), the number of legal practitioners involved in such legal work and their applicable fee rates.

In light of the uncertainty surrounding the amount of such costs, we have not recorded any provision for these costs at 31 March 2011.

ASIC subsequently filed applications for special leave to the High Court appealing from the Court of Appeals judgment in favour of the former directors' appeals and a former officer. Certain former officers have also filed special leave applications to the High Court. The Company did not file an application for special leave to the High Court. The High Court granted ASIC's applications for special leave on 13 May 2011. The High Court also granted the special leave applications for one of the former officers, and the other former officer withdrew his application.

As with the first instance proceedings, we will pay a portion of the costs of bringing and defending appeals, with the remaining costs being met by third parties, including former directors and executives, in accordance with the terms of their applicable indemnities. Losses and expenses arising from the ASIC proceedings could have a material adverse effect on our financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows. It is our policy to expense legal costs as incurred.

For further information, see "Principal Risks and Uncertainties" and Note 13 to our consolidated financial statements.

#### **Tax Contingencies**

Due to our size and the nature of our business, we are subject to ongoing reviews by taxing jurisdictions on various tax matters, including challenges to various positions we assert on our income tax returns. We accrue for tax contingencies based upon our best estimate of the taxes ultimately expected to be paid,

which we update over time as more information becomes available. Such amounts are included in Creditors (amounts falling due within one year) or Creditors (amounts falling due after more than one year), as appropriate. If we ultimately determine that payment of these amounts is unnecessary, we reverse the liability and recognise a tax benefit during the period in which we determine that the liability is no longer necessary. We record additional tax expense in the period in which we determine that ultimate assessment we expect.

In fiscal years 2011 and 2010, we recorded an income tax expense of nil and US\$2.2 million, respectively, as a result of the finalisation of certain tax audits (whereby certain matters were settled), the expiration of the statute of limitations related to certain tax positions and adjustments to income tax balances based on the filing of amended income tax returns, which give rise to the benefit recorded by us.

We or one of our subsidiaries file income tax returns in various jurisdictions, including the United States, The Netherlands, Australia, New Zealand, the Philippines and Ireland. We are no longer subject to US federal examinations by the IRS for tax years prior to tax year 2008. We are no longer subject to examinations by The Netherlands tax authority, for tax years prior to tax year 2005. We are no longer subject to Australian federal examinations by the ATO for tax years prior to tax year 2007.

In connection with our re-domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland, we became an Irish tax resident on 29 June 2010. While we were domiciled in The Netherlands, we derived significant tax benefits under the US-Netherlands tax treaty. The treaty was amended during fiscal year 2005 and became effective for us on 1 February 2006. The amended treaty provided, among other things, requirements that we must meet for us to qualify for treaty benefits and its effective income tax rate. During fiscal year 2006, we made changes to our organisational and operational structure to satisfy the requirements of the amended treaty and believe that we were in compliance and qualified for treaty benefits while we were domiciled in The Netherlands. However, if during a subsequent tax audit or related process, the IRS determines that these changes did not meet the requirements, we may not qualify for treaty benefits and our effective income tax rate could significantly increase beginning in the fiscal year that such determination is made, and we could be liable for taxes owed for calendar year 2008 and subsequent periods in which we were domiciled in The Netherlands.

We believe that it is more likely than not that we were in compliance and should qualify for treaty benefits for calendar year 2008 and subsequent periods in which we were domiciled in The Netherlands. Therefore, we believe that the requirements for recording a liability have not been met and therefore we have not recorded any liability at 31 March 2011.

#### Amended Australian Taxation Office Assessment

In March 2006, RCI, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, received an amended assessment from the ATO with respect to RCI's income tax return for the year ended 31 March 1999. The amended assessment related to the amount of net capital gains arising as a result of an internal corporate restructure carried out in 1998 and was issued pursuant to the discretion granted to the Commissioner of Taxation under Part IVA of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1936. The amended assessment issued to RCI was for a total of A\$412.0 million. However, after subsequent remissions of GIC by the ATO the total was changed to A\$368.0 million, comprising primary tax after allowable credits, penalties, and GIC.

During fiscal year 2007 RCI agreed with the ATO that in accordance with the ATO Receivable Policy, RCI would pay 50% of the total amended assessment being A\$184.0 million (US\$152.5 million), and provide a guarantee from James Hardie Industries SE (formerly James Hardie Industries N.V.) in favour of the ATO for the remaining unpaid 50% of the amended assessment, pending outcome of the appeal of the amended assessment. RCI also agreed to pay GIC accruing on the unpaid balance of the amended assessment in arrears on a quarterly basis.

The ATO conceded that RCI has a reasonably arguable position that the amount of net capital gains arising as a result of the corporate restructure carried out in 1998 was reported correctly in the fiscal year 1999 tax return and that Part IVA does not apply.

On 30 May 2007, the ATO issued a Notice of Decision disallowing RCI's objection to the amended assessment ("Objection Decision"). On 11 July 2007, RCI filed an application appealing the Objection Decision and the matter was heard before the Federal Court of Australia in September 2009.

On 1 September 2010, the Federal Court of Australia dismissed RCI's appeal.

Prior to the Federal Court's decision on RCI's appeal, we believed it was more-likely-than-not that the tax position reported in RCI's tax return for the 1999 fiscal year would be upheld on appeal. As a result, until 31 August 2010, we treated the payment of 50% of the amended assessment, GIC and interest accrued on amounts paid to the ATO with respect to the amended assessment as a deposit on our Consolidated Balance Sheet.

As a result of the Federal Court's decision, we re-assessed its tax position with respect to the amended assessment and concluded that the 'more-likely-thannot' recognition threshold as prescribed by US GAAP was no longer met. Accordingly, with effect from 1 September 2010, we removed the deposit with the ATO from our Consolidated Balance Sheet and recognised an expense of US\$345.2 million (A\$388.0 million) on our Consolidated Profit and Loss Account, which did not result in a cash outflow for the year ended 31 March 2011. In addition, the Company recognised an uncertain tax position of US\$190.4 million (A\$184.3 million) on our Consolidated Balance Sheet relating to the unpaid portion of the amended assessment.

RCI strongly disputes the amended assessment and is pursuing an appeal of the Federal Court's judgment. RCI's appeal was heard from 16 May 2011 to 18 May 2011 before the Full Court of the Federal Court of Australia. Judgment has been reserved.

With effect from 1 September 2010, the Company has expensed payments of GIC to the ATO as incurred. The Company will continue to expense GIC as incurred until RCI ultimately prevails on the matter or the remaining outstanding balance of the amended assessment is paid.

The ATO was awarded costs in connection with RCI's appeal of the Objection Decision to the Federal Court of Australia. The Company has made a provision for such costs within other non-current liabilities on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet at 31 March 2011.

For further information, see "Principal Risks and Uncertainties" and "Management's Discussion and Analysis — Liquidity and Capital Resources" and Note 14 to our consolidated financial statements.

#### **Product Warranty**

On 30 March 2011, one of the Company's US subsidiaries was named as a defendant in a lawsuit pending in federal district court relating to product allegedly manufactured by the subsidiary. The lawsuit seeks unspecified damages on behalf of an individual homeowner.

The individual plaintiff seeks to bring the lawsuit on behalf of a purported but unidentified class of homeowners. Based on available information and circumstances presently known, the Company believes that the outcome of the proceedings with respect to the individual plaintiff will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition, results of operations or cash flows. In addition, although the outcome of the individual plaintiff's request for class action status is uncertain, the Company believes it has meritorious defenses to the lawsuit, and the subsidiary intends to vigorously defend the action.

#### **Environmental and Legal**

The operations of the Company, like those of other companies engaged in similar businesses, are subject to a number of laws and regulations on air and water quality, waste handling and disposal. Our policy is to accrue for environmental costs when it is determined that it is probable that an obligation exists and the amount can be reasonably estimated.

In addition, we are involved from time to time in various legal proceedings and administrative actions concerning our operations and products, including putative class action lawsuits. With respect to asserted claims, the Company believes it has made adequate provision on its Consolidated Balance Sheet as of 31 March 2011 for asserted claims that are reasonably estimable. Although it is reasonably possible that we could experience an unexpected increase in the cost of asserted claims and may be subject to new asserted claims in the future, we are unable to estimate an amount or range of loss in relation to such matters. Management is of the opinion that based on information presently known, the liability for such matters should not have a material adverse effect on either the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### Financial Instruments

The Company calculates the fair value of financial instruments and includes this additional information in the notes to the consolidated financial statements when the fair value is different from the carrying value of those financial instruments. When the fair value reasonably approximates the carrying value, no additional disclosure is made. The estimated fair value amounts have been determined by the Company using available market information and appropriate valuation methodologies. However, considerable judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the estimates presented herein are not necessarily indicative of the amounts that the Company could realise in a current market exchange. The use of different market assumptions and/or estimation methodologies may have a material effect on the estimated fair value amounts.

Periodically, interest rate swaps, commodity swaps and forward exchange contracts are used to manage market risks and reduce exposure resulting from fluctuations in interest rates, commodity prices and foreign currency exchange rates. Where such contracts are designated as, and are effective as, a hedge, changes in the fair value of derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges are deferred and recorded in other comprehensive income as a separate component of *Other reserves*. These deferred gains or losses are recognised in income when the transactions being hedged are recognised. The ineffective portion of these hedges is recognised in income currently. Changes in the fair value of derivative instruments designated as fair value hedges are recognised in income, as are changes in the fair value of the hedged item. Changes in the fair value of derivative instruments that are not designated as hedges for accounting purposes are recognised in income. The Company does not use derivatives for trading purposes.

#### Credit Risk

Financial instruments which potentially subject the Company to credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, investments and trade accounts receivable.

The Company maintains cash and cash equivalents, investments and certain other financial instruments with various major financial institutions. At times, these financial instruments may be in excess of insured limits. To minimise this risk, the Company performs periodic evaluations of the relative credit standing of these financial institutions and, where appropriate, places limits on the amount of credit exposure with any one institution.

The Company is exposed to losses on forward exchange contracts in the event that counterparties fail to deliver the contracted amount. The credit exposure to the Company is calculated as the mark-to-market value of all contracts outstanding with that counterparty. At 31 March 2011, total credit exposure arising from forward exchange contracts was not material.

Credit risk with respect to trade accounts receivable is concentrated due to the concentration of the distribution channels for the Company's fibre cement products. Credit is extended based on evaluation of each customer's financial position and, generally, collateral is not required. The Company has historically not incurred significant credit losses. See Note 17 to our consolidated financial statements.

The maximum exposure of credit risk is represented by the carrying amount of each financial asset in the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

See Note 12 of the notes to the consolidated financial statements for additional information regarding the Company's fair value of its financial instruments.

#### Interest Rate Risk

The Company has market risks from changes in interest rates, primarily related to its borrowings. At 31 March 2011, all of the Company's borrowings were variable-rate. From time to time, the Company may enter into interest rate swap contracts in an effort to mitigate interest rate risk. At 31 March 2011, the Company had interest rate swap contracts with a fair value of US\$6.1 million, which are included in *Accounts Payable*. Movements in the fair value of these interest rate swap contracts are recorded in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account in *Other (expense) income*.

#### Foreign Currency Risk

We have significant operations outside of the United States and, as a result, are exposed to changes in exchange rates which affect our financial position, results of operations and cash flow. In addition, payments to the AICF are required to be made in Australian dollars which, because the majority of our revenues is produced in U.S. dollars, exposes us to risks associated with fluctuations in the U.S. dollar/Australian dollar exchange rate.

We purchase raw materials and fixed assets and sell some finished product for amounts denominated in currencies other than the functional currency of the business in which the related transaction is generated. In order to protect against foreign exchange rate movements, the Company may enter into forward exchange contracts timed to mature when settlement of the underlying transaction is due to occur. At 31 March 2011, there were no material contracts outstanding.

#### Commodity Price Risk

We are exposed to changes in prices of commodities used in our operations, primarily associated with energy, fuel and raw materials such as pulp and cement. Pulp has historically demonstrated more price sensitivity than other raw materials that we use in our manufacturing process. We expect that pulp prices will rise and that energy, fuel and cement prices will also fluctuate in the near future. To minimise the additional working capital requirements caused by rising prices related to these commodities, we have entered into contracts that discount pulp prices in relation to various pulp indices over a longer-term and purchase our pulp from several qualified suppliers in an attempt to mitigate price increases and supply interruptions. However, if such commodity prices do not continue to rise, our cost of sales may be negatively impacted due to fixed pricing over the longer-term.

#### **Research and Development**

We pioneered the successful development of cellulose reinforced fibre cement and, since the 1980s, have progressively introduced products developed as a result of our proprietary product formulation and process technology. The introduction of differentiated products is one of the core components of our global business strategy. This product differentiation strategy is supported by our significant investment in research and development activities.

For fiscal years 2011 and 2010, our expenses for research and development were US\$28.0 million and US\$27.1 million, respectively.

We view research and development as key to sustaining our existing market leadership position and expect to continue to allocate significant funding to this endeavor. Through our investment in process technology, we aim to keep reducing our capital and operating costs, and find new ways to make existing and new products.

#### Recommended Dividend

No dividends or distributions were recommended by the Board or paid to shareholders in fiscal year 2011.

On 17 May 2011, we announced the adoption of a capital management policy to distribute between 20% to 30% of profits after tax (excluding asbestos adjustments, which are substantially of a non-cash nature in the short-term) in the form of ordinary dividends and to conduct a more active approach to capital management which is likely to see us buying back or issuing shares as our capital needs dictate, subject to the Board's review and declaration. We expect to resume paying dividends starting with an interim dividend to be paid following the November 2011 announcement of our second quarter results. There is expected to be a further dividend following the May 2012 announcement of our fiscal year 2012 year end results.

#### Future Developments

Housing starts in the U.S. continue to be weak as factors such as relatively high levels of unemployment, low levels of consumer confidence, restricted access to credit and the supply of foreclosed homes continue to constrain demand in the housing market, affected in particular by the lack of stability in house values that have continued to fall.

Input costs are also expected to remain high with NBSK pulp index prices forecast to remain at or above US\$1,000 per ton. Freight costs in the U.S. are expected to rise reflecting supply constraints for trucks, as the broader economy improves, and the higher cost of fuel.

Activity in the US residential housing sector is expected to remain relatively flat in both the construction and the repair and remodel segments for our 2012 financial year.

In the Asia Pacific region, increases in mortgage interest rates in Australia have continued to dampen activity in the sector, although the market is expected to remain relatively robust. In the Philippines, domestic demand continues to provide a strong operating environment. In New Zealand, housing activity is likely to remain subdued as housing construction reaches historic lows in response to weak consumer and business confidence.

Changes in the asbestos liability to reflect changes in foreign exchange rates or updates of the actuarial estimate, ASIC proceeding matters, income tax related issues and other matters referred to in "Forward Looking Statements," may have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements.

#### **Company Books of Accounts**

The Company is responsible for ensuring that it keeps proper books of account and appropriate accounting systems. The measures taken by the directors to secure compliance with the Company's obligation to keep proper books of account are the use of appropriate systems and procedures and employment of competent persons. We have appointed a Chief Financial Officer who makes regular reports to the Board and ensures compliance with the requirements of Section 202 of the Companies Act, 1990. The Company also has a Corporate Controller, who works closely with the Chief Financial Officer and makes regular reports to our Audit Committee. In addition, the Director of the Company's Internal Audit department makes regular reports to the Audit Committee regarding alleged fraud and other financial-related irregularities, if any. The Audit Committee, in turn, briefs the full Board on significant

financial matters arising from reports of the Chief Financial Officer, the Corporate Controller, Director of Internal Audit and the external auditor.

The books of account are kept at Europa House, Second Floor, Harcourt Center, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Republic of Ireland.

#### Important Events Since Year End

On 17 May 2011, James Hardie announced that it had adopted a capital management policy to distribute between 20% and 30% of profits after tax (excluding asbestos adjustments, which are substantially of a non-cash nature in the short-term) in the form of ordinary dividends and to conduct a more active approach to capital management which will likely see the Company buy-back or issue shares as the Company's needs dictate. In accordance with this policy, James Hardie also announced that it will seek to acquire up to 5% of the Company's issued capital via an on-market share buyback during the next 12 months.

#### Directors of the Company

The names of the persons who were directors at any time during the fiscal year ended 31 March 2011 or since 31 March 2011 are set out below. Unless indicated otherwise, they served as directors for the entire fiscal year.

# Director Name

Non-executive directors: Brian Anderson David Dilger Michael Hammes David Harrison Donald McGauchie James Osborne Rudy van der Meer

Executive director:

Louis Gries

Between 2001 and 2010, the Company operated under a multi-tier board structure consisting of the Supervisory Board, the Joint Board (consisting of the Supervisory Board and the Chief Executive Officer), and Managing Board (consisting of the Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and General Counsel). On 19 February 2010, the Company became a Dutch SE. At that time, the Joint Board ceased to exist and its responsibilities were assumed by the Supervisory Board. On 17 June 2010, the Company became an Irish SE. At that time, the Supervisory Board transitioned to a single-tier Board structure and the Managing Board was dissolved. The responsibilities of the single Board are formalised in the Company's Articles of Association.

# Directors' and Secretary's Interests

No director, the secretary or any member of their immediate family had any interest in shares or debentures of any subsidiary. The interests of the directors and company secretary in the ordinary share capital of the Company at the beginning and end of fiscal year 2011 were as follows:

			Ordinary	Shares		
		At 31 March 2010	-		At 31 March 2011	
			Restricted			Restricted
	Shares	Options	Stock Units	Shares	Options	Stock Units
Non-Executive Directors						
Michael Hammes (1)	32,847		—	32,847	—	
Donald McGauchie (2)	20,372		—	20,372	—	
Brian Anderson	7,635		—	7,635	—	
David Harrison	12,384		—	12,384	—	
James Osborne	2,551		—	2,551	—	
Rudy van der Meer	17,290		—	17,290	—	
David Dilger (3)	25,000	—	—	25,000	—	—
Executive Director						
Louis Gries	259,875	3,328,000	1,564,124	298,543	2,328,000	2,300,322
	А	t 29 June 2010 (date of app	ointment)		At 31 March 2011	
			Restricted			Restricted
	Shares	Options	Stock Units	Shares	Options	Stock Units
<b>Company Secretary</b> Marcin Firek	4,165	31,385	4,791	4,939	31,385	3,916

(1) As of 31 March 2011, 27,847 shares were held in the name of Mr and Mrs Hammes.

(2) As of 31 March 2011, 6,000 shares were held for the McGauchie Superannuation Fund for which Mr McGauchie is a trustee.

(3) As of 31 March 2011, 25,000 shares were held for the David Dilger Approved Retirement Fund for which Mr Dilger is a beneficiary.

None of the shares held by any of the directors or company secretary has any special voting rights.

# **Political Donations**

No political contributions that require disclosure under Irish law were made during fiscal year 2011.

# Subsidiary Companies

Information regarding subsidiary undertakings is provided in Note 28 to the consolidated financial statements.

# Branches

As of 31 March 2011, the Company does not operate any branches outside of Ireland.

#### Auditors

The auditors, Ernst & Young, Chartered Accountants, who were appointed during the period, will continue in office in accordance with Section 160(2) of the Companies Act, 1963.

# On behalf of the Directors

/s/ Michael Hammes

29 June 2011

FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts

/s/ David Dilger

Company law in the Republic of Ireland requires the Directors to prepare financial statements for each financial year which give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of James Hardie Industries SE ("JHISE" or the "Parent Company") and of James Hardie Industries SE and its wholly-owned subsidiaries and special purpose entity (the "Company" or the "Group") and of the profit or loss of the Group for that period.

In preparing the financial statements of the Group, the Directors are required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- make judgments and estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- comply with applicable US generally accepted accounting principles in accordance with section 1(1) of the Companies Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009 to the extent that the use of US generally accepted accounting principles does not contravene any provision of the Companies Acts or of any regulations made thereunder, subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements; and
- prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the Group will continue business.

The considerations set out above for the Group are also required to be addressed by the Directors in preparing the financials statements of the Parent Company (which are set out on pages 105 to 113), in respect of which the applicable accounting standards are those which are generally accepted in the Republic of Ireland.

The Directors have elected to prepare the Parent Company's financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting practice in Ireland (Irish GAAP) comprising the financial reporting standards issued by the Accounting Standards Board and published by the Institute of Chartered Accountants in Ireland, together with the Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009.

The Directors are responsible for keeping proper books of account which disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Parent Company and which enable them to ensure that the financial statements of the Group are prepared in accordance with applicable US generally accepted accounting principles and comply with the provisions of the Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Group and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF JAMES HARDIE INDUSTRIES SE

We have audited the group and parent company financial statements (the "financial statements") of James Hardie Industries SE for the year ended 31 March 2011 which comprise the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account, the Consolidated Balance Sheet, the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows, the Consolidated Reconciliation of Movement in Shareholders' Equity, the Company Balance Sheet and the related notes 1 to 29 in respect of the group financial statements and notes 1 to 13 in respect of the parent company financial statements. These financial statements have been prepared under the accounting policies set out therein.

This report is made solely to the company's members, as a body, in accordance with section 193 of the Companies Act, 1990. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the company's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditors' report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the company and the company's members as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

#### Respective responsibilities of directors and auditors

The directors are responsible for the preparation of the group financial statements in accordance with applicable Irish law and U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles (US GAAP), as defined in section 1(1) of the Companies (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009, to the extent that the use of those principles in the preparation of the financial statements does not contravene any provision of the Companies Acts or of any regulation made thereunder, and for the preparation of the parent company financial statements in accordance with applicable Irish law and Accounting Standards issued by the Accounting Standards Board and promulgated by the Institute of Chartered Accountants in Ireland (Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in Ireland) as set out in the Statement of Directors' Responsibilities.

Our responsibility is to audit the financial statements in accordance with relevant legal and regulatory requirements and International Standards on Auditing (UK and Ireland).

We report to you our opinion as to whether the group financial statements give a true and fair view in accordance with US GAAP to the extent that the use of those principles in the preparation of the financial statements does not contravene any provisions of the Companies Acts or of any regulation made thereunder, and have been properly prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009. We report to you our opinion as to whether the parent company financial statements give a true and fair view in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in Ireland, and have been properly prepared in accordance with the Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009. We report to you our opinion as to whether the parent company financial statements give a true and fair view in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in Ireland, and have been properly prepared in accordance with the Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009. We also report to you our opinion as to: whether proper books of account have been kept by the company; whether, at the balance sheet date, there exists a financial situation which may require the convening of an extraordinary general meeting of the company; and whether the information given in the Directors' Report is consistent with the financial statements. In addition, we state whether we have obtained all the information and explanations necessary for the purposes of our audit and whether the Company Balance Sheet is in agreement with the books of account.

We also report to you if, in our opinion, any information specified by law regarding directors' remuneration and other transactions is not disclosed and, where practicable, include such information in our report.

We read the Directors' Report and consider the implications for our report if we become aware of any apparent misstatements within it. Our responsibilities do not extend to any other information.

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF JAMES HARDIE INDUSTRIES SE (Continued)

#### Basis of audit opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK and Ireland) issued by the Auditing Practices Board. An audit includes examination, on a test basis, of evidence relevant to the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. It also includes an assessment of the significant estimates and judgments made by the directors in the preparation of the financial statements, and of whether the accounting policies are appropriate to the group's and company's circumstances, consistently applied and adequately disclosed.

We planned and performed our audit so as to obtain all the information and explanations which we considered necessary in order to provide us with sufficient evidence to give reasonable assurance that the financial statements are free from material misstatement, whether caused by fraud or other irregularity or error. In forming our opinion we also evaluated the overall adequacy of the presentation of information in the financial statements.

#### Opinion

In our opinion the group financial statements give a true and fair view, in accordance with US GAAP to the extent that the use of those principles in the preparation of the financial statements does not contravene any provision of the Companies Acts or of any regulation made thereunder, of the state of affairs of the group as at 31 March 2011 and of its loss for the year then ended and have been properly prepared in accordance with the Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009; and the parent company financial statements give a true and fair view, in accordance with Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in Ireland, of the state of affairs of the companies Acts, 1963 to 2009.

We have obtained all the information and explanations we consider necessary for the purposes of our audit. In our opinion proper books of account have been kept by the company. The Company Balance Sheet is in agreement with the books of account.

In our opinion the information given in the Directors' Report is consistent with the financial statements.

In our opinion, the Company Balance Sheet does not disclose a financial situation which under section 40(1) of the Companies (Amendment) Act, 1983 would require the convening of an extraordinary general meeting of the company.

/s/ Ernst & Young

Ernst & Young Chartered Accountants and Registered Auditors

Dublin

29 June 2011

# James Hardie Industries SE Consolidated Profit and Loss Account

		Years Ende	
(Millions of US dollars, except per share data)	Notes	2011	2010
Net sales	17	\$ 1,167.0	\$ 1,124.6
Cost of goods sold		(775.1)	(708.5)
Gross profit		391.9	416.1
Selling, general and administrative expenses		(173.4)	(185.8)
Research and development expenses	11	(28.0)	(27.1)
Asbestos adjustments	11	(85.8)	(224.2)
Operating income (loss)		104.7	(21.0)
Interest expense		(9.0)	(7.7)
Interest income		4.6	3.7
Other (expense) income	18	(3.7)	6.3
Income (loss) before income taxes	17	96.6	(18.7)
			, í
Income tax expense	15	(443.6)	(66.2)
Net loss		<u>\$ (347.0)</u>	<u>\$ (84.9)</u>
Net loss per share — basic		\$ (0.80)	\$ (0.20)
Net loss per share — diluted		\$ (0.80)	\$ (0.20)
Weighted average common shares outstanding (Millions):			
Basic	2	435.6	433.1
Diluted	2	435.6	433.1
Net sales and operating income (loss) arose solely from continuing operations.			
See Glossary of Abbreviations and Terms on page 102.			
Approved by the Board of Directors and signed on its behalf by:			
/s/ Michael Hammes /s/ David Dilger			
29 June 2011			
The accompanying notes are an integral part of these cor	nsolidated financial statements.		

# James Hardie Industries SE Consolidated Balance Sheet

		31 M	
(Millions of US dollars)	Notes	2011	2010
ASSETS			
Fixes Assets		<b>• • • • •</b>	<b>• - - - - - - - - - -</b>
Property, plant and equipment, net	7	\$ 707.7	\$ 710.6
Current Assets			
Stocks	6	161.5	149.1
Debtors	20	1,005.6	1,236.8
Investments	21	67.2	63.1
Cash and cash equivalents	3	18.6	19.2
TOTAL ASSETS		\$ 1,960.6	\$ 2,178.8
LIABILITIES			
Shareholders' Equity			
Called up share capital	23	\$ 222.5	\$ 221.1
Share premium	25	52.5	39.5
Other reserves	19	55.2	59.2
Profit and loss account	.,	(784.7)	(437.7)
Total shareholders' deficit		\$ (454.5)	(117.9)
Provisions for liabilities and charges			
Deferred income taxes	15	108.1	113.5
Accrued product warranties	10	26.2	24.9
Asbestos liability	11	1,698.1	1,619.2
Workers' compensation — Asbestos	11	90.7	98.9
Creditors (amounts falling due within one year):			
Debt	9		95.0
Creditors	22	205.0	205.6
Creditors (amounts falling due after more than one year):			
Debt	9	59.0	59.0
Creditors	22	228.0	80.6
Total Provisions and Creditors		2,415.1	2,296.7
TOTAL LIABILITIES		\$ 1,960.6	\$ 2,178.8
		φ 1,900.0	φ 2,170.0
Approved by the Board of Directors and signed on its behalf by:			

/s/ Michael Hammes

/s/ David Dilger

29 June 2011

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

(Millions of US dollars)	Years Ended 2011	1 31 March 2010
Cash Flows From Operating Activities		
Net loss	\$ (347.0)	\$ (84.9
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation and amortisation	62.9	61.7
Deferred income taxes	(21.9)	19.2
Pension cost	1.3	0.1
Stock-based compensation	9.1	7.7
Asbestos adjustments	85.8	224.2
Tax benefit from stock options exercised	(0.4)	(0.9
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	63.3	14.9
Restricted short-term investments	9.7	54.4
Payment to the AICF	(63.7)	
Accounts and other receivables	24.9	(30.1
Stocks	(8.1)	(12.2
Prepaid expenses and other assets	6.3	(48.1
Insurance receivable — Asbestos	22.9	14.4
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(7.7)	35.4
Asbestos liability	(97.8)	(91.0
Deposit with Australian Taxation Office	254.3	(29.3
Australian Taxation Office — amended assessment	190.4	
Other accrued liabilities	(37.1)	47.0
Net cash provided by operating activities	<u>\$ 147.2</u>	\$ 183.1
Purchases of property, plant and equipment Proceeds from sale of property, plant and equipment Net cash used in investing activities	\$ (50.3) 0.7 \$ (49.6)	\$ (50.5 
Cash Flows From Financing Activities		
Repayments of short-term borrowings	_	(93.3
Proceeds from long-term borrowings	460.0	274.0
Repayments of long-term borrowings	(555.0)	(350.7
Proceeds from issuance of shares	4.9	10.1
Tax benefit from stock options exercised	0.4	0.9
Net cash used in financing activities	\$ <u>(89.7)</u>	\$ (159.0
		¢
Effects of exchange rate changes on cash	<u>\$ (8.5)</u>	\$ 3.2
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(0.6)	(23.2
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	<u> </u>	42.4
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	<u>\$ 18.6</u>	\$ 19.2
Components of Cash and Cash Equivalents		
Cash at bank and on hand	\$ 9.5	\$ 13.1
Short-term deposits	9.1	6.1
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	<u>\$ 18.6</u>	\$ 19.2
Sumplemental Disclosure of Cook Flow Activities		
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Activities	a	¢ 7.
Cash paid during the year for interest, net of amounts capitalised	\$ 9.1	\$ 7.4
Cash paid during the year for income taxes, net	\$ 38.7	\$ 48.5

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

James Hardie Industries SE Consolidated Reconciliation of Movement in Shareholders' Equity

Balances as of 31 March 2009     § 219.2     § 219.2     § 22.7     § (352.8)     § 2.2     § (108.7)       Comprehensive income:       (84.9)      (84.9)      (84.9)       Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments        (0.2)     (0.2)       Unrealised gain on investments        (1.2)     (1.1)       Foreign currency translation gain        56.0     56.0       Other comprehensive income        57.0     57.7       Total comprehensive loss      7.7       0.0       Equity awards exercised      0.9       0.0       Equity awards exercised     1.9     8.2       10.       Balances as of 31 March 2010     § 221.1     § 39.5     § (437.7)     § 59.2     § (117.4)       Comprehensive income:        1.3     1.       Net loss        1.3     1.       Unrealised gain on investments </th
Net loss     —     —     (84.9)     —     (84.9)       Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments     —     —     —     (0.2)     (0.2)       Unrealised gain on investments     —     —     —     —     (0.2)     (0.2)       Unrealised gain on investments     —     —     —     —     (0.2)     (0.2)       Unrealised gain on investments     —     —     —     —     (0.2)     (0.2)       Unrealised gain on investments     —     —     —     —     (0.2)     (0.2)       Unrealised gain on investments     —     —     —     —     1.2     1.1       Foreign currency translation gain     —     —     —     —     56.0     56.0       Other comprehensive income     —     —     —     —     7.7     …     …     7.7       Tax benefit from stock options exercised     1.9     8.2     …     …     …     0.0       Equity awards exercised     1.9     8.2     …     …     …     10.0       Balances as of 31 March 2010     § 221.1     § 39.5     § (437.7)
Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments     —     —     —     (0.2)     (0.3)       Unrealised gain on investments     —     —     —     —     1.2     1.3       Foreign currency translation gain     —     —     —     —     1.2     1.3       Other comprehensive income     —     —     —     —     —     56.0     56.0       Other comprehensive income     —     —     —     —     —     57.0     57.0       Total comprehensive loss
Unrealised gain on investments     —     —     —     —     1.2     1.1.       Foreign currency translation gain     —     —     —     —     56.0     56.0       Other comprehensive income     —     —     —     —     57.0     57.0       Total comprehensive loss
Foreign currency translation gain        56.0     57.0
Other comprehensive income     —     —     —     —     57.0     57.0       Total comprehensive loss     (27.9)       Stock-based compensation     —     7.7     —     —     7.7       Tax benefit from stock options exercised     —     0.9     —     —     0.9       Equity awards exercised     1.9     8.2     —     —     10.       Balances as of 31 March 2010     § 221.1     § 39.5     § (437.7)     § 59.2     § (117.4)       Comprehensive income:     —     —     —     —     —     (347.0)     —     (347.0)       Net loss     —     —     —     —     —     1.3     1.3
Total comprehensive lossStock-based compensation $ 7.7$ $  7.7$ Tax benefit from stock options exercised $ 0.9$ $  0.9$ Equity awards exercised $1.9$ $8.2$ $  10.$ Balances as of 31 March 2010 $\frac{$221.1}{$39.5}$ $\frac{$39.5}{$(437.7)}$ $\frac{$59.2}{$59.2}$ $\frac{$(117.3)}{$(117.3)}$ Comprehensive income: Net loss $   (347.0)$ $ (347.0)$ Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments $   1.3$ $1.3$
Stock-based compensation $ 7.7$ $  7.7$ Tax benefit from stock options exercised $ 0.9$ $  0.9$ Equity awards exercised $1.9$ $8.2$ $  10.$ Balances as of 31 March 2010 $$221.1$ $$39.5$ $$(437.7)$ $$59.2$ $$(117.3)$ Comprehensive income: $   (347.0)$ $ (347.0)$ Net loss $   1.3$ $1.3$
Stock-based compensation $ 7.7$ $  7.7$ Tax benefit from stock options exercised $ 0.9$ $  0.9$ Equity awards exercised $1.9$ $8.2$ $  10.$ Balances as of 31 March 2010 $$221.1$ $$39.5$ $$(437.7)$ $$59.2$ $$(117.3)$ Comprehensive income: $   (347.0)$ $ (347.0)$ Net loss $   1.3$ $1.3$
Tax benefit from stock options exercised $ 0.9$ $  0.2$ Equity awards exercised $1.9$ $8.2$ $  10.$ Balances as of 31 March 2010 $$$ 221.1$ $$$ 39.5$ $$$ (437.7)$ $$$ 59.2$ $$$ (117.2)$ Comprehensive income: Net loss $   (347.0)$ $ (347.0)$ Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments $    (1.3)$ $(1.3)$
Equity awards exercised     1.9     8.2       10.       Balances as of 31 March 2010     § 221.1     § 39.5     § (437.7)     § 59.2     § (117.5)       Comprehensive income: Net loss       (347.0)      (347.0)       Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments        1.3     1.3
Comprehensive income:   (347.0)   (347.0)     Net loss   -   -   (347.0)     Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments   -   -   1.3   1.3
Net loss(347.0)(347.0)Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments1.31.3
Net loss(347.0)(347.0)Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments1.31.3
Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments — — — 1.3 1.
Foreign currency translation loss — — — — (6.6) (6.
Other comprehensive loss $  (4.0)$ $(4.0)$
Total comprehensive loss (351.
Stock-based compensation 0.7 8.4 — — 9.
Tax benefit from stock options exercised — 0.4 — 0.4
Equity awards exercised/released 0.7 4.2 — 4.
Balances as of 31 March 2011     § 222.5     § 52.5     § (784.7)     § 55.2     § (454.3)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

#### 1. Background and Basis of Presentation

#### Nature of Operations

The Company manufactures and sells fibre cement building products for interior and exterior building construction applications primarily in the United States, Australia, New Zealand, the Philippines and Europe.

#### Background

On 21 August 2009, James Hardie Industries N.V. ("JHI NV") shareholders approved a plan to transform the Company into a Societas Europaea ("SE") and, subsequently, change its domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland. On 19 February 2010, the Company was transformed from a Dutch "NV" company to a Dutch "SE" company, and on 17 June 2010, the Company changed its registered corporate domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland and, in so doing, became an Irish "SE" company. The Company became an Irish tax resident on 29 June 2010 and operates under the name of James Hardie Industries SE ("JHI SE").

#### **Basis of Presentation**

The consolidated financial statements represent the financial position, results of operations and cash flows of JHI SE and its wholly-owned subsidiaries and special purpose entity, collectively referred to as either the "Company" or "James Hardie" and "JHI SE", together with its subsidiaries as of the time relevant to the applicable reference, the "James Hardie Group," unless the context indicates otherwise.

Upon shareholder approval of the Amended and Restated Final Funding Agreement (as amended from time to time, the "AFFA") on 7 February 2007, the Asbestos Injuries Compensation Fund (the "AICF") was deemed a special purpose entity and, as such, it was consolidated with the results for JHI SE. See Note 2 and Note 11 for additional information.

The directors have elected to prepare the consolidated financial statements of the Company in accordance with section 1 of the Companies (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 2009, which provides that a true and fair view of the state of affairs and profit or loss may be given by preparing the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America (US GAAP), as defined in Section 1(1) of the Companies (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009, to the extent that the use of those principles in the preparation of the financial statements does not contravene any provision of the Companies Acts or of any regulations made thereunder.

These consolidated financial statements were prepared in accordance with Irish Company Law, to present to the shareholders of the Company and file with the Companies Registration Office in Ireland. Accordingly, these consolidated financial statements include presentation and additional disclosures required by the Republic of Ireland's Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009 (Companies Acts) in addition to those disclosures required under US GAAP.

#### 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

# Accounting Principles

All subsidiaries and qualifying special purpose entities are consolidated and all significant intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated. The US dollar is used as the reporting currency.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with US GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions. These estimates and assumptions affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from these estimates.

#### **Foreign Currency Translation**

All assets and liabilities are translated into US dollars at current exchange rates while revenues and expenses are translated at average exchange rates in effect for the period. The effects of foreign currency translation adjustments are included directly in other comprehensive income, which is a separate component of *Other reserves* in shareholders' equity. Gains and losses arising from foreign currency transactions are recognised in income currently.

#### **Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents**

Restricted cash and cash equivalents relate to amounts subject to letters of credit with insurance companies which restrict the cash from use for general corporate purposes.

#### Stocks

Stocks are valued at the lower of cost or market. Cost is generally determined under the first-in, first-out method, except that the cost of raw materials and supplies is determined using actual or average costs. Cost includes the costs of materials, labour and applied factory overhead. On a regular basis, the Company evaluates its stocks balances for excess quantities and obsolescence by analysing demand, stocks on hand, sales levels and other information. Based on these evaluations, stocks costs are written down, if necessary.

#### Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated at cost. Property, plant and equipment of businesses acquired are recorded at their estimated fair value at the date of acquisition. Depreciation of property, plant and equipment is computed using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

	Years
Buildings	40
Building improvements	5 to 10
Manufacturing machinery	20
General equipment	5 to 10
Computer equipment, software, and software development	3 to 7
Office furniture and equipment	3 to 10

#### Impairment of Long-Lived Assets

Long-lived assets, such as property, plant and equipment, and purchased intangibles subject to amortisation are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to estimated undiscounted future cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If the carrying amount of the asset exceeds its estimated future cash flows, an impairment charge is recognised by the amount by which the carrying amount of the asset exceeds the fair value of the assets.

# **Environmental Remediation and Compliance Expenditures**

Environmental remediation and compliance expenditures that relate to current operations are expensed or capitalised, as appropriate. Expenditures that relate to an existing condition caused by past operations, and which do not contribute to current or future revenue generation, are expensed. Liabilities are recorded when environmental assessments and/or remedial efforts are probable and the costs can be reasonably estimated. Estimated liabilities are not discounted to present value. Generally, the timing of these accruals coincides with completion of a feasibility study or the Company's commitment to a formal plan of action.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

The Company recognises revenue when the risks and obligations of ownership have been transferred to the customer, which generally occurs at the time of delivery to the customer. The Company records estimated reductions in sales for customer rebates and discounts including volume, promotional, cash and other discounts. Rebates and discounts are recorded based on management's best estimate when products are sold. The estimates are based on historical experience for similar programs and products. Management reviews these rebates and discounts on an ongoing basis and the related accruals are adjusted, if necessary, as additional information becomes available.

#### **Distribution Costs**

The Company includes distribution costs within cost of goods sold.

#### **Depreciation and Amortisation**

The Company records depreciation and amortisation under both cost of goods sold and selling, general and administrative expenses, depending on the asset's business use. All depreciation and amortisation related to plant building, machinery and equipment is recorded in cost of goods sold.

#### Advertising

The Company expenses the production costs of advertising the first time the advertising takes place. Advertising expense was US\$7.9 million and US\$9.1 million during the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively.

#### **Research and Development**

The Company expenses research and development costs when incurred. Research and development expenses were US\$28.0 million and US\$27.1 million during the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively.

#### **Accrued Product Warranties**

An accrual for estimated future warranty costs is recorded based on an analysis by the Company, which includes the historical relationship of warranty costs to installed product.

#### Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes under the asset and liability method. Under this method, deferred income taxes are recognised by applying enacted statutory rates applicable to future years to differences between the tax bases and financial reporting amounts of existing assets and liabilities. The effect on deferred taxes of a change in tax rates is recognised in income in the period that includes the enactment date. A valuation allowance is provided when it is more likely than not that all or some portion of deferred tax assets will not be realised. Interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions are recognised in income tax expense.

#### **Financial Instruments**

The Company calculates the fair value of financial instruments and includes this additional information in the notes to the consolidated financial statements when the fair value is different from the carrying value of those financial instruments. When the fair value reasonably approximates the carrying value, no additional disclosure is made. The estimated fair value amounts have been determined by the Company using available market information and appropriate valuation methodologies. However, considerable judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the estimates presented herein are not necessarily indicative of the amounts that the Company could realise in a current market exchange. The use of different market assumptions and/or estimation methodologies may have a material effect on the estimated fair value amounts.

Periodically, interest rate swaps, commodity swaps and forward exchange contracts are used to manage market risks and reduce exposure resulting from fluctuations in interest rates, commodity prices and foreign currency exchange rates. Where such contracts are designated as, and are effective as, a hedge, changes in the fair value of derivative instruments designated as cash flow hedges are deferred and recorded in other comprehensive income as a separate component of *Other reserves*. These deferred gains or losses are recognised in income when the transactions being hedged are recognised. The ineffective portion of these hedges is recognised in income currently. Changes in the fair value of derivative instruments designated as fair value hedges are recognised in income, as are changes in the fair value of the hedged item. Changes in the fair value of derivative instruments that are not designated

as hedges for accounting purposes are recognised in income. The Company does not use derivatives for trading purposes.

#### Stock-based Compensation

The Company recognised stock-based compensation expense (included in selling, general and administrative expense) of US\$11.3 million and US\$9.3 million for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively. Included in stock-based compensation expense for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010 is an expense of US\$2.2 million and US\$1.6 million, respectively, related to liability-classified awards.

#### Earnings Per Share

The Company discloses basic and diluted earnings per share ("EPS"). Basic EPS is calculated using net loss divided by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted EPS is similar to basic EPS except that the weighted average number of common shares outstanding is increased to include the number of additional common shares calculated using the Treasury Method that would have been outstanding if the dilutive potential common shares, such as options, had been issued.

Accordingly, basic and dilutive common shares outstanding used in determining net loss per share are as follows:

	Years Ended 3	31 March
(Millions of shares)	2011	2010
Basic common shares outstanding	435.6	433.1
Dilutive effect of stock awards		
Diluted common shares outstanding	435.6	433.1
(US dollars)	2011	2010
Net loss per share — basic	\$(0.80)	\$(0.20)
Net loss per share — diluted	\$(0.80)	\$(0.20)

Potential common shares of 13.8 million and 13.7 million for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively, have been excluded from the calculation of diluted common shares outstanding because the effect of their inclusion would be anti-dilutive.

Unless they are anti-dilutive, restricted stock units ("RSUs") which vest solely based on continued employment are considered to be outstanding as of their issuance date for purposes of computing diluted EPS and are included in the calculation of diluted EPS using the Treasury Method. Once these RSUs vest, they are included in the basic EPS calculation on a weighted-average basis.

RSUs which vest based on performance or market conditions are considered contingent shares. At each reporting date prior to the end of the contingency period, the Company determines the number of contingently issuable shares to include in the diluted EPS, as the number of shares that would be issuable under the terms of the RSU arrangement, if the end of the reporting period were the end of the

contingency period. Once these RSUs vest, they are included in the basic EPS calculation on a weighted-average basis.

#### Asbestos

At 31 March 2006, the Company recorded an asbestos provision based on the estimated economic impact of the Original Final Funding Agreement ("Original FFA") entered into on 1 December 2005. The amount of the net asbestos provision of US\$715.6 million was based on the terms of the Original FFA, which included an actuarial estimate prepared by KPMG Actuaries as of 31 March 2006 of the projected future cash outflows, undiscounted and uninflated, and the anticipated tax deduction arising from Australian legislation which came into force on 6 April 2006. The amount represented the net economic impact that the Company was prepared to assume as a result of its voluntary funding of the asbestos liability which was under negotiation with various parties.

In February 2007, the shareholders approved the AFFA entered into on 21 November 2006 to provide long-term funding to the AICF, a special purpose fund that provides compensation for Australian-related personal injuries for which certain former subsidiary companies of James Hardie in Australia (being Amaca Pty Ltd ("Amaca"), Amaba Pty Ltd ("Amaba") and ABN 60 Pty Limited ("ABN 60") (collectively, the "Former James Hardie Companies")) are found liable.

Amaca and Amaba separated from the James Hardie Group in February 2001. ABN 60 separated from the James Hardie Group in March 2003. Upon shareholder approval of the AFFA in February 2007, shares in the Former James Hardie Companies were transferred to the AICF. The AICF manages Australian asbestos-related personal injury claims made against the Former James Hardie Companies and makes compensation payments in respect of those proven claims.

#### AICF

In February 2007, the shareholders approved a proposal pursuant to which the Company provides long-term funding to the AICF. The Company owns 100% of James Hardie 117 Pty Ltd (the "Performing Subsidiary") that funds the AICF subject to the provisions of the AFFA. The Company appoints three of the AICF directors and the NSW Government appoints two of the AICF directors.

Under the terms of the AFFA, the Performing Subsidiary has an obligation to make payments to the AICF on an annual basis, depending on the Company's net operating cash flow. The amounts of these annual payments are dependent on several factors, including the Company's free cash flow (as defined in the AFFA), actuarial estimations, actual claims paid, operating expenses of the AICF and the annual cash flow cap. JHI SE guarantees the Performing Subsidiary's obligation. As a result, for purposes of US GAAP, the Company considers it to be the primary beneficiary of the AICF.

The Company's interest in the AICF is considered variable because the potential impact on the Company will vary based upon the annual actuarial assessments obtained by the AICF with respect to asbestos-related personal injury claims against the Former James Hardie Companies.

Although the Company has no legal ownership in the AICF, the Company consolidates the AICF, for financial reporting purposes, since the Company appoints three out of the five AICF directors. The Company's consolidation of the AICF resulted in a separate recognition of the asbestos liability and certain other items including the related Australian income tax benefit. Among other items, the Company recorded a deferred tax asset for the anticipated tax benefit related to asbestos liabilities and a

corresponding increase in the asbestos liability. As stated in "Deferred Income Taxes" below, the Performing Subsidiary is able to claim a tax deduction for contributions to the asbestos fund. Since fiscal year 2007, the Company has classified the expense related to the increase of the asbestos liability as asbestos adjustments and the Company has classified the benefit related to the recording of the related deferred tax asset as an income tax benefit (expense) on its Consolidated Profit and Loss Account.

For the year ended 31 March 2011, the Company did not provide financial or other support to the AICF that it was not previously contractually required to provide. Future funding of the AICF by the Company continues to be linked under the terms of the AFFA to the Company's long-term financial success, specifically the Company's ability to generate net operating cash flow.

The AICF has operating costs that are claims related and non-claims related. Claims related costs incurred by the AICF are treated as reductions in the accrued asbestos liability balances previously reflected in the Consolidated Balance Sheet. Non-claims related operating costs incurred by the AICF are expensed as incurred in the line item *Selling, general and administrative expenses* in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account. The AICF earns interest on its cash and cash equivalents and on its short-term investments; these amounts are included in the line item *Interest income* in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account.

See Asbestos-Related Assets and Liabilities below and Note 11 for further details on the related assets and liabilities recorded in the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet under the terms of the AFFA.

#### Asbestos-Related Assets and Liabilities

The Company has recorded on its Consolidated Balance Sheet certain assets and liabilities under the terms of the AFFA. These items are Australian dollardenominated and are subject to translation into US dollars at each reporting date. These assets and liabilities are referred to by the Company as *Asbestos-Related Assets and Liabilities* and include:

# Asbestos Liability

The amount of the asbestos liability reflects the terms of the AFFA, which has been calculated by reference to (but is not exclusively based upon) the most recent actuarial estimate of projected future cash flows prepared by KPMG Actuarial. Based on their assumptions, they arrived at a range of possible total cash flows and proposed a central estimate which is intended to reflect an expected outcome. The Company views the central estimate as the basis for recording the asbestos liability in the Company's financial statements, which under US GAAP, it considers the best estimate. The asbestos liability includes these cash flows as undiscounted and uninflated on the basis that it is inappropriate to discount or inflate future cash flows when the timing and amounts of such cash flows are not fixed or readily determinable.

Adjustments in the asbestos liability due to changes in the actuarial estimate of projected future cash flows and changes in the estimate of future operating costs of the AICF are reflected in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account during the period in which they occur. Claims paid by the AICF and claims-handling costs incurred by the AICF are treated as reductions in the accrued balances previously reflected in the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

#### Insurance Receivable

There are various insurance policies and insurance companies with exposure to the asbestos claims. The insurance receivable determined by KPMG Actuarial reflects the recoveries expected from all such policies based on the expected pattern of claims against such policies less an allowance for credit risk based on credit agency ratings. The insurance receivable generally includes these cash flows as undiscounted and uninflated on the basis that it is inappropriate to discount or inflate future cash flows when the timing and amounts of such cash flows are not fixed or readily determinable. The Company records insurance receivables that are deemed probable of being realised.

Included in insurance receivable is US\$10.8 million recorded on a discounted basis because the timing of the recoveries has been agreed with the insurer.

Adjustments in insurance receivable due to changes in the actuarial estimate, or changes in the Company's assessment of recoverability are reflected in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account during the period in which they occur. Insurance recoveries are treated as a reduction in the insurance receivable balance

#### Workers' Compensation

Workers' compensation claims are claims made by former employees of the Former James Hardie Companies. Such past, current and future reported claims were insured with various insurance companies and the various Australian State-based workers' compensation schemes (collectively "workers' compensation schemes or policies"). An estimate of the liability related to workers' compensation claims is prepared by KPMG Actuarial as part of the annual actuarial assessment. This estimate contains two components, amounts that will be met by a workers' compensation scheme or policy, and amounts that will be met by the Former James Hardie Companies.

The portion of the estimate that is expected to be met by the Former James Hardie Companies is included as part of the Asbestos Liability. Adjustments to this estimate are reflected in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account during the period in which they occur.

The portion of the estimate that is expected to be met by the workers' compensation schemes or policies of the Former James Hardie Companies is recorded by the Company as a workers' compensation liability. Since these amounts are expected to be paid by the workers' compensation schemes or policies, the Company records an equivalent workers' compensation receivable.

Adjustments to the workers' compensation liability result in an equal adjustment in the workers' compensation receivable recorded by the Company and have no effect on the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account.

#### Asbestos-Related Research and Education Contributions

The Company agreed to fund asbestos-related research and education initiatives for a period of 10 years, beginning in fiscal year 2007. The liabilities related to these agreements are included in "Other Liabilities" on the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

#### Restricted Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents of the AICF are reflected as restricted assets, as the use of these assets is restricted to the settlement of asbestos claims and payment of the operating costs of the AICF. The Company classifies these amounts as a current asset on the face of the Consolidated Balance Sheet since they are highly liquid.

#### Restricted Short-Term Investments

Short-term investments consist of highly liquid investments held in the custody of major financial institutions. All short-term investments are classified as available for sale and are recorded at market value using the specific identification method. Unrealised gains and losses on the market value of these investments are included as a separate component of *Other reserves*. Realised gains and losses on short-term investments are recognised in *Other income* on the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account.

#### AICF — Other Assets and Liabilities

Other assets and liabilities of the AICF, including fixed assets, trade receivables and payables are included on the Consolidated Balance Sheet under the appropriate captions and their use is restricted to the operations of the AICF.

#### Deferred Income Taxes

The Performing Subsidiary is able to claim a tax deduction for its contributions to the AICF over a five-year period from the date of contribution. Consequently, a deferred tax asset has been recognised equivalent to the anticipated tax benefit over the life of the AFFA. The current portion of the deferred tax asset represents Australian tax benefits that will be available to the Company during the subsequent twelve months.

Adjustments are made to the deferred income tax asset as adjustments to the asbestos-related assets and liabilities are recorded.

#### Foreign Currency Translation

The asbestos-related assets and liabilities are denominated in Australian dollars and thus the reported values of these asbestos-related assets and liabilities in the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet in US dollars are subject to adjustment depending on the closing exchange rate between the two currencies at the balance sheet date. The effect of foreign exchange rate movements between these currencies is included in *Asbestos adjustments* in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In January 2010, the FASB issued ASU No. 2010-06, which requires new fair value disclosures pertaining to significant transfers in and out of Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements and the reasons for the transfers and activity. For Level 3 fair value measurements, purchases, sales, issuances and settlements must be reported on a gross basis. Further, additional disclosures are required by class of assets or liabilities, as well as inputs used to measure fair value and valuation techniques. ASU No. 2010-06 is effective for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after 15 December 2009, except for the disclosures about purchases, sales, issuances and settlements on a gross basis, which is effective for

# James Hardie Industries SE

# Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

fiscal years beginning after 15 December 2010. The adoption of the effective portions of this ASU did not result in a material impact on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows. The Company does not anticipate that the adoption of the remaining portions of this ASU will result in a material impact to its reported consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In April 2010, the FASB issued ASU No. 2010-13, which provides additional guidance concerning the classification of an employee share-based payment award with an exercise price denominated in the currency of a market in which the underlying equity security trades. This update clarifies that an employee share-based payment award with an exercise price denominated in the currency of a market in which a substantial portion of the entity's equity securities trades should not be considered to contain a condition that is not a market, performance or service condition. Therefore, an entity would not classify such an award as a liability if it otherwise qualifies as equity. The amendments included in this update do not expand the recurring disclosure requirements already in effect. The amendments in this update are effective for fiscal years and interim periods beginning on or after 15 December 2010. The adoption of this ASU did not result in a material impact on the Company's reported consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### 3. Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include amounts on deposit in banks and cash invested temporarily in various highly liquid financial instruments with original maturities of three months or less when acquired.

Cash and cash equivalents consist of the following components:

		31 1	March	
(Millions of US dollars)	20	11	2	2010
Cash at bank and on hand	\$	9.5	\$	13.1
Short-term deposits		9.1		6.1
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$	18.6	\$	19.2

#### 4. Restricted cash and cash equivalents

Included in restricted cash and cash equivalents is US\$5.3 million (see Note 21) related to an insurance policy at 31 March 2011 and 2010, which restricts the cash from use for general corporate purposes.

### 5. Accounts and other receivables

Accounts and other receivables consist of the following components:

(Millions of US dollars)	31 March 2011	31 March 2010
Trade receivables	\$ 118.3	\$ 122.8
Other receivables and advances	22.5	34.5
Allowance for doubtful accounts	(2.7)	(2.3)
Total accounts and other receivables	\$ 138.1	\$ 155.0

The collectability of accounts receivable, consisting mainly of trade receivables, is reviewed on an ongoing basis. An allowance for doubtful accounts is provided for known and estimated bad debts by analysing specific customer accounts and assessing the risk of uncollectability based on insolvency, disputes or other collection issues.

The following are changes in the allowance for doubtful accounts:

(Millions of US dollars)	Aarch 011	March 010
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 2.3	\$ 1.4
Charged to expense	 0.4	 0.9
Balance at end of period	\$ 2.7	\$ 2.3

### 6. Stocks

Stocks consist of the following components:

		31	March	
(Millions of US dollars)		2011	20	010
Finished goods	\$	104.5	\$	99.8
Work-in-process		5.9		4.8
Raw materials and supplies		57.3		52.0
Provision for obsolete finished goods and raw materials	_	(6.2)		(7.5)
Total Stocks	\$	161.5	\$	149.1

# 7. Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment activity for year ended 31 March 2011 is as follows:

			Machinery and	Construction in	
(Millions of US dollars)	Land	Buildings	Equipment	Progress1	Total
Cost or valuation:					
At 31 March 2010	\$ 18.	1 \$ 205.2	<u>\$ 897.9</u>	\$ 47.7	\$ 1,168.9
Additions	0.	2 4.4	58.9	—	63.5
Transfers	_	- —	—	(13.2)	(13.2)
Disposals	_	- —	(0.7)	—	(0.7)
Exchange differences		0.8	25.1		25.9
At 31 March 2011	\$ 18.	<u>\$ 210.4</u>	\$ 981.2	\$ 34.5	\$ 1,244.4
Accumulated depreciation:					
At 31 March 2010	\$	- <u>\$ (57.0)</u>	<u>\$ (401.3)</u>	<u>\$                                    </u>	<u>\$ (458.3)</u>
Charge for the year	-	- (9.5)	(53.4)	_	(62.9)
Exchange differences		- (0.8)	(14.7)		(15.5)
At 31 March 2011	\$ -	<u> </u>	<u>\$ (469.4)</u>	\$	<u>\$ (536.7)</u>
Net book amount:					
At 31 March 2010	\$ 18.	1 \$ 148.2	\$ 496.6	\$ 47.7	\$ 710.6
At 31 March 2011	\$ 18.	3 \$ 143.1	\$ 511.8	\$ 34.5	\$ 707.7

<sup>1</sup> Construction in progress consists of plant expansions and upgrades.

Depreciation expense for the year ended 31 March 2011 was US\$62.9 million. Included in property, plant and equipment are restricted assets of the AICF with a net book value of US\$2.4 million and US\$2.3 million as of 31 March 2011 and 2010.

# 8. Accounts payable and accrued liabilities

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities consist of the following components:

	31 March	31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
Trade creditors	\$ 57.7	\$ 71.3	
Other creditors and accruals	48.7	29.6	
Total accounts payable and accrued liabilities	<u>\$ 106.4</u>	\$ 100.9	

# 9. Debt

At 31 March 2011, the Company's credit facilities consisted of:

Description	Effective Interest Rate	Total Facility	Principal Drawn
(US\$ millions)			
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until September 2012	—	\$ 50.0	\$ —
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until December 2012	_	130.0	_
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until February 2013	1.02%	90.0	59.0
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until February 2014	_	50.0	_
Total		\$ 320.0	\$ 59.0
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts			61

### At 31 March 2010, the Company's credit facilities consisted of:

Description (US\$ millions)	Effective Interest Rate	Total Facility	Principal Drawn
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until June 2010	0.86%	\$ 161.7	\$ 95.0
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until February 2011	_	45.0	_
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until December 2012	—	130.0	—
Term facilities, can be drawn in US\$, variable interest rates based on LIBOR plus margin, can be repaid and redrawn until February 2013	1.01%	90.0	59.0
Total		<u>\$ 426.7</u>	<u>\$ 154.0</u>

The weighted average fixed interest rate on the Company's interest rate swap contracts is set forth in Note 12. The weighted average interest rate on the Company's total debt was 1.02% and 0.92% at 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively, and the weighted average term of all debt facilities is 1.9 years at 31 March 2011.

On 16 June 2010, US\$161.7 million of the Company's term facilities matured, which included US\$95.0 million of term facilities that were outstanding at 31 March 2010. The Company did not refinance these facilities. Accordingly, amounts outstanding under these facilities were repaid by using longer-term facilities.

The Company replaced term facilities in the amount of US\$45.0 million that matured in February 2011 with new term facilities totaling US\$100.0 million. These facilities became available to the Company in February 2011. US\$50.0 million of these facilities mature in September 2012 and US\$50.0 million of these facilities mature in February 2014. At 31 March 2011, no amounts were outstanding under these new term facilities.

For all facilities, the interest rate is calculated two business days prior to the commencement of each draw-down period based on the US\$ London Interbank Offered Rate ("LIBOR") plus the margins of individual lenders and is payable at the end of each draw-down period. At 31 March 2011, there was US\$59.0 million drawn under the combined facilities and US\$261.0 million was unutilised and available.

At 31 March 2011, the Company was in compliance with all restrictive debt covenants contained in its credit facility agreements. Under the most restrictive of these covenants, the Company (i) is required to maintain certain ratios of indebtedness to equity which do not exceed certain maximums, excluding assets, liabilities and other balance sheet items of the AICF, Amaba, Amaca, ABN 60 and Marlew Mining

Pty Limited, (ii) must maintain a minimum level of net worth, excluding assets, liabilities and other balance sheet items of the AICF; for these purposes "net worth" means the sum of the par value (or value stated in the books of the James Hardie Group) of the capital stock (but excluding treasury stock and capital stock subscribed or unissued) of the James Hardie Group, the paid in capital and retained earnings of the James Hardie Group and the aggregate amount of provisions made by the James Hardie Group for asbestos related liabilities, in each case, as such amounts would be shown in the Consolidated Balance Sheet of the James Hardie Group if Amaba, Amaca, ABN 60 and Marlew Mining Pty Limited were not accounted for as subsidiaries of the Company, (iii) must meet or exceed a minimum ratio of earnings before interest and taxes to net interest charges, excluding all income, expense and other profit and loss statement impacts of the AICF, Amaba, Amaca, ABN 60 and Marlew Mining Pty Limited, and (iv) must ensure that no more than 35% of Free Cash Flow (as defined in the AFFA) in any given Financial Year is contributed to the AICF on the payment dates under the AFFA in the next following Financial Year. The limit does not apply to payments of interest to the AICF. Such limits are consistent with the contractual liabilities of the Performing Subsidiary and the Company under the AFFA.

# 10. Accrued product warranties

The Company offers various warranties on its products, including a 30-year limited warranty on certain of its fibre cement siding products in the United States. A typical warranty program requires the Company to replace defective products within a specified time period from the date of sale. The Company records an estimate for future warranty related costs based on a trend analysis of actual historical warranty costs as they relate to sales. Based on this analysis and other factors, the adequacy of the Company's warranty provisions is adjusted as necessary. While the Company's warranty costs have historically been within its calculated estimates, it is possible that future warranty costs could differ from those estimates.

Additionally, the Company includes in its accrual for product warranties amounts for a Class Action Settlement Agreement (the "Settlement Agreement") related to its previous roofing products, which are no longer manufactured in the United States. On 14 February 2002, the Company signed the Settlement Agreement for all product, warranty and property related liability claims associated with these previously manufactured roofing products. These products were removed from the marketplace between 1995 and 1998 in areas where there had been any alleged problems. The total amount included in the product warranty provision relating to the Settlement Agreement is US\$0.9 million and US\$1.2 million as of 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively.

	Years	Years Ended 31 March		
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010		
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 24.9	\$ 24.9		
Accruals for product warranties	9.1	8.1		
Settlements made in cash or in kind	(7.8)	) (8.4)		
Foreign currency translation adjustments		0.3		
Balance at end of period	\$ 26.2	\$ 24.9		
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts		63		

# 11. Asbestos

The AFFA was approved by shareholders in February 2007 to provide long-term funding to the AICF. The accounting policies utilised by the Company to account for the AFFA are described in Note 2.

# Asbestos adjustments

The asbestos adjustments included in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account comprise the following:

	Years Ended 31 March			
(Millions of US dollars)	201	11	2	2010
Change in estimates:				
Change in actuarial estimate — asbestos liability	\$	9.8	\$	(3.8)
Change in actuarial estimate — insurance receivable		(0.5)		1.9
Change in estimate — AICF claims-handling costs		12.2		(1.4)
Subtotal — Change in estimates		21.5		(3.3)
Loss on foreign currency exchange	(1	<u>07.3</u> )		(220.9)
Total Asbestos Adjustments	\$ (	(85.8)	\$	(224.2)

#### Asbestos-Related Assets and Liabilities

Under the terms of the AFFA, the Company has included on its Consolidated Balance Sheet certain asbestos-related assets and liabilities. These amounts are detailed in the table below, and the net total of these asbestos-related assets and liabilities is referred to by the Company as the "Net AFFA Liability".

(Millions of US dollars)	31 March 2011	31 March 2010
Asbestos liability — current	\$ (111.1)	\$ (106.7)
Asbestos liability — non-current	(1,587.0)	(1,512.5)
Asbestos liability — Total	(1,698.1)	(1,619.2)
Insurance receivable — current	13.7	16.7
Insurance receivable — non-current	188.6	185.1
Insurance receivable — Total	202.3	201.8
Workers' compensation asset — current	0.3	0.1
Workers' compensation asset — non-current	90.4	98.8
Workers' compensation liability — current	(0.3)	(0.1)
Workers' compensation liability — non-current	<u>(90.4)</u>	(98.8)
Workers' compensation — Total	—	—
Deferred income taxes — current	10.5	16.4
Deferred income taxes — non-current	451.4	420.0
Deferred income taxes — Total	461.9	436.4
Income tax payable	18.6	16.5
Other net liabilities	(1.3)	(1.7)
Net Amended FFA liability	(1,016.6)	(966.2)
Restricted cash and cash equivalents and restricted short-term investment assets of the AICF	61.9	57.8
Unfunded Net Amended FFA liability	<u>\$ (954.7)</u>	\$ (908.4)

On 1 July 2010, the Company contributed US\$63.7 million to the AICF in accordance with the terms of the AFFA.

#### Asbestos Liability

The amount of the asbestos liability reflects the terms of the AFFA, which has been calculated by reference to (but is not exclusively based upon) the most recent actuarial estimate of the projected future asbestos-related cash flows prepared by KPMG Actuarial. The asbestos liability also includes an

# James Hardie Industries SE

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

allowance for the future claims-handling costs of the AICF. The Company receives an updated actuarial estimate as of 31 March each year. The last actuarial assessment was performed as of 31 March 2011.

The changes in the asbestos liability for the year ended 31 March 2011 are detailed in the table below:

(Millions of US dollars)	A\$ Millions	A\$ to US\$ rate	US\$ Millions
Asbestos liability — 31 March 2010	A\$ (1,768.0)	1.0919	\$ (1,619.2)
Asbestos claims paid <sup>1</sup>	100.6	1.0584	95.0
AICF claims-handling costs incurred <sup>1</sup>	3.0	1.0584	2.8
Change in actuarial estimate <sup>2</sup>	9.5	0.9676	9.8
Change in estimate of AICF claims-handling costs?	11.8	0.9676	12.2
Loss on foreign currency exchange			(198.7)
Asbestos liability — 31 March 2011	<u>A\$(1,643.1)</u>	0.9676	<u>\$ (1,698.1)</u>

# Insurance Receivable — Asbestos

The changes in the insurance receivable for the year ended 31 March 2011 are detailed in the table below:

(Millions of US dollars)	A\$ Millions	A\$ to US\$ rate	US\$ Millions
Insurance receivable — 31 March 2010	A\$ 220.3	1.0919	\$ 201.8
Insurance recoveries <sup>1</sup>	(24.1)	1.0584	(22.9)
Change in actuarial estimate <sup>2</sup>	(0.5)	0.9676	(0.5)
Gain on foreign currency exchange			23.9
Insurance receivable — 31 March 2011	<u>A\$ 195.7</u>	0.9676	<u>\$ 202.3</u>

FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts

66
#### Deferred Income Taxes — Asbestos

The changes in the deferred income taxes — asbestos for the year ended 31 March 2011 are detailed in the table below:

(Millions of US dollars)	A\$ Millions	A\$ to US\$ rate	US\$ Millions
Deferred tax assets — 31 March 2010	A\$ 476.5	1.0919	\$ 436.4
Amounts offset against income tax payable1	(22.3)	1.0584	(21.1)
AICF earnings1	(7.3)	1.0584	(6.9)
Gain on foreign currency exchange			53.5
Deferred tax assets — 31 March 2011	<u>A\$ 446.9</u>	0.9676	\$ 461.9

1 The average exchange rate for the period is used to convert the Australian dollar amount to US dollars based on the assumption that these transactions occurred evenly throughout the period.

<sup>2</sup> The spot exchange rate at 31 March 2011 is used to convert the Australian dollar amount to US dollars as the adjustment to the estimate was made on that date.

## Income Taxes Payable

A portion of the deferred income tax asset is applied against the Company's income tax payable. At 31 March 2011 and 2010, this amount was US\$21.1 million and US\$15.3 million, respectively. During the year ended 31 March 2011, there was a US\$2.1 million unfavourable effect of foreign currency exchange.

#### Other Net Liabilities

Other net liabilities include a provision for asbestos-related education and medical research contributions of US\$2.5 million and US\$2.6 million at 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively. Also included in other net liabilities are the other assets and liabilities of the AICF including trade receivables, prepayments, fixed assets, trade payables and accruals.

These other assets and liabilities of the AICF were a net asset of US\$1.3 million and US\$0.9 million at 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively. During the year ended 31 March 2011, there was a US\$0.1 million net favourable effect of foreign currency exchange on these other assets and liabilities.

## Restricted Cash and Short-term Investments of the AICF

Cash and cash equivalents and short-term investments of the AICF are reflected as restricted assets as these assets are restricted for use in the settlement of asbestos claims and payment of the operating costs of the AICF.

# James Hardie Industries SE

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

At 31 March 2011, the Company revalued the AICF's short-term investments available-for-sale resulting in a positive mark-to-market fair value adjustment of US\$1.3 million. This appreciation in the value of the investments was recorded as an unrealised gain in *Other reserves*.

The changes in the restricted cash and short-term investments of the AICF for the year ended 31 March 2011 are detailed in the table below:

(Millions of US dollars)	A\$ Millions	A\$ to US\$ rate	US\$ Millions
Restricted cash and cash equivalents and restricted short-term investments — 31 March 2010	A\$ 63.1	1.0919	\$ 57.8
Asbestos claims paid <sup>1</sup>	(100.6)	1.0584	(95.0)
Payments received in accordance with AFFA2	72.8	1.1430	63.7
AICF operating costs paid — claims-handling	(2.9)	1.0584	(2.8)
AICF operating costs paid — non claims-handling <sup>1</sup>	(2.3)	1.0584	(2.2)
Insurance recoveries <sup>1</sup>	24.1	1.0584	22.9
Interest and investment income <sup>1</sup>	4.5	1.0584	4.3
Unrealised gain on investments <sup>1</sup>	1.4	1.0584	1.3
Other <sup>1</sup>	(0.2)	1.0584	(0.1)
Gain on foreign currency exchange			12.0
Restricted cash and cash equivalents and restricted short-term investments — 31 March 2011	<u>A\$ 59.9</u>	0.9676	\$ 61.9

1 The average exchange rate for the period is used to convert the Australian dollar amount to US dollars based on the assumption that these transactions occurred evenly throughout the period.

2 The spot exchange rate on the date of payment is used to convert the Australian dollar amount to US dollars.

# Actuarial Study; Claims Estimate

The AICF commissioned an updated actuarial study of potential asbestos-related liabilities as of 31 March 2011. Based on KPMG Actuarial's assumptions, KPMG Actuarial arrived at a range of possible total cash flows and proposed a central estimate which is intended to reflect an expected outcome. The Company views the central estimate as the basis for recording the asbestos liability in the Company's financial statements, which under US GAAP, it considers the best estimate. Based on the results of these studies, it is estimated that the discounted (but inflated) value of the central estimate for claims against the Former James Hardie Companies was approximately A\$1.5 billion (US\$1.5 billion). The undiscounted (but inflated) value of the central estimate of the asbestos-related liabilities of Amaca and Amaba as determined by KPMG Actuarial was approximately A\$2.7 billion). Actual liabilities of those companies for such claims could vary, perhaps materially, from the central estimate described above. The asbestos liability includes projected future cash flows as undiscounted on the basis that it is inappropriate to discount or inflate future cash flows when the timing and amounts of such cash flows is not fixed or readily determinable.

The asbestos liability has been revised to reflect the most recent actuarial estimate prepared by KPMG Actuarial as of 31 March 2011 and to adjust for payments made to claimants during the year then ended.

In estimating the potential financial exposure, KPMG Actuarial made assumptions related to the total number of claims which were reasonably estimated to be asserted through 2074, the typical cost of settlement (which is sensitive to, among other factors, the industry in which a plaintiff claims exposure, the alleged disease type and the jurisdiction in which the action is brought), the legal costs incurred in the litigation of such claims, the rate of receipt of claims, the settlement strategy in dealing with outstanding claims and the timing of settlements.

Due to inherent uncertainties in the legal and medical environment, the number and timing of future claim notifications and settlements, the recoverability of claims against insurance contracts, and estimates of future trends in average claim awards, as well as the extent to which the above named entities will contribute to the overall settlements, the actual amount of liability could differ materially from that which is currently projected.

The potential range of costs as estimated by KPMG Actuarial is affected by a number of variables such as nil settlement rates (where no settlement is payable by the Former James Hardie Companies because the claim settlement is borne by other asbestos defendants (other than the former James Hardie subsidiaries) which are held liable), peak year of claims, past history of claims numbers, average settlement rates, past history of Australian asbestos-related medical injuries, current number of claims, average defence and plaintiff legal costs, base wage inflation and superimposed inflation. The potential range of losses disclosed includes both asserted and unasserted claims. While no assurances can be provided, the Company believes that it is likely to be able to partially recover losses from various insurance carriers. As of 31 March 2011, KPMG Actuarial's undiscounted (but inflated) central estimate of asbestos-related liabilities was A\$2.7 billion (US\$2.8 billion). This undiscounted (but inflated) central estimate is net of expected insurance recoveries of A\$388.1 million (US\$401.1 million) after making a general credit risk allowance for insurance carriers for A\$58.6 million (US\$60.6 million) and an allowance for A\$56.3 million (US\$68.2 million) of "by claim" or subrogation recoveries from other third parties. The Company has not netted the insurance receivable against the asbestos liability on its Consolidated Balance Sheet.

A sensitivity analysis has been performed to determine how the actuarial estimates would change if certain assumptions (i.e., the rate of inflation and superimposed inflation, the average costs of claims and legal fees, and the projected numbers of claims) were different from the assumptions used to determine the central estimates. This analysis shows that the discounted (but inflated) central estimates could be in a range of A\$1.0 billion (US\$1.0 billion) to A\$2.3 billion (US\$2.4 billion). The undiscounted (but inflated) estimates could be in a range of A\$1.7 billion (US\$1.8 billion) to A\$4.6 billion (US\$4.8 billion) as of 31 March 2011. The actual cost of the liabilities could be outside of that range depending on the results of actual experience relative to the assumptions made. One of the critical assumptions is the estimated peak year of mesothelioma disease claims which is targeted for 2010/2011. Potential variation in this estimate has an impact much greater than the other sensitivities. If the peak year occurs five years later, in 2015/2016, the discounted central estimate could increase by approximately 50%.

#### Claims Data

The AICF provides compensation payments for Australian asbestos-related personal injury claims against the Former James Hardie Companies. The claims data in this section are reflective of these Australian asbestos-related personal injury claims against the Former James Hardie Companies.

The following table shows the activity related to the numbers of open claims, new claims and closed claims during each of the past five years and the average settlement per settled claim and case closed:

			For the Years Ended 31 M	arch	
	2011	2010	2009	2008	2007
Number of open claims at beginning of period	529	534	523	490	564
Number of new claims	494	535	607	552	463
Number of closed claims	459	540	596	519	537
Number of open claims at end of period	564	529	534	523	490
Average settlement amount per settled claim	A\$204,366	A\$190,627	A\$190,638	A\$147,349	A\$166,164
Average settlement amount per case closed	A\$173,199	A\$171,917	A\$168,248	A\$126,340	A\$128,723
Average settlement amount per settled claim	US\$ 193,090	US\$ 162,250	US\$ 151,300	US\$ 128,096	US\$ 127,163
Average settlement amount per case closed	US\$ 163,642	US\$ 146,325	US\$ 133,530	US\$ 109,832	US\$ 98,510

Under the terms of the AFFA, the Company has obtained rights of access to actuarial information produced for the AICF by the actuary appointed by the AICF (the "Approved Actuary"). The Company's future disclosures with respect to claims statistics are subject to it obtaining such information from the Approved Actuary. The Company has had no general right (and has not obtained any right under the AFFA) to audit or otherwise require independent verification of such information or the methodologies to be adopted by the Approved Actuary. As such, the Company will need to rely on the accuracy and completeness of the information and analysis of the Approved Actuary when making future disclosures with respect to claims statistics.

#### AICF – NSW Government Secured Loan Facility

On 9 December 2010, the AICF, Amaca, Amaba and ABN 60 (together, the "Obligors") entered into a secured standby loan facility and related agreements (the "Facility") with The State of New South Wales, Australia ("NSW") whereby the AICF may borrow, subject to certain conditions, up to an aggregate amount of A\$320.0 million (US\$330.7 million, based on the exchange rate at 31 March 2011).

The amount available to be drawn depends on the value of the insurance policies benefiting the Obligors and may be adjusted upward or downward, subject to a ceiling of A\$320.0 million. At 31 March 2011, the discounted value of insurance policies was A\$177.3 million (US\$183.2 million, based on the exchange rate at 31 March 2011).

In accordance with the terms of the Facility, drawings under the Facility may only be used by the AICF to fund the payment of asbestos claims and certain operating and legal costs of the Obligors. The amount

James Hardie Industries SE

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

available to be drawn is subject to periodic review by NSW. The Facility is available to be drawn up to the tenth anniversary of signing and must be repaid on or by 1 November 2030.

Interest accrues daily on amounts outstanding. Interest is calculated based on a 365-day year and is payable monthly. The AICF may, at its discretion, elect to capitalise interest payable on amounts outstanding under the Facility on the date interest becomes due and payable. In addition, if the AICF does not pay interest on a due date, it is taken to have elected to capitalise the interest.

NSW will borrow up to 50% of the amount made available under the Facility from the Commonwealth of Australia ("Commonwealth").

To the extent that NSW's source of funding the Facility is from the Commonwealth, the interest rate on the Facility is calculated by reference to the cost of NSW's borrowings from the Commonwealth for that purpose, being calculated with reference to the Commonwealth Treasury fixed coupon bond rate for a period determined as appropriate by the Commonwealth.

In summary, to the extent that NSW's source of funding is not from the Commonwealth, the interest rate on drawings under the Facility is calculated as (i) during the period to (but excluding) 1 May 2020, a yield percent per annum calculated at the time of the first drawdown of the Facility by reference to the NSW Treasury Corporation's 6% 1/05/2020 Benchmark Bonds, (ii) during the period after 1 May 2020, a yield percent per annum calculated by reference to NSW Treasury Corporation bonds on issue at that time and maturing in 2030, or (iii) in any case, if the relevant bonds are not on issue, a yield percent per annum in respect of such other source of funding for the Facility determined by the NSW Government in good faith to be used to replace those bonds, including any guarantee fee payable to the Commonwealth in respect of the bonds (where the bonds are guaranteed by the Commonwealth) or other source of funding.

Under the Facility, Amaca, Amaba and ABN 60 each guarantee the payment of amounts owed by the AICF and the AICF's performance of its obligations under the Facility. Each Obligor has granted a security interest in certain property including cash accounts, proceeds from insurance claims, payments remitted by the Company to the AICF and contractual rights under certain documents including the AFFA. Each Obligor may not deal with the secured property until all amounts outstanding under the Facility are paid, except as permitted under the terms of the security interest.

Under the terms of the Facility, each Obligor must, upon receipt of proceeds from insurance claims and payments remitted by the Company under the AFFA, apply all of such proceeds in repayment of amounts owing under the Facility. NSW may, at its sole discretion, waive or postpone (in such manner and for such period as it determines) the requirement for the Obligors to apply proceeds of insurance claims and payments remitted by the Company to repay amounts owed under the Facility to ensure the AICF has sufficient liquidity to meet its future cash flow needs.

The Obligors are subject to certain operating covenants under the Facility and the terms of the security interest, including, without limitation, (i) positive covenants relating to providing corporate reporting documents, providing particular notifications and complying with the terms of the AFFA, and (ii) negative covenants restricting them from voiding, canceling, settling, or adversely affecting existing insurance policies, disposing of assets and granting security to secure any other financial indebtedness, other than in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Facility.

Upon an event of default, NSW may cancel the commitment and declare all amounts outstanding as immediately due and payable. The events of default include, without limitation, failure to pay or repay

#### James Hardie Industries SE

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

amounts due in accordance with the Facility, breach of covenants, misrepresentation, cross default by an obligor and an adverse judgment (other than a personal asbestos or Marlew claim) against an Obligor.

The term of the Facility expires on 1 November 2030. At that time, all amounts outstanding under the Facility become due and payable. As of 19 May 2011, all substantive conditions precedent to drawdown of the Facility have been satisfied with only procedural matters remaining. There are no amounts outstanding under the Facility. Further, from the time of signing through 29 June 2011, there have not been any drawings on the Facility by the Obligors.

Any drawings, repayments, or payments of accrued interest under the Facility by the AICF do not impact the Company's net operating cash flow, as defined in the AFFA, on which annual contributions remitted by the Company to the AICF are based. James Hardie Industries SE and its wholly-owned subsidiaries are not a party to, guarantor of, or security provider in respect of the Facility.

#### 12. Fair value measurements

Assets and liabilities of the Company that are carried at fair value are classified in one of the following three categories:

Level 1 Quoted market prices in active markets for identical assets and liabilities that the Company has the ability to access at the measurement date;

Level 2 Observable market-based inputs or unobservable inputs that are corroborated by market data for the asset or liability at the measurement date;

Level 3 Unobservable inputs that are not corroborated by market data used when there is minimal market activity for the asset or liability at the measurement date.

Fair value measurements of assets and liabilities are assigned a level within the fair value hierarchy based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety.

The Company's financial instruments consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents, restricted cash and cash equivalents, restricted short-term investments, trade receivables, trade payables, debt and interest rate swaps.

Cash and cash equivalents, Restricted cash and cash equivalents, Trade receivables and Trade payables – These items are recorded in the financial statements at historical cost. The historical cost basis for these amounts is estimated to approximate their respective fair values due to the short maturity of these instruments.

*Restricted short-term investments* – Restricted short-term investments are recorded in the financial statements at fair value. The fair value of restricted short-term investments is based on quoted market prices. Changes in fair value are recorded as other comprehensive income and included as a component of shareholders' equity. Restricted short-term investments are held and managed by the AICF and are reported at their fair value. The Company recorded an unrealised gain on these restricted short-term investments of US\$1.3 million for the year ended 31 March 2011. This unrealised gain is included as a separate component of *Other reserves*.

Debt – Debt is generally recorded in the financial statements at historical cost. The carrying value of debt provided under the Company's credit facilities approximates fair value since the interest rates charged under these credit facilities are tied directly to market rates and fluctuate as market rates change.

Interest Rate Swaps – Interest rate swaps are recorded in the financial statements at fair value. Changes in fair value are recorded in the Consolidated Profit and Loss Account in Other Income. At 31 March 2011, the Company had interest rate swap contracts with a total notional principal of US\$200.0 million. For all of these interest rate swap contracts, the Company has agreed to pay fixed interest rates while receiving a floating interest rate. The purpose of holding these interest rate swap contracts is to protect against upward movements in US\$ LIBOR and the associated interest the Company pays on its external credit facilities.

The fair value of interest rate swap contracts is calculated based on the fixed rate, notional principal, settlement date and present value of the future cash inflows and outflows based on the terms of the agreement and the future floating interest rates as determined by a future interest rate yield curve. The model used to value the interest rate swap contracts is based upon well recognised financial principles, and interest rate yield curves can be validated through readily observable data by external sources. Although readily observable data is used in the valuations, different valuation methodologies could have an effect on the estimated fair value. Accordingly, the interest rate swap contracts are categorised as Level 2.

At 31 March 2011, the weighted average fixed interest rate of these contracts is 2.4% and the weighted average remaining life is 2.6 years. These contracts have a fair value of US\$6.1 million, which is included in Accounts Payable. For the year ended 31 March 2011, the Company included in Other Income an unrealised loss on interest rate swaps of US\$3.8 million. Included in Interest expense is a realised loss on settlements of interest rate swap contracts of US\$3.9 million for the year ended 31 March 2011.

The following table sets forth by level within the fair value hierarchy, the Company's financial assets and liabilities that were accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis at 31 March 2011 according to the valuation techniques the Company used to determine their fair values.

				Fair Value Measurements Jsing Inputs Considered as				
(Millions of US dollars)	31 Mai	rch 2011	L	evel 1	Le	vel 2	Le	vel 3
Assets								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	18.6	\$	18.6	\$		\$	—
Restricted cash and cash equivalents		61.4		61.4				
Restricted short-term investments		5.8		5.8				_
Total Assets	\$	85.8	\$	85.8	\$	_	\$	
Liabilities								
Interest rate swap contracts included in Accounts Payable		6.1				6.1		
Total Liabilities	\$	6.1	\$		\$	6.1	\$	
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts								73

# 13. Commitment and Contingencies

The Company is involved from time to time in various legal proceedings and administrative actions incidental or related to the normal conduct of its business, including litigation concerning its products. Although it is impossible to predict the outcome of any pending legal proceeding, management believes that such proceedings and actions should not, except as it relates to asbestos, the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC") proceedings, the matters described in the Environmental and Legal section below, the amended assessment from the Australian Taxation Office ("ATO") and income taxes as described in these financial statements, individually or in the aggregate, have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

#### ASIC Proceedings

In February 2007, the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC") commenced civil proceedings in the Supreme Court of New South Wales against the Company, ABN 60 and ten then-present or former officers and directors of the James Hardie Group. While the subject matter of the allegations varied between individual defendants, the allegations against the Company were confined to alleged contraventions of provisions of the Australian Corporations Act/Law relating to continuous disclosure and engaging in misleading or deceptive conduct in respect of a security. The Company defended each of the allegations made by ASIC and the orders sought against it in the proceedings, as did the former directors and officers of the Company.

The proceedings commenced on 29 September 2008 before his Honour Justice Gzell. On 23 April 2009, Justice Gzell issued judgment against the Company and the ten former officers and directors of the Company.

All defendants other than two lodged appeals against Justice Gzell's judgments, and ASIC responded by lodging cross appeals against the appellants. The appeals lodged by the former directors and officers were heard in April 2010 and the appeal lodged by the Company was heard in May 2010.

On 30 September 2010, the Company entered into agreements with third parties and subsequently received payment for US\$10.3 million relating to the costs of the ASIC proceedings for certain former officers. These recoveries are reflected as a reduction to selling, general and administrative expenses for the year ended 31 March 2011. The Company notes that other recoveries may be available resulting from repayments by third parties, including former directors and officers, in accordance with the terms of their indemnities.

On 17 December 2010, the New South Wales Court of Appeal dismissed the Company's appeal against Justice Gzell's judgment and ASIC's cross appeal and ordered that the Company pay 90% of the costs incurred by ASIC in respect of the Company's appeal. The Court of Appeal also allowed the appeals brought by the non-executive directors, dismissed ASIC's related cross-appeals, and ordered ASIC to pay the non-executive directors costs of the proceedings and the appeals. The Court of Appeal allowed the appeals and cross appeals in respect of certain former officers in part and reserved certain matters for further submissions. On 6 May 2011, the Court of Appeal rendered judgment in the exoneration, penalty and cost matter for certain former officers in which it varied certain orders made at first instance and ordered that there be no order as to the costs of the appeals of the certain former officers and ASIC's related cross-appeals.

The amount of the costs the Company may be required to pay to ASIC following the Court of Appeal judgments is contingent on a number of factors, which include, without limitation, whether such costs (including the costs orders in ASIC's favour against the Company in the first instance hearing, which orders were not disturbed by the Court of Appeal) are reasonable having regard to the issues pursued in the case by ASIC against the Company, the associated legal work undertaken specifically in respect of those issues (as distinct from the legal costs of a previous claim and related order against the Company that was withdrawn by ASIC in September 2008 just prior to the commencement of the first instance trial, the legal costs incurred by ASIC in connection with similar or overlapping claims against other parties in the first instance or appeal proceedings and the successful interlocutory appeal by the Company against ASIC during the course of the first instance hearing), the number of legal practitioners involved in such legal work and their applicable fee rates.

In light of the uncertainty surrounding the amount of such costs, the Company has not recorded any provision for these costs at 31 March 2011.

ASIC subsequently filed applications for special leave to appeal to the High Court appealing from the Court of Appeals judgment in favour of the former directors' appeals and a former officer. Certain former officers also filed special leave applications to the High Court. The Company did not file application for special leave to the High Court. The High Court granted ASIC's applications for special leave on 13 May 2011. The High Court also granted the special leave applications for one of the former officers, and the other former officer withdrew his application.

As with the first instance proceedings, the Company will pay a portion of the costs of bringing and defending appeals, with the remaining costs being met by third parties, including former directors and executives, in accordance with the terms of their applicable indemnities. Losses and expenses arising from the ASIC proceedings could have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, liquidity, results of operations and cash flows. It is the Company's policy to expense legal costs as incurred.

#### Environmental and Legal

The operations of the Company, like those of other companies engaged in similar businesses, are subject to a number of laws and regulations on air and water quality, waste handling and disposal. The Company's policy is to accrue for environmental costs when it is determined that it is probable that an obligation exists and the amount can be reasonably estimated.

In addition, the Company is involved from time to time in various legal proceedings and administrative actions concerning the Company's operations and products, including putative class action lawsuits. With respect to asserted claims, the Company believes it has made adequate provision on its Consolidated Balance Sheet as of 31 March 2011 for asserted claims that are reasonably estimable. Although it is reasonably possible that the Company could experience an unexpected increase in the cost of asserted claims and may be subject to new asserted claims in the future, the Company is unable to estimate an amount or range of loss in relation to such matters. Management is of the opinion that, based on information presently known, the liability for such matters should not have a material adverse effect on either the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

# James Hardie Industries SE

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

#### **Operating Leases**

As the lessee, the Company principally enters into property, building and equipment leases. The following are future minimum lease payments for noncancellable operating leases having a remaining term in excess of one year at 31 March 2011:

## Years ending 31 March (Millions of US dollars):

2012	\$	18.0
2013		16.5
2014		15.6
2015 2016		15.1
2016		14.0
Thereafter		24.6
Total	\$	103.8

Rental expense amounted to US\$15.3 million and US\$13.2 million for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively.

#### Capital Commitments

Commitments for the acquisition of plant and equipment and other purchase obligations contracted for but not recognised as liabilities and generally payable within one year, were US\$0.6 million at 31 March 2011.

# 14. Australian Taxation Office – Amended Assessment

In March 2006, RCI Pty Ltd ("RCI"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, received an amended assessment from the Australian Taxation Office ("ATO") with respect to RCI's income tax return for the year ended 31 March 1999. The amended assessment related to the amount of net capital gains arising as a result of an internal corporate restructure carried out in 1998 and was issued pursuant to the discretion granted to the Commissioner of Taxation under Part IVA of the Income Tax Assessment Act 1936. The amended assessment issued to RCI was for a total of A\$412.0 million. However, after subsequent remissions of general interest charges ("GIC") by the ATO the total was changed to A\$368.0 million, comprising primary tax after allowable credits, penalties, and GIC.

During fiscal year 2007 RCI agreed with the ATO that in accordance with the ATO Receivable Policy, RCI would pay 50% of the total amended assessment being A\$184.0 million (US\$152.5 million), and provide a guarantee from James Hardie Industries SE (formerly James Hardie Industries N.V.) in favour of the ATO for the remaining unpaid 50% of the amended assessment, pending outcome of the appeal of the amended assessment. RCI also agreed to pay GIC accruing on the unpaid balance of the amended assessment in arrears on a quarterly basis.

The ATO conceded that RCI has a reasonably arguable position that the amount of net capital gains arising as a result of the corporate restructure carried out in 1998 was reported correctly in the fiscal year 1999 tax return and that Part IVA does not apply.

On 30 May 2007, the ATO issued a Notice of Decision disallowing RCI's objection to the amended assessment ("Objection Decision"). On 11 July 2007, RCI filed an application appealing the Objection Decision and the matter was heard before the Federal Court of Australia in September 2009.

On 1 September 2010, the Federal Court of Australia dismissed RCI's appeal.

Prior to the Federal Court's decision on RCl's appeal, the Company believed it was more-likely-than-not that the tax position reported in RCl's tax return for the 1999 fiscal year would be upheld on appeal. As a result, until 31 August 2010, the Company treated the payment of 50% of the amended assessment, GIC and interest accrued on amounts paid to the ATO with respect to the amended assessment as a deposit on its Consolidated Balance Sheet.

As a result of the Federal Court's decision, the Company re-assessed its tax position with respect to the amended assessment and concluded that the 'morelikely-than-not' recognition threshold as prescribed by US GAAP was no longer met. Accordingly, with effect from 1 September 2010, the Company removed the deposit with the ATO from its Consolidated Balance Sheet and recognised an expense of US\$345.2 million (A\$388.0 million) on its Consolidated Profit and Loss Account, which did not result in a cash outflow for the year ended 31 March 2011. In addition, the Company recognised an uncertain tax position of US\$190.4 million (A\$184.3 million) on its Consolidated Balance Sheet relating to the unpaid portion of the amended assessment.

RCI strongly disputes the amended assessment and is pursuing an appeal of the Federal Court's judgment. RCI's appeal was heard from 16 May 2011 to 18 May 2011 before the Full Court of the Federal Court of Australia. Judgment has been reserved.

With effect from 1 September 2010, the Company has expensed payments of GIC to the ATO as incurred. The Company will continue to expense GIC as incurred until RCI ultimately prevails on the matter or the remaining outstanding balance of the amended assessment is paid.

The ATO was awarded costs in connection with RCI's appeal of the Objection Decision to the Federal Court of Australia. The Company has made a provision for such costs within other non-current liabilities on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet at 31 March 2011.

# 15. Income Taxes

Income tax expense includes income taxes currently payable and those deferred because of temporary differences between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities. Income tax (expense) benefit consists of the following components:

	Years Ende	ed 31 March
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010
Income (loss) from operations before income taxes:		
Domestic <sup>1</sup>	\$ 66.5	\$ 12.8
Foreign	30.1	(31.5)
Total income (loss) before income taxes	<u>\$ 96.6</u>	<u>\$ (18.7)</u>
Income tax (expense) benefit:		
Current:		
Domestic <sup>1</sup>	\$ (15.6)	\$ 0.6
Foreign	(447.4)	(137.7)
Current income tax expense	(463.0)	(137.1)
Deferred:		, í
Domestic <sup>1</sup>	(22.2)	(0.9)
Foreign	41.6	71.8
Deferred income tax benefit	19.4	70.9
Total income tax expense	<u>\$ (443.6)</u>	\$ (66.2)

Since JHI SE became an Irish parent holding company during fiscal year 2011, domestic represents both Ireland and The Netherlands for fiscal year 2011. For fiscal year 2010, domestic represents The Netherlands.

Income tax (expense) benefit computed at the statutory rates represents taxes on income applicable to all jurisdictions in which the Company conducts business, calculated at the statutory income tax rate in each jurisdiction multiplied by the pre-tax income attributable to that jurisdiction.

Income tax (expense) benefit is reconciled to the tax at the statutory rates as follows:

	Years Ended 31 March		
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
Income tax (expense) benefit at statutory tax rates	\$ (18.3)	\$ 8.3	
US state income taxes, net of the federal benefit	(1.7)	(3.7)	
Asbestos — effect of foreign exchange	(31.7)	(66.4)	
Benefit from Dutch financial risk reserve regime	_	3.2	
Expenses not deductible	(4.0)	(3.7)	
Non-assessable items	_	2.0	
Income (losses) not available for carryforward	0.7	(0.6)	
Repatriation of foreign earnings	(32.6)	_	
Change in reserves	(0.2)	(2.2)	
Amortisation of intangibles	(5.9)	_	
Taxes on foreign income	(2.0)	(1.6)	
State amended returns and audit	_	(2.2)	
Tax assessment in dispute	(349.1)		
Other permanent items	1.2	0.7	
Total income tax expense	<u>\$ (443.6)</u>	\$ (66.2)	
Effective tax rate	-459.2%	354.0%	

Deferred tax balances consist of the following components:

	31 N	March
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010
Deferred tax assets:		
Asbestos liability	\$ 461.9	\$ 436.6
Other provisions and accruals	35.7	37.4
Net operating loss carryforwards	32.5	9.9
Capital loss carryforwards	34.3	30.4
Prepayments	_	2.8
Other		0.2
Total deferred tax assets	564.4	517.3
Valuation allowance	(43.1)	(39.2)
Total deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance	521.3	478.1
Deferred tax liabilities:		
Depreciable and amortisable assets	(114.9)	(115.7)
Accrued interest income	—	(12.0)
Foreign currency movements	—	(0.3)
Unremitted earnings	(32.6)	—
Other	(4.2)	
Total deferred tax liabilities	(151.7)	(128.0)
Net deferred tax assets	\$ 369.6	\$ 350.1

FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts

79

Deferred tax assets and liabilities is reported in the following Consolidated Balance Sheet captions in the amounts shown:

	31 Mai	rch
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010
Deferred income taxes included in debtors	\$ 510.3	\$ 463.6
Deferred income taxes included in creditors	(32.6)	_
Deferred income taxes included in provisions	(108.1)	(113.5)
Net deferred tax assets	\$ 369.6	\$ 350.1

Deferred income tax liability activity for the year ended 31 March 2011 is as follows:

(Millions of US dollars)	
Balance at 31 March 2010	\$ 113.5
Provision	27.5
Currency Translation	(0.3)
Balance at 31 March 2011	140.7

The Company establishes a valuation allowance against a deferred tax asset if it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax asset will not be realised. The Company has established a valuation allowance pertaining to all of its Australian and European capital loss carry-forwards. The valuation allowance increased by US\$3.9 million during fiscal year 2011 due to foreign currency movements.

At 31 March 2011, the Company had Australian and Irish tax loss carry-forwards of approximately US\$47.1 million and US\$23.6 million, respectively, that will never expire. The Company has a US tax loss carry-forward of US\$18.7 million that will expire in 2031.

At 31 March 2011, the Company had US\$114.3 million in Australian capital loss carry-forwards which will never expire. At 31 March 2011, the Company had a 100% valuation allowance against the Australian capital loss carry-forwards.

At 31 March 2011, the Company had European tax loss carry-forwards of approximately US\$33.3 million that are available to offset future taxable income, of which US\$24.0 million will never expire. Carry-forwards of US\$9.4 million will expire in fiscal years 2014 through 2019. At 31 March 2011, the Company had a 100% valuation allowance against the European tax loss carry-forwards.

In determining the need for and the amount of a valuation allowance in respect of the Company's asbestos related deferred tax asset, management reviewed the relevant empirical evidence, including the current and past core earnings of the Australian business and forecast earnings of the Australian business considering current trends. Although realisation of the deferred tax asset will occur over the life of the AFFA, which extends beyond the forecast period for the Australian business, Australia provides an unlimited carry-forward period for tax losses. Based upon managements' review, the Company believes that it is more likely than not that the Company will realise its asbestos related deferred tax asset and that no valuation allowance is necessary as of 31 March 2011. In the future, based on review of the empirical

evidence by management at that time, if management determines that realisation of its asbestos related deferred tax asset is not more likely than not, the Company may need to provide a valuation allowance to reduce the carrying value of the asbestos related deferred tax asset to its realisable value.

At 31 March 2011, the undistributed earnings of non-Irish subsidiaries approximated US\$930.5 million. Subsequent to 31 March 2011, the Company adopted a plan to reorganise its subsidiary holding company structure. As a result, the Company has recognised deferred taxes of US\$32.6 million on undistributed earnings of its US subsidiaries, as it intends to remit US earnings as part of the Company's plan. At 31 March 2011, the undistributed earnings of US subsidiaries approximated US\$651.4 million. Except as noted above, the Company intends to indefinitely reinvest its undistributed earnings of other non-Irish subsidiaries and has not provided for taxes that would be payable upon remittance of those earnings. The amount of the potential deferred tax liability related to undistributed earnings is impracticable to determine at this time.

The Company is subject to ongoing reviews by taxing jurisdictions on various tax matters, including challenges to various positions the Company asserts on its income tax returns. The Company accrues for tax contingencies based upon its best estimate of the taxes ultimately expected to be paid, which it updates over time as more information becomes available. Such amounts are included in taxes payable or other non-current liabilities, as appropriate. If the Company ultimately determines that payment of these amounts is unnecessary, the Company reverses the liability and recognises a tax benefit during the period in which the Company determines that the liability is no longer necessary. The Company records additional tax expense in the period in which it determines that the recorded tax liability is less than the ultimate assessment it expects.

In fiscal years 2011 and 2010, the Company recorded an income tax expense of nil and US\$2.2 million, respectively, as a result of the finalisation of certain tax audits (whereby certain matters were settled), the expiration of the statute of limitations related to certain tax positions and adjustments to income tax balances based on the filing of amended income tax returns, which give rise to the benefit recorded by the Company.

The Company or its subsidiaries files income tax returns in various jurisdictions including the United States, The Netherlands, Australia, the Philippines and Ireland. The Company is no longer subject to US federal examinations by US Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") for tax years prior to tax year 2008. The Company is no longer subject to examinations by The Netherlands tax authority, for tax years prior to tax year 2005. The Company is no longer subject to Australian Taxation Office ("ATO") for tax years prior to tax year 2007.

In connection with the Company's re-domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland, the Company became an Irish tax resident on 29 June 2010. While the Company was domiciled in The Netherlands, the Company derived significant tax benefits under the US-Netherlands tax treaty. The treaty was amended during fiscal year 2005 and became effective for the Company on 1 February 2006. The amended treaty provided, among other things, requirements that the Company must meet for the Company to qualify for treaty benefits and its effective income tax rate. During fiscal year 2006, the Company made changes to its organisational and operational structure to satisfy the requirements of the amended treaty and believes that it was in compliance and qualified for treaty benefits while the Company was domiciled in The Netherlands. However, if during a subsequent tax audit or related process, the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") determines that these changes did not meet the requirements, the Company may not qualify for treaty benefits and its effective income tax rate could significantly increase beginning in the fiscal year

# James Hardie Industries SE

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

that such determination is made, and it could be liable for taxes owed for calendar year 2008 and subsequent periods in which the Company was domiciled in The Netherlands.

The Company believes that it is more likely than not that it was in compliance and should qualify for treaty benefits for calendar year 2008 and subsequent periods in which the Company was domiciled in The Netherlands. Therefore, the Company believes that the requirements for recording a liability have not been met and therefore it has not recorded any liability at 31 March 2011.

#### Dutch Exit Tax

In connection with implementing Stage 1 of the Company's proposal to re-domicile its corporate seat from The Netherlands to Ireland, the Company incurred a tax liability that arose from: (i) a capital gain on the transfer of its intellectual property from The Netherlands to a newly-formed James Hardie entity and (ii) the exit from the Dutch Financial Risk Reserve regime.

The Dutch Tax Authority (the "DTA") reviewed the Company's assessed fair value of the intellectual property as performed by a third party valuation firm. Based on the DTA's review, the Company incurred a capital gain and Dutch tax liability, which has been deferred and included in non-current Other Assets, net of amortisation, on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet as of 31 March 2011 and is being amortised on a straight-line basis over the remaining useful life of the intellectual property.

# Unrecognised Tax Benefits

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognised tax benefits and interest and penalties are as follows:

(Millions of US dollars)	Unrecognised tax benefits		Interest and Penalties	
Balance at 31 March 2009	\$	12.3	\$	(16.0)
Additions for tax positions of the current year		1.2		—
Additions (deletions) for tax positions of prior year		4.4		(4.1)
Other reductions for the tax positions of prior periods		(10.2)		(0.6)
Foreign currency translation adjustment		_		(6.2)
Balance at 31 March 2010		7.7		(26.9)
Additions for tax positions of the current year		0.1		—
Additions for tax positions of prior year		153.3		195.8
Other reductions for the tax positions of prior periods		(0.4)		(0.2)
Foreign currency translation adjustment		24.8		27.6
Balance at 31 March 2011	\$	185.5	\$	196.3

As of 31 March 2011, the total amount of unrecognised tax benefits and the total amount of interest and penalties accrued related to unrecognised tax benefits that, if recognised, would affect the effective tax rate is US\$185.5 million and US\$196.3 million, respectively.

The Company recognises penalties and interest accrued related to unrecognised tax benefits in income tax expense. During the year ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, the total amount of interest and penalties recognised in tax expense was an expense of US\$195.6 million and a benefit of US\$4.7 million, respectively.

Except for the liability associated with the ATO amended assessment as disclosed in Note 14, the liabilities associated with uncertain tax benefits are included in other non-current liabilities on the Company's Consolidated Balance Sheet.

A number of years may lapse before an uncertain tax position is audited and ultimately settled. It is difficult to predict the ultimate outcome or the timing of resolution for uncertain tax positions. It is reasonably possible that the amount of unrecognised tax benefits could significantly increase or decrease within the next twelve months. These changes could result from the settlement of ongoing litigation, the completion of ongoing examinations, the expiration of the statute of limitations, or other circumstances. At this time, an estimate of the range of the reasonably possible change cannot be made.

#### 16. Stock-Based Compensation

At 31 March 2011, the Company had the following equity award plans: the Executive Share Purchase Plan; the JHI SE 2001 Equity Incentive Plan and the Long-Term Incentive Plan 2006 as amended in 2008.

Compensation expense arising from equity-based award grants as estimated using pricing models was US\$9.1 million and US\$7.7 million for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively. As of 31 March 2011, the unrecorded deferred stock-based compensation related to equity awards was US\$9.8 million after estimated forfeitures and will be recognised over an estimated weighted average amortisation period of 2.5 years.

#### JHI SE 2001 Equity Incentive Plan

Under the JHI SE 2001 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2001 Equity Incentive Plan"), the Company can grant equity awards in the form of nonqualified stock options, performance awards, restricted stock grants, stock appreciation rights, dividend equivalent rights, phantom stock or other stock-based benefits such as restricted stock units. The 2001 Equity Incentive Plan was approved by the Company's shareholders and the Joint Board subject to implementation of the consummation of the 2001 Reorganisation. The Company is authorised to issue 45,077,100 shares under the 2001 Equity Incentive Plan.

Under the 2001 Equity Incentive Plan, grants have been made at fair market value to management and other employees of the Company. Each option confers the right to subscribe for one ordinary share in the capital of JHI SE. The options may be exercised as follows: 25% after the first year; 25% after the second year; and 50% after the third year. All unexercised options expire 10 years from the date of issue or 90 days after the employee ceases to be employed by the Company.

As set out in the plan rules, the exercise prices and the number of shares available on exercise may be adjusted on the occurrence of certain events, including new issues, share splits, rights issues and capital reconstructions.

Under the 2001 Equity Incentive Plan, the Company granted 348,426 and 278,569 restricted stock units to its employees in the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively. These restricted shares may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged or otherwise encumbered so long as such shares remain restricted. The Company determines the conditions or restrictions of any restricted stock awards, which may include requirements of continued employment, individual performance or the Company's financial performance or other criteria. At 31 March 2011, there were 854,409 restricted stock units outstanding under this plan.

#### Long-Term Incentive Plan

At the 2006 Annual General Meeting, the Company's shareholders approved the establishment of a Long-Term Incentive Plan ("LTIP") to provide incentives to certain members of senior management ("Executives"). The shareholders also approved, in accordance with certain LTIP rules, the issue of options in the Company to Executives of the Company. At the Company's 2008 Annual General Meeting, the shareholders amended the LTIP to also allow restricted stock units to be granted under the LTIP.

In November 2006 and August 2007, 1,132,000 and 1,016,000 options were granted to Executives, respectively, under the LTIP. The vesting of these equity awards are subject to 'performance hurdles' as outlined in the LTIP rules. Unexercised options expire 10 years from the date of issue unless an Executive ceases employment with the Company.

The Company granted the following restricted stock units under the LTIP:

	Restricted Stock Units
Grant Date	Granted
15 September 2008	1,023,865
17 December 2008	545,757
29 May 2009	1,066,595
15 September 2009	522,000
11 December 2009	181,656
7 June 2010	807,457
15 September 2010	951,194
	5,098,524

These restricted stock units may not be sold, transferred, assigned, pledged or otherwise encumbered so long as such shares remain restricted. The Company determines the conditions or restrictions of any restricted stock awards, which may include requirements of continued employment, individual performance or the Company's financial performance or other criteria. Restricted stock units expire on exercise, vesting or as set out in the LTIP rules.

At 31 March 2011, there were 1,937,000 options and 4,257,686 restricted stock units outstanding under this plan.

# James Hardie Industries SE

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (continued)

# Stock Options

The Company estimates the fair value of each stock option on the date of grant using either the Black-Scholes option-pricing model or a binomial lattice model that incorporates a Monte Carlo Simulation (the "Monte Carlo method"). The Company's stock based-compensation expense is the estimated fair value of options granted over the periods in which the stock options vest. There were no stock options granted during the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010.

The following table summarises the Company's stock options available for grant and the activity in the Company's outstanding options during the noted period:

		Outstanding	Options
	Shares Available for Grant	Number	Weighted Average Exercise Price (A\$)
Balance at 31 March 2009	23,747,833	18,272,928	7.28
Exercised		(2,058,275)	5.51
Forfeited		(1,770,215)	7.97
Forfeitures available for re-grant	1,540,215		
Balance at 31 March 2010	25,288,048	14,444,438	7.44
Exercised		(530,984)	5.19
Forfeited		(2,558,159)	8.10
Forfeitures available for re-grant	1,468,159		
Balance at 31 March 2011	26,756,207	11,355,295	7.40

The total intrinsic value of stock options exercised was A\$0.6 million and A\$4.7 million for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively.

Windfall tax benefits realised in the United States from stock options exercised and included in cash flows from financing activities in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows were US\$0.4 million and US\$0.9 million for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively.

The following table summarises outstanding and exercisable options under both the 2001 Equity Incentive Plan and the LTIP as of 31 March 2011:

		<b>Options Outsta</b>	anding			Options Exercisable	
		Weighted	Weighted	Accounts		Weighted	Accounts
Exercise		Average Remaining	Average Exercise	Aggregate Intrinsic		Average Exercise	Aggregate Intrinsic
Price (A\$)	Number	Life (in Years)	Price (A\$)	Value	Number	Price (A\$)	Value (A\$)
5.06	100,673	0.7	5.06	104,700	100,673	5.06	104,700
5.99	1,321,250	3.7	5.99	145,337	1,321,250	5.99	145,337
6.30	93,000	3.9	6.30	—	93,000	6.30	—
6.38	2,250,317	6.7	6.38	_	2,250,317	6.38	_
6.45	723,500	1.7	6.45	—	723,500	6.45	_
7.05	1,534,250	2.7	7.05	_	1,534,250	7.05	_
7.83	1,016,000	6.4	7.83	_	794,680	7.83	_
8.40	2,402,205	5.7	8.40	_	2,225,805	8.40	_
8.90	1,899,100	4.7	8.90	_	1,899,100	8.90	_
9.50	15,000	4.9	9.50		15,000	9.50	
Total	11,355,295	4.8	7.40	250,037	10,957,575	7.38	250,037

The aggregate intrinsic value in the preceding table represents the total pre-tax intrinsic value based on stock options with an exercise price less than the Company's closing stock price of A\$6.10 as of 31 March 2011, which would have been received by the option holders had those option holders exercised their options as of that date.

#### Restricted Stock

The Company estimates the fair value of restricted stock units on the date of grant and recognises this estimated fair value as compensation expense over the periods in which the restricted stock vests.

The following table summarises the Company's restricted stock activity during the noted period:

	Shares	Weighted Average Fair Value at Grant Date (A\$)
Non-vested at 31 March 2009	2,991,061	3.95
Granted	2,048,820	5.38
Vested	(208,884)	3.85
Forfeited	(94,276)	4.32
Non-vested at 31 March 2010	4,736,721	4.57
Granted	2,107,077	5.85
Vested	(970,793)	4.94
Forfeited	(760,910)	5.15
Non-vested at 31 March 2011	5,112,095	4.94
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts		86

#### Restricted Stock - service vesting

The Company granted restricted stock units with a service vesting condition to employees as follows:

		Restricted Stock Units
Grant Date	Equity Award Plan	Granted
17 June 2008	2001 Equity Incentive Plan	698,440
15 September 2008	Long-Term Incentive Plan	201,324
17 December 2008	2001 Equity Incentive Plan	992,271
29 May 2009	Long-Term Incentive Plan	1,066,595
7 December 2009	2001 Equity Incentive Plan	278,569
7 December 2010	2001 Equity Incentive Plan	348,426
		3,585,625

The fair value of each restricted stock unit (service vesting) is equal to the market value of the Company's common stock on the date of grant, adjusted for the fair value of dividends as the restricted stock holder is not entitled to dividends over the vesting period.

## Restricted Stock - performance vesting

The Company issued 807,457 restricted stock units with a performance vesting condition under the LTIP to senior executives of the Company for the year ended 31 March 2011. The vesting of the restricted stock units is deferred for two years and the amount of restricted stock units that will vest at that time is dependent on the scorecard rating of the award recipient. The scorecard reflects a number of key qualitative and quantitative performance objectives and the outcomes the Board expects to see achieved at the end of the vesting period.

When the scorecard is applied at the conclusion of fiscal year 2012, the award recipients may receive all, some, or none of their awards. The scorecard can only be applied by the Board to exercise discretion at the percentage of restricted stock units that will vest. The scorecard may not be applied to enhance the maximum award that was originally granted to the award recipient.

The fair value of each restricted stock unit (performance vesting) is adjusted for changes in JHI SE's common stock price at each balance sheet date until the scorecard is applied at the conclusion of fiscal year 2012.

#### Restricted Stock - market condition

Under the terms of the LTIP, the Company granted 951,194 and 703,656 restricted stock units (market condition) to members of the Company's Managing Board and senior managers during the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively. The vesting of these restricted stock units is subject to a market condition as outlined in the LITP rules.

The fair value of each of these restricted stock units (market condition) granted under the LTIP is estimated using a binomial lattice model that incorporates a Monte Carlo Simulation (the "Monte Carlo method").

The following table includes the assumptions used for restricted stock grants (market condition) valued during the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010:

Date of grant	15 Sep 2010	11 Dec 2009	15 Sep 2009
Expected volatility	50.6%	49.9%	42.1%
Risk free interest rate	1.5%	2.1%	2.5%
Expected life in years	3.0	3.0	3.0
JHX stock price at grant date (A\$)	5.94	8.20	7.04
Number of restricted stock units	951,194	181,656	522,000

# Scorecard LTI - Cash Settled Units

Under the terms of the LTIP, the Company granted awards equivalent to 821,459 and 1,089,265 Scorecard LTI units during the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively, that provide recipients a cash incentive based on JHI SE's common stock price on the vesting date. The vesting of awards is measured on individual performance conditions based on certain performance measures. Compensation expense recognised for awards are based on the fair market value of JHI SE's common stock on the date of grant and recorded as a liability. The liability is adjusted for subsequent changes in JHI SE's common stock price at each balance sheet date.

#### Cash Settled Units

The Company granted 450 and 35,741 cash settled units (service vesting) to employees during the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively, under the 2001 Equity Incentive Plan. Compensation expense recognised for awards are based on the fair market value of JHI SE's common stock on the date of grant and recorded as a liability. The liability is adjusted for subsequent changes in JHI SE's common stock price at each balance sheet date.

The total compensation cost related to liability classified awards for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010 was US\$2.2 million and US\$1.6 million, respectively.

## 17. Operating Segment Information and Concentrations of Risk

The Company has reported its operating segment information in the format that the operating segment information is available to and evaluated by the Company's management team. USA and Europe Fibre Cement manufactures fibre cement interior linings, exterior siding products and related accessories in the United States; these products are sold in the United States, Canada and Europe. Asia Pacific Fibre Cement includes all fibre cement manufactured in Australia, New Zealand and the Philippines and sold in Australia, New Zealand, Asia, the Middle East (Israel, Kuwait, Qatar and United Arab Emirates), and various Pacific Islands. Research and Development represents the cost incurred by the research and development centres.

The Company's operating segments are strategic operating units that are managed separately due to their different products and/or geographical location.

# **Operating Segments**

The following are the Company's operating segments and geographical information:

		Net Sales to Customers 1	
	Years ende	Years ended 31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
USA & Europe Fibre Cement	\$ 814.0	\$ 828.1	
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement	353.0	296.5	
Worldwide Total	<u>\$ 1,167.0</u>	\$ 1,124.6	

		Income (Loss) Before Income Taxes Years Ended 31 March		
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010		
USA & Europe Fibre Cemen₽	160.3	208.5		
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement	79.4	58.7		
Research and Development <sup>2</sup>	(20.1)	(19.0)		
Segments total	219.6	248.2		
General Corporate <sup>3</sup>	(114.9)	(269.2)		
Total operating income (loss)	104.7	(21.0)		
Net interest expense <sup>4</sup>	(4.4)	(4.0)		
Other (expense) income	(3.7)	6.3		
Worldwide total	<u>\$ 96.6</u>	<u>\$ (18.7)</u>		

		Total Identifiable Assets 31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
USA & Europe Fibre Cement	\$ 752.0	\$ 780.8	
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement	235.0	216.9	
Research and Development	14.4	14.2	
Segments total	1,001.4	1,011.9	
General Corporate <sup>5, 6</sup>	959.2	1,166.9	
Worldwide total	<u>\$ 1,960.6</u>	\$ 2,178.8	

		Net Sales to Customers <sup>1</sup> Years ended 31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
USA	\$ 789.2	\$ 808.9	
Australia	266.4	214.3	
New Zealand	52.9	50.6	
Other Countries	58.5	50.8	
Worldwide total	\$ 1,167.0	\$ 1,124.6	

		dentifiable Assets
		31 March
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010
USA	\$ 752.1	\$ 783.6
Australia	155.5	131.6
New Zealand	45.8	49.8
Other Countries	48.0	46.9
Segments total	1,001.4	1,011.9
General Corporate <sup>5, 6</sup>	959.2	1,166.9
Worldwide total	<u>\$ 1,960.6</u>	\$ 2,178.8

1 Export sales and inter-segmental sales are not significant.

Research and development costs of US\$9.7 million and US\$10.4 million in fiscal years 2011 and 2010, respectively, were expensed in the USA and Europe Fibre Cement segment. Research and development costs of US\$1.4 million and US\$1.0 million in fiscal years 2011 and 2010, respectively, were expensed in the Asia Pacific Fibre Cement segment. Research and development costs of US\$16.9 million and US\$15.7 million in fiscal years 2011 and 2010, respectively, were expensed in the Research and Development segment. The Research and Development segment also included selling, general and administrative expenses of US\$3.2 million and US\$3.3 million in fiscal years 2011 and 2010, respectively.

Research and development expenditures are expensed as incurred and in total amounted to US\$28.0 million and US\$27.1 million for the years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively.

<sup>3</sup> The principal components of General Corporate are officer and employee compensation and related benefits, professional and legal fees, administrative costs, and rental expense net of rental income on the Company's corporate offices. Included in General Corporate for the year ended 31 March 2011 are unfavourable asbestos adjustments of US\$85.8 million, AICF SG&A expenses of US\$2.2 million and a net benefit of US\$87.7 million related to the ASIC proceedings. Included in General Corporate for the year ended 31 March 2010 are unfavourable asbestos adjustments of US\$224.2 million, AICF SG&A expenses of US\$2.1 million and ASIC expenses of US\$3.4 million.

- <sup>4</sup> The Company does not report net interest expense for each operating segment as operating segments are not held directly accountable for interest expense. Included in net interest (expense) income is AICF interest income of US\$4.3 million and US\$3.3 million in fiscal years 2011 and 2010, respectively. See Note 11.
- <sup>5</sup> The Company does not report deferred tax assets and liabilities for each operating segment as operating segments are not held directly accountable for deferred income taxes. All deferred income taxes are included in General Corporate.
- 6 Asbestos-related assets at 31 March 2011 and 2010 are US\$819.7 million and US\$797.7 million, respectively, and are included in the General Corporate segment.

#### **Concentrations of Risk**

The distribution channels for the Company's fibre cement products are concentrated. If the Company were to lose one or more of its major customers, there can be no assurance that the Company will be able to find a replacement. Therefore, the loss of one or more customers could have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows.

The Company has two major customers that individually account for over 10% of the Company's net sales in one or both of the past two fiscal years.

These two customers' accounts receivable represented 20% and 29% of the Company's trade accounts receivable at 31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively. The following are gross sales generated by these two customers, which are all from the USA and Europe Fibre Cement segment:

		Years Ended 31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
		%	%
Customer A	\$ 208.9	17.9% \$ 224.4	20.0%
Customer B	134.0	11.5% 144.5	12.8%
	\$ 342.9	\$ 368.9	

Approximately 32% of the Company's fiscal year 2011 net sales were derived from outside the United States. Consequently, changes in the value of foreign currencies could significantly affect the consolidated financial position, results of operations and cash flows of the Company's non-US operations on translation into US dollars.

# 18. Other (expense) income

Other (expense) income consists of the following components:

	Y	Years Ended 31 March	
Millions of US dollars	201	1	2010
Unrealised loss on interest rate swap	\$	(3.8) \$	(0.4)
Realised gain from sale of restricted short-term investments held by the AICF		_	6.7
Other		0.1	—
Other (expense) income	<u>\$</u>	(3.7) \$	6.3

# 19. Other reserves

Other Reserves consists of the following components:

		31 M	/larch	
(Millions of US dollars)	2	011	2	2010
Pension and post-retirement benefit adjustments	\$	(0.3)	\$	(1.6)
Unrealised gain on restricted short-term investments		2.5		1.2
Foreign currency translation adjustments		53.0		59.6
Other reserves	\$	55.2		59.2
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts				92

# 20. Debtors

		31 M	larch
(Millions of US dollars)	Notes	2011	2010
Amounts falling due within one year:			
Accounts and other receivables, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$2.7 million and \$2.3 million as of			
31 March 2011 and 2010, respectively		\$ 138.1	\$ 155.0
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		31.6	25.6
Insurance receivables — Asbestos	11	13.7	16.7
Workers' compensation — Asbestos	11	0.3	0.1
Deferred income taxes	15	21.1	24.0
Deferred income taxes — Asbestos	11, 15	10.5	16.4
		215.3	237.8
Amounts falling due after more than one year:			
Insurance receivable — Asbestos	11	188.6	185.1
Workers' compensation — Asbestos	11	90.4	98.8
Deferred income taxes	15	27.3	3.2
Deferred incomes taxes — Asbestos	11, 15	451.4	420.0
Deposit with Australian Taxation Office	14	—	247.2
Other assets		32.6	44.7
		790.3	999.0
Total		\$ 1,005.6	\$ 1,236.8

# 21. Investments

Investments consist of the following components:

		31 M	larch
(Millions of US dollars)	Note	2011	2010
Amounts falling due within one year:			
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	4	\$ 0.8	\$ 0.6
Restricted cash and cash equivalents — Asbestos	11	56.1	44.5
Restricted short-term investments — Asbestos <sup>1</sup>	11	5.8	13.3
		62.7	58.4
Amounts falling due after more than one year:			
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	4	4.5	4.7
Total		\$ 67.2	\$ 63.1
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts			93

All investments are listed on the Australian Securities Exchange and are marked-to-market. See Note 11 for additional information.

# 22. Creditors

1

		31 M	larch
(Millions of US dollars)	Notes	2011	2010
Amounts falling due within one year:			
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	8	\$ 106.4	\$ 100.9
Accrued payroll and employee benefits		40.9	42.1
Income taxes payable	15	3.9	34.9
Deferred tax liability	15	32.6	
Other liabilities		21.2	27.7
		205.0	205.6
Amounts falling due after more than one year:			
Australian Taxation Office — amended assessment		190.4	
Other liabilities		37.6	80.6
		228.0	80.6
Total		<u>\$ 433.0</u>	\$ 286.2

# 23. Called up share capital

At 31 March 2011 and 2010, the Company had 2.0 billion shares of common stock at Euro 0.59 par value authorised. The amount of common stock issued at 31 March 2011 and 2010 was 436,586,587 shares and 434,524,879 shares, respectively. The increase in shares issued during fiscal year 2011 was due to shares issued under incentive plans.

#### 24. Employees

The average number of persons employed by the Company, excluding non-executive directors, during each fiscal year was as follows:

	Years End	ed 31 March
	2011	2010
USA and Europe Fibre Cement	1,629	1,508
Asia Pacific Fibre Cement	768	755
Research and Development	107	106
Corporate	36	41
	2,540	2,410

Employee costs during each fiscal year consist of the following:

	Years En	Years Ended 31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
Wages and salaries	\$ 167.7	\$ 163.7	
Equity awards (see Note 16)	11.3	9.3	
Social security costs	14.3	14.2	
Pension and postretirement costs	8.8	7.6	
	\$ 202.1	\$ 194.8	

## 25. Directors' Remuneration

The Managing Board was in existence until 17 June 2010, when it ceased to exist. Members of the Supervisory Board immediately prior to the Re-domicile to Ireland, plus the Company's Chief Executive Officer ("CEO"), Mr Louis Gries, joined the single-tier Board.

Mr Gries was paid US\$102,375 for his services on the JHI SE Board in fiscal year 2011 and these director fees were deducted from the base salary paid to Mr Gries. Mr Gries, Mr Chenu and Mr Cox (the former members of the Managing Board) were not compensated for their service as Managing Board directors.

Directors' remuneration is set forth in the table below.

	Years Ende	Years Ended 31 March	
(In US dollars)	2011	2010	
Managerial Services <sup>1</sup>	\$ 7,533,402	\$ 7,028,659	
Director Services <sup>2</sup>	1,363,507	1,172,633	
	<u>\$ 8,896,909</u>	\$ 8,201,292	

Includes cash payments, non-cash benefits (examples include medical and life insurance benefits, car allowances, membership in executive wellness programs, long service leave and tax services), superannuation and 401(K) benefits, amounts expensed for outstanding equity awards and expatriate benefits.

Amount includes compensation for all non-executive directors in their capacities in addition to Mr Gries' service in fiscal year 2011 on the JHI SE Board as discussed above.

#### Employment Agreement with Mr Gries

Mr Gries is the only director with an employment agreement. Details of the terms of Mr Gries' employment contract are as follows:

<b>Components</b> Length of contract	Details Indefinite. The CEO is an 'at-will' employee.
Base salary	US\$950,000 for fiscal year 2011 and 2012. Salary reviewed annually by the Board and there will be no base salary increase for fiscal year 2012.
Short-term incentive ("STI")	Annual STI target is 125% of annual base salary for fiscal year 2011 and 2012. The quantum of STI target is reviewed annually by the Board in May.
	The Remuneration Committee recommends the Company's and CEO's performance objectives, and the performance against these objectives, to the Board for approval. The CEO's short-term incentive is calculated under the Executive Incentive Plan and the IP Plan.
Long-term incentive ("LTI")	On the approval of shareholders, stock options or other equity incentive will be granted each year. The recommended number of options or other
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts	96

Includes base, Chairman, Deputy Chairman, Committee Chairman and Due Diligence Committee attendance fees; JHI SE stock; and cost of non-employee directors' fiscal compliance in The Netherlands and other costs connected with Board-related events.

Components	<b>Details</b> form of equity to be granted will be appropriate for this level of executive in the U.S. For fiscal year 2012, the LTI target will be US\$3.1 million.	)e
Defined Contribution Plan	The CEO may participate in the US 401(k) defined contribution plan up to the annual US Internal Revenue Service (IRS) limit. The Company will match the CEO's contributions into the plan up to the annual IRS limit.	•
Resignation	The CEO may cease employment with the Company by providing written notice. If the CEO retires with the approval of the Bo then his unvested RSUs and awards will not be forfeited and will be held until the next test date.	oard
Termination by James Hardie	The Company may terminate the Chief Executive Officer's employment for cause or not for cause. If the Company terminates to Chief Executive Officer's employment, not for cause, or the Chief Executive Officer terminates his employment "for good rease the Company will pay the following:	
	(a) amount equivalent to 1.5 times the CEO's annual base salary at the time of termination; and	
	(b) amount equivalent to 1.5 times the CEO's average STI actually paid in up to the previous three fiscal years as CEO; and	
	(c) continuation of health and medical benefits at the Company's expense for the duration of the consulting agreement reference below; and	ed
Post-termination Consulting	The Company will request the CEO, and the CEO will agree, to consult to the Company upon termination for a minimum of tw years, as long as the CEO maintains the Company's non-compete and confidentiality agreements and executes a release of clair following the effective date of termination. Under the consulting agreement, the CEO will receive the annual base salary and annual target incentive in exchange for this consulting and non-compete. Under the terms of equity incentive grants made to the CEO under the LTIP, the CEO's outstanding options will not expire during any post-termination consulting period. In addition, the event of an agreed separation or agreed retirement, his unvested restricted stock units and awards will not be automatically forfeited. This arrangement is a standard arrangement for U.S. executives and the Board considers that it is an appropriate restration for Mr Gries given his intimate involvement in developing the Company's fibre cement business in the United States over the p 20 years.	ms e , in raint
EV 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts		07

#### 26. Auditors' Remuneration

Fees paid to our independent registered public accounting firm for services provided for fiscal years 2011 and 2010 were as follows:

	Fiscal Year	Fiscal Years Ended 31 March	
(Millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
Audit Fees (1)	\$ 2.7	\$ 2.7	
Audit-Related Fees (2)	0.3	—	

<sup>(1)</sup> Audit Fees include the aggregate fees for professional services rendered by our independent registered public accounting firm. Professional services include the audit of our annual financial statements and services that are normally provided in connection with statutory and regulatory filings.

#### 27. Related Party Transactions

#### Payments Made to Directors and Director Related Entities of JHI SE during the Year

Brian Anderson is a director of Pulte Homes, a home builder in the United States. Pulte Homes does not buy any James Hardie products directly from the Company, although it does buy a small amount of James Hardie products through the Company's customers and receives a rebate from James Hardie in respect of those purchases.

Rudy van der Meer was until 1 January 2011 a member of the Supervisory Board of ING Bank Nederland N.V. and ING Verzekeringen (Insurance) Nederland N.V. Entities in the ING Group provide financial services to the Company. In each case those entities were providing these services to the Company prior to Mr van der Meer becoming a Board director.

David Dilger is a director of a number of James Hardie's subsidiaries and receives directors' fees for such service approved by the Board.

Any transactions mentioned above were conducted on an arms-length basis and in accordance with normal terms and conditions and were not material to any of the companies listed above or to James Hardie. Each of these relationships, other than Mr Dilger's service as a director of a number of James Hardie's subsidiaries, existed and was disclosed before the person in question became a Board director. It is not considered that these directors had any influence over these transactions.

#### 28. Subsidiary Undertakings

The Company's subsidiaries are listed by operating segment. Unless noted herein, all subsidiaries are wholly owned by JHI SE, either directly or indirectly as of 31 March 2011.

<sup>(2)</sup> Audit-Related Fees include the aggregate fees billed for assurance and related services rendered by our independent registered public accounting firm. Our independent registered public accounting firm did not engage any temporary employees to conduct any portion of the audit of our financial statements for the fiscal years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010.

Name	Nature of Business	Registered Address	Country of Incorporation
ACN 001 664 740 Pty Ltd (In Liquidation)	Inactive subsidiary	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
ACN 082 153 759 (in Liquidation)	Inactive subsidiary	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
Ajempa Holdings Inc.(Minority Interest of 40%)	Trading	Unit 1810 Cityland 10 Tower 1, 6815 H.V. de la Costa St. cor. Ayala Avenue Makati City, Philippines	Philippines
CGC Products LLC	Research and development	231 South La Salle Streeet, Suite 2000, Chicago IL 60604	USA
James Hardie 117 Pty Ltd	Non-operating	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Aust Holdings Pty Ltd	Holding	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Aust Investments No 1 Pty Ltd	Holding	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Austgroup Pty Ltd	Holding	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Australia Finance Pty Ltd	Non-operating	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Australia Management Pty Ltd	Trading	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Australia Pty Ltd	Trading and Manufacturing	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Bâtiment Sas	Trading	6, Place de la Madeleine, 75008 Paris, France	France
James Hardie Bauprodukte GmbH	Trading	Barckhausstrabe 16, 60325 Frankfurt am Main, Germany	Germany
James Hardie Building Products Canada Inc	Trading	c/o McMillan LLP, Brookfield Place, 181 Bay Street, Suite 4400 Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5J 2T3	Canada
James Hardie Building Products Inc	Trading and Manufacturing	26300 La Alameda, Suite 400, Mission Viejo, CA 92691	USA
James Hardie Europe BV	Trading	Gustav Mahlerlaan 42, 1082 MC Amsterdam, The Netherlands	Netherlands
James Hardie Holdings Limited	Holding	Second Floor, Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland	Ireland
James Hardie Insurance Ltd	Insurance	Mill Court, La Charroterie, St. Peter Port, Guernsey, Channel Islands	Guernsey
James Hardie International Finance Limited	Treasury	Second Floor, Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland	Ireland
James Hardie International Holdings SE	Holding	Second Floor, Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland	Ireland
James Hardie New Zealand Ltd	Trading and Manufacturing	c/o Chapman Tripp, Level 35, 23-29 Albert Street, Auckland, New Zealand	New Zealand
James Hardie NV	Holding	Gustav Mahlerlaan 42, 1082 MC Amsterdam, The Netherlands	Netherlands
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts			99

Name James Hardie NZ Holdings	Nature of Business Holding	Registered Address c/o Chapman Tripp, Level 35, 23-29 Albert Street, Auckland, New Zealand	Country of Incorporation New Zealand
James Hardie Philippines Inc	Trading and Manufacturing	Brgy. San Isidro, Cabuyao, Laguna 4025, Philippines	Philippines
James Hardie Research (Holdings) Pty Ltd	Holding	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Research Pty Ltd	Research and development	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
James Hardie Siding Center, LLC	Trading	26300 La Alameda, Suite 400, Mission Viejo, CA 92691	USA
James Hardie Technology Limited	Intellectual Property	c/o Conyers Dill and Pearman, Clarendon House, 2 Church Street, Hamilton HM11, Bermuda	Bermuda
James Hardie Technology NTL Limited	Non-trading	c/o Conyers Dill and Pearman, Clarendon House, 2 Church Street, Hamilton HM11, Bermuda	Bermuda
James Hardie US Investments Sierra LLC	Holding	26300 La Alameda, Suite 400, Mission Viejo, CA 92691	USA
JH Building Products Ltd.	Trading	7, Albermarle Street, London W!S 4HQ, United Kingdom	United Kingdom
JH Research USA, LLC	Research and development	231 South La Salle Streeet, Suite 2000, Chicago IL 60604	USA
JH U.S. Holdings, Inc	Holding	26300 La Alameda, Suite 400, Mission Viejo, CA 92691	USA
NV Technology Holdings, A Limited Partnerhship	Intellectual Property	Level 29, 530 Collins Street, Melbourne, VIC 3000, Australia	Australia
RCI Holdings Pty Ltd.	Holding	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
RCI Pty Ltd	Non-operating	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
Seapip Pty Ltd (In Liquidation)	Inactive subsidiary	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
Smetsysh Pty Ltd (in Liquidation)	Inactive subsidiary	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
Studorp Ltd	Trading	c/o Chapman Tripp, Level 35, 23-29 Albert Street, Auckland, New Zealand	New Zealand
Yelrom International Pty Ltd (in Liquidation)	Inactive subsidiary	Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia	Australia
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts			100

#### 29. General information

Registered No. 485719

# Registered Office

Europa House 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor Harcourt Centre Harcourt Street Dublin 2, Ireland

#### Non-Executive Directors

Michael Hammes (Chairman) Donald McGauchie Brian Anderson David Harrison James Osborne Rudy van der Meer David Dilger

Executive Director Louis Gries

# **Registered Auditors**

Ernst & Young Harcourt Centre Harcourt Street Dublin 2, Ireland

# Solicitors

Arthur Cox Earlsfort Centre Earlsfort Terrace Dublin 2, Ireland

#### Company Secretary Marcin Firek

#### James Hardie Industries SE Glossary of Abbreviations and Terms

#### Glossary of abbreviations and terms

<b>Non-financial terms</b> ADS	American Depositary Share
AFFA	Amended and Restated Final Funding Agreement, as amended from time to time
AICF	Asbestos Injuries Compensation Fund
ASIC	Australian Securities and Investments Commission
ATO	Australian Taxation Office
CEO	Chief Executive Officer
CHESS	Clearing House Electronic Subregister System
CUFS	CHESS Units of Foreign Securities
GIC	General Interest Charge
IRS	United States Internal Revenue Service
KPMG Actuarial	KPMG Actuarial Pty Limited
LIBOR	London Interbank Offered Rate
NBSK	Northern Bleached Softwood Kraft, the Company's benchmark grade of pulp
NSW	New South Wales
RSU	Restricted Stock Unit

Former James Hardie Companies - Consists of Amaca Pty Ltd, Amaba Pty Ltd and ABN 60 Pty Ltd.

# Sales volume

mmsf — million square feet, where a square foot is defined as a standard square foot of 5/16" thickness.

msf — thousand square feet, where a square foot is defined as a standard square foot of 5/16" thickness.

## Financial measures — Irish Company Law equivalents

<u>Net sales</u> — is equivalent to the Irish Company law measure of turnover.

Income (loss) before income taxes — is equivalent to the Irish Company Law measure of Profit (loss) on ordinary activities before taxation.

Income tax expense — is equivalent to the Irish Company Law measure of taxation.

<u>Net loss</u> — is equivalent to the Irish Company Law measure of loss for the financial year.
## Forward-Looking Statements

This report contains forward-looking statements. We may from time to time make forward-looking statements in our periodic reports filed with or furnished to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, on Forms 20-F and 6-K, in our annual reports to shareholders, in offering circulars, invitation memoranda and prospectuses, in media releases and other written materials and in oral statements made by our officers, directors or employees to analysts, institutional investors, existing and potential lenders, representatives of the media and others. Statements that are not historical facts are forward-looking statements and such forward–looking statements made pursuant to the Safe Harbor Provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

Examples of forward-looking statements include:

- statements about our future performance;
- projections of our results of operations or financial condition;
- statements regarding our plans, objectives or goals, including those relating to strategies, initiatives, competition, acquisitions, dispositions and/or our products;
- expectations concerning the costs associated with the suspension or closure of operations at any of our plants and future plans with respect to any such plants;
- expectations that our credit facilities will be extended or renewed;
- expectations concerning dividend payments and share buy-back;
- statements concerning our corporate and tax domiciles and potential changes to them, including potential tax charges;
- statements regarding tax liabilities and related audits, reviews and proceedings;
- statements as to the possible consequences of proceedings brought against us and certain of our former directors and officers by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission (which we refer to as "ASIC");
- expectations about the timing and amount of contributions to the Asbestos Injuries Compensation Fund (which we refer to as "AICF"), a special purpose fund for the compensation of proven Australian asbestos-related personal injury and death claims;
- expectations concerning indemnification obligations;
- statements about product or environmental liabilities; and
- statements about economic conditions, such as economic or housing recovery, the levels of new home construction, unemployment levels, changes or stability in
  housing values, the availability of mortgages and other financing, mortgage and other interest rates, housing affordability and supply, the levels of foreclosures and
  home resales, currency exchange rates and consumer confidence.

Words such as "believe," "anticipate," "plan," "expect," "intend," "target," "estimate," "project," "predict," "forecast," "guideline," "aim," "will," "should," "likely," "continue" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements but are not the exclusive means of identifying such statements. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements and all such

FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts

#### James Hardie Industries SE Forward-Looking Statements

forward-looking statements are qualified in their entirety by reference to the following cautionary statements.

Forward-looking statements are based on our current expectations, estimates and assumptions and because forward-looking statements address future results, events and conditions, they, by their very nature, involve inherent risks and uncertainties, many of which are unforeseeable and beyond our control. Such known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors may cause our actual results, performance or other achievements to differ materially from the anticipated results, performance or achievements expressed, projected or implied by these forward-looking statements. These factors, some of which are discussed under "Principal Risks and Uncertainties" in the Directors' Report, include, but are not limited to: all matters relating to or arising out of the prior manufacture of products that contained asbestos by current and former James Hardie subsidiaries; required contributions to the AICF, any shortfall in the AICF and the effect of currency exchange rate movements on the amount recorded in our financial statements as an asbestos liability; governmental loan facility to the AICF: compliance with and changes in tax laws and treatments: competition and product pricing in the markets in which we operate: the consequences of product failures or defects; exposure to environmental, asbestos or other legal proceedings; general economic and market conditions; the supply and cost of raw materials; possible increases in competition and the potential that competitors could copy our products; reliance on a small number of customers: a customer's inability to pay: compliance with and changes in environmental and health and safety laws: risks of conducting business internationally; compliance with and changes in laws and regulations; the effect of the transfer of our corporate domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland to become an Irish SE including employee relations, changes in corporate governance and potential tax benefits; currency exchange risks; dependence on customer preference and the concentration of our customer base on large format retail customers, distributors and dealers; dependence on residential and commercial construction markets; the effect of adverse changes in climate or weather patterns; possible inability to renew credit facilities on terms favourable to us, or at all; acquisition or sale of businesses and business segments; changes in our key management personnel; inherent limitations on internal controls; use of accounting estimates; and all other risks identified in our reports filed with Australian, Irish and US securities agencies and exchanges (as appropriate). We caution you that the foregoing list of factors is not exhaustive and that other risks and uncertainties may cause actual results to differ materially from those in forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date they are made and are statements of our current expectations concerning future results, events and conditions.

FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts

## James Hardie Industries SE Company Balance Sheet

	Notes	31 March 2011 US\$ millions	31 March 2010 US\$ millions
ASSETS EMPLOYED	Notes	05\$ millions	05\$ millions
FIXED ASSETS			
Financial assets	3	3,229.3	3,403.7
		3,229.3	3,403.7
CURRENT ASSETS			
Debtors	4	90.9	3.3
Cash at bank and in hand		0.3	0.3
		91.2	3.6
CREDITORS			
- amounts falling due within one year	7	(55.1)	(33.4)
NET CURRENT ASSETS/(LIABILITIES)		36.1	(29.8)
CREDITORS			
amounts falling due after more than one year	7	(654.8)	(415.1)
NET ASSETS	/		
NEI ASSEIS		2,610.6	2,958.8
FINANCED BY			
CAPITAL AND RESERVES			
Called-up share capital	6	222.5	221.1
Share premium	6	12.4	8.2
Other reserves	6	31.5	23.1
Profit and loss account	6	2,344.2	2,706.4
		2,610.6	2,958.8
Approved by the Board of Directors and signed on its behalf by:			
/s/ Michael Hammes	/s/ David Dilger		
29 June 2011			
FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts			105
-			

#### 1. Background and Basis of Presentation

The principal activity of James Hardie Industries SE ("JHISE" or the "Company") is an investment holding company. JHISE is the ultimate parent company of subsidiaries that manufacture, market and sell fibre cement products and systems for internal and external building construction applications in the United States, Australia, New Zealand, and the Philippines.

In August 2009, the Company's shareholders approved Stage 1 of a two-stage re-domicile proposal (together, the "Re-domicile") to to change our registered corporate domicile from The Netherlands to the Republic of Ireland (which we refer to as "Ireland"). Following this vote, in February 2010, the Company completed its transformation from a public limited liability corporation registered in The Netherlands ("Naamloze Vennootschap" (N.V.)) to a Dutch Societas Europaea ("Dutch SE") registered in The Netherlands, and accordingly, the legal name of the Company was changed to James Hardie Industries SE. On 2 June 2010, our shareholders approved Stage 2 of the Re-domicile. Following this vote, on 17 June 2010, the Company changed its registered corporate domicile to Ireland and became subject to Irish law in addition to the Council of the European Union's Regulation on the Statute for a European Company ("SE Regulations"), relevant European Union Council Regulations, including the ASX, ASIC, the NYSE, the United States Securities and Exchange Commission, the Irish Takeovers Panel, and various other rulemaking bodies. We became Irish tax resident on 29 June 2010.

The financial statements have been prepared under the historical cost convention in accordance with the Companies Acts, 1963 to 2009 and Generally Accepted Accounting Practice in the Republic of Ireland (Irish GAAP). Following the Company's change in registered domicile from The Netherlands to Ireland, the Company has prepared its parent company financial statements as if it had always prepared its financial statements in accordance with Irish GAAP. The accompanying balance sheet of James Hardie Industries SE is presented on a stand-alone basis, including related party transactions.

#### 2. Significant Accounting Policies

#### Investments

Financial fixed assets are stated at cost less provisions for permanent diminution in value.

The carrying value of financial fixed assets is reviewed for impairment if events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount may not be recoverable. Under Irish GAAP, impairment is assessed by comparing the carrying value of an asset with its recoverable amount (being the higher of net realisable value and value in use). Net realisable value is defined as the amount at which an asset could be disposed of net of any direct selling costs. Value in use is defined as the present value of the future cash flows obtainable through continued use of an asset including those anticipated to be realised on its eventual disposal.

FY 2011 Irish Statutory Accounts

## Foreign currency translation

The financial statements are expressed in US dollars ("US\$"), the functional currency of the Company. Transactions denominated in foreign currencies have been translated to US\$ at the rates of exchange ruling at the dates of the transactions. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated to US\$ at the rates of exchange ruling at the balance sheet date. The resulting profits and losses are dealt with in the profit and loss account.

#### Contingencies

The Company has guaranteed certain liabilities of group companies. Financial guarantees are recognised as financial liabilities at the date it becomes probable that the subsidiary company is no longer able to meet its obligations that gave rise to the guarantee issued by the Company.

#### Share based payments

The cost of equity-settled transactions with employees is measured by reference to the fair value at the date at which they are granted and is recognised as an expense over the vesting period, which ends on the date on which the relevant employees become fully entitled to the award.

The financial effect of equity awards issued by the parent company to employees of subsidiary undertakings is recognised by the parent company in its individual financial statements. In particular, the parent company records an increase in its investment in subsidiaries with a credit to equity equivalent to the FRS 20 cost in the subsidiary undertakings.

#### Cash flow statement

The Company is availing of the exemption from preparing a cash flow statement under the provision of FRS 1. The cash flows of the Company are included in the group financial statements.

#### Profit and loss account

In accordance with Section 148(8) of the Companies Act, 1963 and Section 7(1A) of the Companies (Amendment) Act, 1986, the Company is availing of the exemption from presenting the individual profit and loss account to the annual general meeting and from filing it with the Registrar of Companies. The Company's loss for the year ended 31 March 2011 was US\$362.2 million (2010: US\$43.4 million).

## 3. Financial Fixed Assets

	31 March 2011	31 March 2010
	US\$ millions	US\$ millions
Shares in group companies (a)	3,229.3	418.2
Loans to group companies		2,985.5
	3,229.3	3,403.7

	US\$ millions
At 1 April 2009, at cost	411.6
Capital contribution in respect of share-based payment transactions	6.6
At 31 March 2010, at cost	418.2
Additions (i)	2,980.9
Capital contribution in respect of share-based payment transactions	5.6
Impairments (ii)	(175.4)
At 31 March 2011, at cost	3,229.3

In the opinion of the Directors, the recoverable amount of the investments is not less than the carrying value.

## (i) Additions

In June 2010, the Company contributed loans receivable in the amount of US\$2,914.8 million due from its direct subsidiary, James Hardie International Holdings SE ("JHIHSE") to JHIHSE in return for the issuance to it of 100 new ordinary shares in the share capital of JHIHSE with a value of US\$2,914.8 million.

In March 2011, the Company made an unconditional capital contribution in the amount of US\$66.1 million to JHIHSE in the form of promissory notes in the same amount receivable from another group company, James Hardie International Finance Limited.

## (ii) Impairments

During 2007, the Company made an investment in its subsidiary, RCI Holdings Pty Ltd ("RCI"), in the amount representing a 50% payment to the Australian Taxation Office ("ATO") of an amended assessment based on the ATO's calculation of RCI's net capital gains arising as a result of an internal corporate restructuring carried out in 1998. At that time, RCI determined that it was more likely than not, based on the merits of the case and the advice of legal counsel and tax consultants, that RCI would ultimately prevail on appeal of the amended assessment. Accordingly, the Company deemed that the carrying value of its investment in RCI was ultimately recoverable.

On 1 September 2010, the Federal Court of Australia dismissed RCI's appeal of the ATO's amended assessment. As a result of the decision of the Federal Court of Australia, the Company recognised an impairment charge for the full carrying value of its investment in RCI of US\$175.4 million as it deemed the carrying value of its investment in RCI was no longer recoverable. RCI has appealed the judgment to the Full Court of the Federal Court of Australia. If RCI is ultimately successful in its appeal of the amended assessment, a reversal of the impairment charge may be recognised within earnings in that period.

The Company's direct subsidiaries at 31 March 2011 are as follows:

	Country of		Holding
Subsidiary Company	Incorporation	Nature of Business	%
James Hardie Research Pty Ltd	Australia	Research & Development	100%
James Hardie International Holdings SE	Ireland	Holding Company	100%
James Hardie Insurance Ltd.	Guernsey	Insurance Company	100%
James Hardie NV	The Netherlands	Holding Company	100%
RCI Holdings Pty Ltd	Australia	Holding Company	100%

Refer to Note 28 to the consolidated financial statements where the Company's directly and indirectly wholly owned subsidiaries are listed.

## 4. Debtors

Amounts falling due within one year are comprised of the following:

	31 March 2011 US\$ millions	31 March 2010 US\$ millions
Amounts owed by group companies	89.1	3.0
Other debtors	1.8	0.3
	90.9	3.3

All amounts due from group companies are interest free and repayable on demand.

## 5. Called-up share capital

The Company's authorised and called-up share capital at 31 March 2011 and 2010 are detailed in the table below:

	As of 31	As of 31 March	
	2011	2010	
	Number	Number	
Authorised share capital:			
Ordinary shares of €0.59 par value	2,000,000,000	2,000,000,000	
Allotted and Fully Paid:			
Allotted and fully paid at beginning of fiscal year	434,524,879	432,263,720	
Issue in respect of share-based payment plans	1,861,708	2,261,159	
Allotted and fully paid at end of fiscal year	436,386,587	434,524,879	

## 6. Reconciliation of movement in shareholders' funds

Balance 1 April 2009	Called-up share capital US\$ millions <b>219.2</b>	Share premium US\$ millions	Other reserves US\$ millions 14.5	Profit and loss account US\$ millions <b>2,749.8</b>	Total US\$ millions <b>2,983.5</b>
Loss for the financial year	_		_	(43.4)	(43.4)
Share-based payment transactions	_	_	8.6		8.6
Issue of ordinary shares	1.9	8.2	—	—	10.1
Balance 31 March 2010	221.1	8.2	23.1	2,706.4	2,958.8
Loss for the financial year	_	_	_	(362.2)	(362.2)
Share-based payment transactions	0.7	_	8.4	_	9.1
Issue of ordinary shares	0.7	4.2			4.9
Balance 31 March 2011	222.5	12.4	31.5	2,344.2	2,610.6

## 7. Creditors

Amounts falling due within one year are comprised of the following:

	31 March 2011 US\$ millions	31 March 2010 US\$ millions
Trade and other payables	3.9	5.0
Amounts owed to group undertakings	51.2	6.1
Income tax payable		22.3
	55.1	33.4

Amounts falling due after one year are comprised of the following:

	31 March 2011	31 March 2010
	US\$ millions	US\$ millions
Amounts owed to group undertakings	453.2	404.5
Other creditors	11.2	10.6
Provisions (a)	190.4	
	654.8	415.1

(a) As the Company had provided a guarantee in favour of the ATO for the remaining unpaid 50% of RCI's amended assessment, the Company has made a provision of US\$190.4 million for the unpaid portion of the assessment. Refer to Note 9.

## 8. Share-based payment transactions

Share-based payment expense of US\$5.6 million (2010: US\$6.6 million) in respect of share-based payment transactions for the year ended 31 March 2011 included in Note 16 to the Consolidated Financial Statements has been included as a capital contribution (see Note 3). Share-based payment expense directly attributable to the Company was US\$3.5 million (2010: US\$2.0 million).

## 9. Commitments and Contingencies

The Company has guaranteed certain liabilities and credit arrangements of group entities as set forth below. The Company reviews the status of these guarantees at each reporting date and considers whether it is required to make a provision for payment on those guarantees based on the probability of the commitment being called.

## AFFA

The Amended Final Funding Agreement (as amended from time to time, "AFFA") was approved by shareholders in February 2007 to provide long-term funding to the Asbestos Injuries Compensation Fund ("AICF"). The Company indirectly owns 100% of the Performing Subsidiary that funds the AICF subject to the provisions of the AFFA. Under the terms of the AFFA, the Performing Subsidiary has an obligation to make payments to the AICF on an annual basis, depending on the group's net operating cash flow.

Under the terms of the AFFA, the Company is the ultimate guarantor for payments due to be made by the Performing Subsidiary to the AICF. This guarantee is only enforceable by the AICF or the NSW Government in the event of any breach of the obligations of the Performing Subsidiary, a wind-up event or a reconstruction event. At 31 March 2011 and 2010, there is no indication that any such breach will occur and, accordingly, there is no liability recorded on the Company's balance sheet at that date. Refer to Note 2 and Note 11 to the Consolidated Financial Statements.

## RCI Pty Ltd

In March 2006, RCI Pty Ltd ("RCI") received an amended assessment from the Australian Taxation Office ("ATO"), based on the ATO's calculation of RCI's net capital gains arising as a result of an internal corporate restructuring carried out in 1998. During fiscal year 2007, RCI agreed with the ATO that, in accordance with the ATO's Receivables Policy, RCI would pay 50% of the total amended assessment being A\$184.0 million (US\$148.4 million converted at the 31 March 2007 spot rate) while the amended assessment from the ATO was appealed by RCI. RCI also agreed to pay general interest charges (GIC) accruing on the unpaid balance of the amended assessment in arrears on a quarterly basis. The Company provided a guarantee on behalf of RCI in favour of the ATO for the remaining unpaid 50% of the amended assessment pending the outcome of the appeal of the amended assessment.

On 1 September 2010, the Federal Court of Australia dismissed RCI's appeal of the ATO's amended assessment. RCI has appealed the judgment to the Full Court of the Federal Court of Australia. RCI's appeal was heard from 16 May 2011 to 18 May 2011 before the Full Court of the Federal Court of Australia. Judgment has been reserved.

As a result of the decision of the Federal Court of Australia, the Company recognised an impairment charge for the full carrying value of its investment in RCI Holdings Pty Ltd of US\$175.4 million and, as a result of the guarantee provided by the Company, recognised a liability representing the unpaid portion of

the ATO's amended assessment and unpaid general interest charges. At 31 March 2011, this amount was A\$184.3 million (US\$190.4 million).

#### External Borrowings

The Company provided a guarantee to each financier of the group finance company, James Hardie International Finance Limited ("JHIFL"), with respect to JHIFL's external borrowings, such that if JHIFL does not or is unable to repay each financier in accordance with the outstanding credit facility agreements, then JHISE agrees to pay the amount owed by JHIFL to each financier on demand from each financier. In addition, JHISE indemnified each financier against any liability or loss arising, and any cost each financier incurs, if JHIFL does not or is unable to pay the amount owed to each financier.

JHIFL remains compliant with its debt covenants and continues to service its external borrowings in accordance with the facility agreements with its financiers. Based on information currently available to the Company, there is no indication that JHIFL will be unable to meet its obligations under the terms of the facility agreements. Accordingly, no provision has been made with respect to JHIFL's external borrowings.

## Gypsum Indemnification

The Company entered into an indemnity agreement in connection with the sale of the former United States gypsum wallboard manufacturing facilities in April 2002, under which the Company agreed to indemnify the buyer from certain future liabilities, including, for a period of 30 years, liabilities arising from the asbestos-related injuries to persons or property arising from our former gypsum business that exceed US\$5.0 million in the aggregate, limited to US\$250.0 million in the aggregate.

There have been no claims arising from the indemnity agreement that have been asserted by the buyer. Accordingly, no provision has been made with respect to the indemnity agreement at 31 March 2011 and 2010.

## 10. Related Party Transactions

The Company has not disclosed any related party transactions as it has availed of the exemption available under the provisions of FRS 8 which exempts disclosure of transactions entered into between two or more members of a group, provided that any subsidiary which is a party to the transaction is wholly owned by a member of that group.

## 11. Subsequent Events

In May 2011, the Company received distributions of approximately US\$603.5 million from a subsidiary.

## 12. Auditor Remuneration

Fees paid to the Company's independent auditor for services provided for fiscal years ended 31 March 2011 and 2010 were as follows:

	Fiscal Years End	Fiscal Years Ended 31 March	
(millions of US dollars)	2011	2010	
Audit Fees	0.3	0.3	
Audit-Related Fees	0.3	_	

Audit remuneration to the independent auditor represents the audit remuneration in respect of the Irish statutory audit of the Irish Statutory Accounts. The auditors' remuneration to the Independent registered public accounting firm disclosed in Note 26 to the consolidated financial statements represents the audit fee disclosures required for registrants of the United States Securities and Exchange Commission.

Audit Fees include the aggregate fees for professional services rendered by our independent auditor. Professional services include the audit of the annual financial statements and services that are normally provided in connection with statutory filings.

Audit-Related Fees include the aggregate fees billed for assurance and related services rendered by our independent auditor.

#### 13. Approval of Financial Statements

The financial statements have been approved by the board of directors of the Company.

#### Exhibit 99.2

## JamesHardie

James Hardie Industries SE

Level 3 22 Pitt Street Sydney NSW 2000 Australia

Tel: 02 8274 5239 Fax: 02 8274 5218

GPO Box 3935 Sydney NSW 2001 Australia

11 July 2011

The Manager Company Announcements Office ASX 20 Bridge Street SYDNEY NSW 2000

## Dear Sir/Madam

## James Hardie's Notice of Meeting pack and Annual Report mailed to CUFS holders

I enclose a copy of the company's final:

- Notice of Meeting for James Hardie Industries' 2011 Annual General Meeting, Voting Instruction Form and Question Form; and
- 2011 Annual Report.

Yours faithfully

<u>/s/ Marcin Firek</u> Marcin Firek Company Secretary

James Hardie Industries SE is a limited liability company incorporated in Ireland with its registered office at Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland.

Directors: Michael Hammes (Chairman), Brian Anderson (USA), David Dilger, David Harrison (USA), James Osborne, Donald McGauchie (Australia), Rudy van deer Meer (Netherlands). Chief Executive Officer: Louis Gries

Company number: 485719

## NOTICE OF



# ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2011

Notice is given that the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of James Hardie Industries SE (the company or James Hardie) will be held on Tuesday, 16 August 2011 at the Hibernia II Room, Four Seasons Hotel, Simmonscourt Road, Dublin, Republic of Ireland at 7:30am (Dublin time) and simultaneously broadcast to a meeting to be held on Tuesday 16 August 2011 at the Adelaide Room, Sofitel Sydney Wentworth, Sydney, New South Wales, Australia at 4:30pm (AEST).

#### Attendance

All holders of CUFS (ie CHESS Units of Foreign Securities) (CUFS Holders) as at 7:00pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011 may attend the AGM in Dublin or the meeting to be held simultaneously in Sydney.

#### Simultaneous Broadcast

The AGM will take place in Dublin with a simultaneous broadcast (simulcast) to the venue in Sydney referred to above. If you cannot attend the meeting at either venue, you can watch the AGM live over the internet at www.jameshardie.com (select Investor Relations, then Shareholder Meetings). The webcast will be available on the company's website until the next AGM so that it can be replayed later if required.

## Voting

A Voting Instruction Form has been enclosed with this booklet. If you wish to nominate yourself as proxy to vote or appoint a proxy to attend and vote on your behalf, please return the Voting Instruction Form to James Hardie's Share Registry by no later than 4:30pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011. Alternatively, as a CUFS holder, you may vote or appoint a proxy electronically by visiting the dedicated AGM webpage at www.investorvote.com.au. If you are a proxy, you may also attend to cast the votes in respect of which you have been appointed proxy at the AGM. A proxy is not required to be a Shareholder. Note that in nominating yourself or another person to vote on your behalf, you are directing CHESS Depository Nominees Pty Ltd (CDN) (the legal holder of your interest in the company) to give effect to your instructions.

#### Questions to the Board and external auditor

Subject to the voting instructions above, shareholders attending either venue will be able to vote on resolutions before the meeting and ask questions of the Board of Directors of the company (Board) and the external auditor. To enable more questions to be answered, we enclose a form that you can use to submit questions in advance of the AGM, whether or not you will be attending.

#### Contents of this booklet This booklet contains

- . The Agenda for the AGM setting out the resolutions proposed to be put at the meeting:
- · Explanatory Notes describing the business to be conducted at the meeting;
- . Information about who may vote at the AGM and how they may cast their vote: and
- · Details of the meeting locations and how Shareholders can attend the meeting in Dublin or Sydney.

## AGM details

Dublin: Starts 16 August 2011 at the Hibernia II Room, Four Seasons Hotel, Simmonscourt Road, Dublin Ireland at 7:30am (Dublin time)

Sydney: Starts 16 August 2011 at the Adelaide Room, Sofitel Sydney Wentworth, Sydney, New South Wales, Australia at 4:30pm (AEST)

## THIS DOCUMENT IS IMPORTANT AND REQUIRES YOUR

IMMEDIATE ATTENTION. If you are in any doubt as to the action you should take, you should immediately consult your investment or other professional advisor.

James Hardie Industries SE APEN 097 829 895 Incorporated in Ireland, with registered office at Second Floor, Europa House, Harocurt Centre, Harocurt Street, Dublin 2, treland and registered number 485719. The liability of its members is limited.



## AGENDA AND BUSINESS OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

## Agenda and Business of the Annual General Meeting

Explanations of the background, further information and reasons for each proposed resolution are set out in the Explanatory Notes on pages 5 to 12 of this Notice of Meeting.

## The following are items of ordinary business:

#### 1. Financial statements and reports for the year ended 31 March 2011

To consider, and if thought fit, pass the following resolution as an ordinary resolution:

To receive and consider the financial statements and the reports of the Directors and external auditor thereon for the year ended 31 March 2011.

The vote on this resolution is advisory only.

## 2. Adoption of the Remuneration Report for the year ended 31 March 2011

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following resolution as a non-binding ordinary resolution:

To receive and consider the Remuneration Report of the company for the year ended 31 March 2011.

The vote on this resolution is advisory only.

## 3. Re-election of directors

To consider and, if thought fit, pass each of the following resolutions as a separate ordinary resolution:

- (a) That Mr M Hammes, who retires by rotation in accordance with the Articles of Association, be re-elected as a director.
- (b) That Mr R van der Meer, who retires by rotation in accordance with the Articles of Association, be re-elected as a director.
- (c) That Mr L Gries, who retires in accordance with the Articles of Association, be re-elected as a director.

## 4. Authority to fix the External Auditor's Remuneration

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following resolution as an ordinary resolution:

That the Board of Directors be authorized to fix the remuneration of the external auditor for the financial year ended 31 March 2012.

## The following are items of special business:

#### 5. Grant of Hybrid Restricted Stock Units (RSUs)

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following as an ordinary resolution:

That the award to the company's Chief Executive Officer, Mr L Gries, of up to a maximum of 769,656 Hybrid RSUs, and his acquisition of Hybrid RSUs and Shares up to that stated maximum, be approved for all purposes in accordance with the terms of the Long Term Incentive Plan (LTIP) and on the basis set out in the following Explanatory Notes.

## 6. Grant of Relative TSR RSUs

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following as an ordinary resolution:

That the award to the company's Chief Executive Officer, Mr L Gries, of up to a maximum of 719,593 Relative TSR RSUs, and his acquisition of Relative TSR RSUs and Shares up to that stated maximum, be approved for all purposes in accordance with the terms of the LTIP and on the basis set out in the following Explanatory Notes.

## 7. Amendment and Restatement of James Hardie Industries Equity Incentive Plan

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following as a special resolution:

That the James Hardie Equity Incentive Plan be amended and restated, on the basis set out in the Explanatory Notes.

#### Voting Exclusion Statement

In accordance with the ASX Listing Rules, the company will disregard any votes cast on Resolutions 5 and 6 of this Notice of Meeting if they are cast by any director and his or her associates.

People who fall into the categories listed above will not have their votes disregarded if:

(i) they are acting as a proxy for a person who is entitled to vote, in accordance with the directions on a Voting Instruction Form; or

(ii) they are chairing the meeting as proxy for a person who is entitled to vote, in accordance with a direction on a Voting Instruction Form to vote as the proxy decides.

Notes on voting and Explanatory Notes follow, and a Voting Instruction Form and Question Form are enclosed.

By order of the Board.

Marcin Firek

Marcin Firek Company Secretary 11 July 2011

#### James Hardie Notice of Meeting 2011

If you are a CUFS Holder registered at 7:00pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011, you may attend, in person or appoint a proxy to attend on your behalf, either the AGM in Dublin, Ireland or the simulcast in Sydney, Australia.

## ATTENDANCE AT THE AGM IN DUBLIN, IRELAND

The AGM will be held at the:

Hibernia II Room, Four Seasons Hotel, Simmonscourt Road, Dublin Ireland, starting at 7:30am (Dublin) on Tuesday, 16 August 2011

To appoint a proxy to attend the AGM on your behalf, please complete the relevant section of the Voting Instruction Form, and return it to Computershare no later than 4:30pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011 using one of the methods set out under "Lodgement Instructions" below.

If you appoint a proxy and your proxy does not attend and vote at the AGM or the simultaneous meeting in Sydney, your vote will not be counted.

## ATTENDANCE AT THE AGM SIMULCAST IN SYDNEY, AUSTRALIA

The AGM will be simulcast in Sydney at the:

Adelaide Room, Sofitel Sydney Wentworth, Sydney, New South Wales, Australia, starting at 4:30pm on Tuesday, 16 August 2011.

CUFS Holders attending the meeting in Sydney will be able to ask questions of the Board and the external auditor.

## VOTING ON THE RESOLUTIONS

How you can vote will depend on whether you are:

- a CUFS Holder (CUFS are quoted on the ASX); or
- an American Depositary Receipt (ADR) holder (ADRs are quoted on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE)).

Voting if you are a CUFS Holder: CUFS Holders who want to vote on the resolutions to be considered at the AGM have the following two options available to them:

*Option A* You may lodge a Voting Instruction Form directing CDN (the legal holder of the shares in the company (Shares) for the purposes of the ASX Settlement Operating Rules) to nominate the chairman of the AGM as its proxy to vote the Shares that it holds on your behalf.

To be eligible to vote in this manner, you must be registered as a CUFS Holder at 7:00 pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011.

#### CUFS Holders who select Option A should follow either (1) or (2) below:

- 1. Complete the Voting Instruction Form accompanying this Notice of Meeting and lodge it with Computershare using one of the methods set out under Lodgement Instructions on page 4 of this Notice of Meeting.
- 2. Complete a Voting Instruction Form using the internet: Go to www.investorvote.com.au

To complete the Voting Instruction Form using the internet, you will need:

- your Control Number (located on your Voting Instruction Form); and
- your Security Holder Reference Number (SRN) or the Holder Identification Number (HIN) from your current James Hardie Industries SE Holding Statement; and
- your postcode as recorded in the company's register.

If you lodge the Voting Instruction Form in accordance with these instructions, you will be taken to have signed it.

## Completed Voting Instruction Forms must be received by Computershare no later than 4:30pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011.

*Option B* If you would like to attend the AGM or appoint someone else to attend the AGM on your behalf, whether in Dublin, Ireland or Sydney, Australia, and vote in person, you may use a Voting Instruction Form to ask CDN to appoint you or another person nominated by you (who does not need to be a Shareholder) as proxy to vote the Shares underlying your holding of CUFS on behalf of CDN.

# For your proxy appointment to count, your completed Voting Instruction Form must be received by Computershare no later than 4:30pm (AEST) on 14 August 2011. To obtain a free copy of CDN's Financial Services Guide (FSG), or any Supplementary FSG, go to www.asx. com.au/cdis or phone 1 300 300 279 from within Australia or +61 1 300 300 279 from outside Australia to ask to have one sent to you.

# If you submit a completed Voting Instruction Form to Computershare, but fail to select either of Option A or Option B, you are deemed to have selected Option A.

## AGENDA AND BUSINESS OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Voting if you hold ADRs: The Depositary for ADRs held in the company's ADR program is the Bank of New York Mellon. The Bank of New York Mellon will send this Notice of Meeting to ADR holders on or about Thursday, 14 July 2011 and advise ADR holders how to give their voting instructions.

To be eligible to vote, ADR holders must be the registered owner as at 5:00pm US Eastern Daylight Time on Thursday, 7 July 2011 (the ADR record date).

The Bank of New York Mellon must receive any voting instructions, in the form required by The Bank of New York Mellon, no later than 5.00pm US Eastern Standard Time on Friday, 5 August 2011. The Bank of New York Mellon will endeavour, as far as is practicable, to instruct that the Shares ultimately underlying the ADRs are voted in accordance with the instructions received by The Bank of New York Mellon from ADR holders. If an ADR holder does not submit any voting instructions, the Shares ultimately underlying the ADRs held by that holder will not be voted.

Under the recent amendments to New York Stock Exchange (NYSE) Rule 452 and corresponding NYSE Listed Company Manual Section 402.08 mandated by Section 957 of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, brokers that are NYSE member organizations are prohibited from directing the voting of the Shares underlying ADRs held in customer accounts on matters relating to executive compensation and director elections if they have not received voting instructions from the beneficial holders. Accordingly, if you are the beneficial owner of Shares underlying ADRs, and your broker holds your ADRs in its name, then you must instruct your broker as to how to vote your Shares. Otherwise, your broker may not vote your Shares. If you do not give your broker voting instructions and the broker does not vote your Shares, this is a "broker non-vote" which is treated as a null vote and does not count toward the voting outcome.

## LODGEMENT INSTRUCTIONS

Completed Voting Instruction Forms may be lodged with Computershare using one of the following methods:

- (i) by post to GPO Box 242, Melbourne, Victoria 3001, Australia; or
- (ii) by delivery to Computershare at Level 4, 60 Carrington Street, Sydney NSW 2000, Australia; or
- (iii) online at www.investorvote.com.au; or
- (iv) for Intermediary Online subscribers only (custodians), online at www.intermediaryonline.com; or
- (v) by facsimile to 1800 783 447 from inside Australia or +61 3 9473 2555 from outside Australia.

## **Explanatory Notes:**

## Terminology

References to Shareholders in this Notice of Meeting, including these Explanatory Notes, are references to all the shareholders of the company acting together, and include CUFS Holders, holders of ADRs and holders of Shares.

## **RESOLUTION 1 – FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND REPORTS FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2011**

Resolution 1 asks Shareholders to receive and consider the financial statements and the reports of the Board of Directors and external auditors for the year ended 31 March 2011.

The financial statements which are the subject of Resolution 1 are those prepared in accordance with Irish modified generally accepted accounting principles (Irish modified GAAP), as distinct from the US generally accepted accounting principles (US GAAP) consolidated financial statements of the James Hardie group as set out in the 2011 Annual Report.

A brief overview of the financial and operating performance of the James Hardie group during the year ended 31 March 2011 will be provided during the AGM.

Copies of the JHISE consolidated Irish modified GAAP financial statements and are available free of charge either:

- (a) at the AGM in Dublin, Ireland or the simulcast meeting in Sydney, Australia;
- (b) at the company's registered Irish office at Europa House, 2nd Floor, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin, Ireland or its registered Australian office at Level 3, 22 Pitt Street, Sydney NSW; or
- (c) on the company's website, in the Investor Relations area, at www.jameshardie.com.

## Recommendation

The Board believes it is in the interests of Shareholders that the financial statements and the reports of the Directors and external auditor for the year ended 31 March 2011 be received and considered, and recommends that you vote in favour of the resolution.

## **RESOLUTION 2 – REMUNERATION REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 MARCH 2011**

Resolution 2 asks Shareholders to consider and receive the Remuneration Report for the year ended 31 March 2011.

Irish law does not require the company to produce a remuneration report or to submit it to shareholders. Similarly, the company is not required under the ASX Corporate Governance Council Principles and Recommendations or section 300A of the Australian Corporations Act to submit a remuneration report to shareholders for a non-binding vote.

However, taking into consideration the company's large Australian shareholder base, James Hardie has voluntarily produced a remuneration report for nonbinding shareholder approval for some years and currently intends to continue to do so. This report provides information similar to that provided by Australian listed companies in their remuneration reports on the company's remuneration practices in fiscal year 2011 and also voluntarily includes an outline of the company's proposed remuneration framework for fiscal year 2012.

The company's Remuneration Report is set out on pages 41 to 62 of the 2011 Annual Report and can also be found in the Investor Relations area of the James Hardie website at www.jameshardie.com.

Although this vote does not bind the company, the Board intends to take the outcome of the vote into consideration when considering the company's future remuneration policy.

## Recommendation

The Board believes it is in the interests of Shareholders that the company's Remuneration Report for the year ended 31 March 2011 be considered and received, and recommends that you vote in favour of the resolution.

## AGENDA AND BUSINESS OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

## **RESOLUTION 3 – ELECTION OF BOARD DIRECTORS**

Resolutions 3(a) to 3(c) ask Shareholders to consider the re-election of Messrs M Hammes, R van der Meer and L Gries to the Board.

The company's Articles of Association require that one-third of the directors subject to re-election (other than the Chief Executive Officer) will retire at each AGM, with re-election possible after each term. Although the ASX Listing Rules do not require the CEO of a company to stand for re-election, Article 46.1 of the Council Regulations (EC) No 2157/2001 of 8 October 2001 on the Statute for a European Company (SE) (SE Regulations), which apply to the company, require each director of the company to be re-elected at least every 6 years. Since Mr L Gries was last elected in 2005, he will retire as a Director at the 2011 AGM.

Messrs M Hammes and R van der Meer, together with L Gries, will retire at the 2011 AGM and each offers himself for re-election.

Profiles of the candidates appear below:



## Michael Hammes BS, MBA

Age 69

Michael Hammes was elected as an independent Non-Executive Director of James Hardie in February 2007. He was appointed Chairman of the Board in January 2008 and, is a member of the Audit Committee, the Remuneration Committee and the Nominating and Governance Committee. Mr Hammes was also a member of the Re-domicile Due Diligence Committee.

**Experience:** Mr Hammes has extensive commercial experience at a senior executive level. He has held a number of executive positions in the medical products, hardware and home improvement, and automobile sectors, including CEO and Chairman of Sunrise Medical, Inc (2000–2007), Chairman and CEO of Guide Corporation (1998–2000), Chairman and CEO of Coleman Company, Inc (1993–1997), Vice Chairman of Black & Decker Corporation (1992–1993) and various senior executive roles with Chrysler Corporation (1986–1990) and Ford Motor Company (1979–1986).

Directorships of listed companies in the past five years: Current – Lead Director of Navistar International Corporation (since 1996) and DynaVox Mayer-Johnson (listed in April 2010).

Other: Resident of the United States.

Last elected: August 2009



Rudy van der Meer M.Ch.Eng Age 66

Rudy van der Meer was elected as an independent Non-Executive Director of James Hardie in February 2007. He is a member of the Board and the Nominating and Governance Committee.

**Experience:** Mr van der Meer is an experienced executive, with considerable knowledge of international business and the building and construction sector. During his 32-year association with Akzo Nobel N.V., he held a number of senior positions including CEO – Coatings (2000–2005), CEO – Chemicals (1993–2000), and member of the five person Executive Board (1993–2005).

**Directorships of listed companies in the past five years:** Current – Chairman of the Supervisory Board of Imtech N.V. (since 2005); Director LyondellBasell Industries NV (since August 2010); Former – Member of the Supervisory Board of Hagemeyer N.V. (2006–2008).

Other: Chairman of the Board of Energie Beheer Nederland B.V. (since 2006); Chairman of the Supervisory Board of Univé-VGZ-IZA-Trias (UVIT) Health Insurance (since May 2011); resident of The Netherlands.

Last elected: August 2009



Louis Gries BSc, MBA Chief Executive Officer Age 57

Louis Gries joined James Hardie as Manager of the Fontana fibre cement plant in California in February 1991 and was appointed President of James Hardie Building Products, Inc in December 1993. Mr Gries became Executive Vice President Operations in January 2003, responsible for operations, sales and marketing in our businesses in the Americas, Asia Pacific and Europe.

He was appointed Interim CEO in October 2004 and became CEO in February 2005. Mr Gries was elected to the Company's Managing Board by CUFS holders at the 2005 AGM and continued as Chairman of the Managing Board until it was dissolved in June 2010.

Before he joined James Hardie, Mr Gries worked for 13 years for USG Corp, in a variety of roles in research, plant quality and productions, product and plant management.

Directorships of listed companies in the past five years: Nil.

Other: Resident of the United States.

Last elected: August 2005

## Recommendation

The Board, having assessed the performance of Messrs M Hammes, R van der Meer and L Gries, and on the recommendation of the Nominating and Governance Committee, believes it is in the interests of Shareholders that each of the individuals referred to above be re-elected as a director of the company, and recommends (with Messrs M Hammes, R van der Meer and L Gries each abstaining from voting in respect of their own election) that you vote in favour of Resolutions 3(a), 3(b) and 3(c).

## **RESOLUTION 4 – AUTHORITY TO FIX THE EXTERNAL AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION**

Resolution 4 asks Shareholders to give authority to the Board of Directors to fix the external auditor's remuneration.

Ernst & Young LLP were appointed external auditors for the James Hardie Group for the year ended 31 March 2009. The selection of Ernst & Young LLP followed a comprehensive tender and review process of major accounting firms capable of undertaking James Hardie's external audit.

A summary of the external auditor's remuneration during the year ended 31 March 2011 as well as non-audit fees paid to Ernst & Young LLP are set out on page 105 of the 2011 Annual Report.

The Audit Committee periodically reviews Ernst & Young LLP's performance and independence as external auditor and reports its results to the Board. A summary of Ernst & Young LLP's interaction with the company, the Board and Board Committees is set out on page 105 of the Annual Report.

#### Recommendation

The Board believes it is in the interests of Shareholders that the Board be given authority to agree the external auditor's remuneration and recommends, on the recommendation of the Audit Committee, that you vote in favour of Resolution 4.

## **RESOLUTION 5 – GRANT OF HYBRID RSUS**

Resolution 5 asks Shareholders to approve the grant of restricted stock units (Hybrid RSUs) under the company's Long Term Incentive Plan (LTIP) to the company's Chief Executive Officer (CEO), Mr L Gries. The Hybrid RSUs are the same instrument as the 'Executive Incentive Plan RSUs' previously issued to the CEO, but have been renamed to better reflect their nature and eliminate confusion with the cash-based STI Executive Incentive Plan.

The Board has determined that 40% of the CEO's LTI target will be payable in Hybrid RSUs. This number is unchanged from fiscal year 2011.

The actual number of Hybrid RSUs the CEO will receive in June 2012 will depend on the company's performance against corporate level EBIT performance targets for fiscal year 2012 approved by the Board. Based on the CEO's performance and rating under the Scorecard described below (between 0 and 100), the Board will exercise 'negative discretion' so that between 0 and 100% of the Hybrid RSUs granted in June 2012 actually vest and convert to Shares two years later in June 2014.

Hybrid RSUs will be granted to the CEO for no consideration. Subject to the performance hurdles being met and the exercise of "negative discretion" by the Board under the Scorecard, the CEO will be entitled to receive Shares upon vesting of the Hybrid RSUs for no consideration.

## **Reasons for granting Hybrid RSUs**

The allocation of 40% of the CEO's target LTI to Hybrid RSUs reflects the Board's continued concerns about the lack of stability in the US housing market as well as emphasising continued profitability as the company seeks to attain its primary demand growth objectives. The Board believes that this allocation remains a valid method to evaluate and reward the CEO's performance in the absence of a market which is stable enough to set longer term (i.e. multi-year) financial metrics for LTI purposes.

The Board believes that the Hybrid RSUs provide appropriate incentives to the CEO to balance the growth components of the primary demand growth objectives of the company without sacrificing short to medium-term profitability. In addition, the application of "negative discretion" under the Scorecard allows the Board to reduce the number of Hybrid RSUs that ultimately vest if performance in fiscal year 2012 is not sustained to the Board's satisfaction to the conclusion of fiscal year 2014.

The Scorecard can only be applied by the Board to exercise negative discretion. It cannot be applied to enhance the maximum reward that can be received. The Board will monitor progress under the Scorecard annually.

## Key aspects of Hybrid RSUs

Hybrid RSUs will be granted in accordance with the terms of the LTIP. The LTIP was approved by shareholders at the 2009 AGM. The following specific terms also apply to Hybrid RSUs.

*EBIT Goal Setting*: The Board's philosophy is that total target direct compensation should be positioned at the market 75th percentile if stretch target performance goals approved by the Board are met. The EBIT performance targets for the Hybrid RSUs are based on historical results. Achievement of the EBIT goal (at which 100% of target is paid) will require improvement on the average of the performance of the company for fiscal years 2009 to 2011, indexed to housing starts and pulp prices. Such achievement would meet the Board's expectation that the company's results will be in the top quartile of its listed US building products peer group, taking into account the current business environment and outlook. The Remuneration Committee reviewed the EBIT goal and payout schedule before it was approved by the Board.

EBIT Goal: The EBIT goal for the CEO is based on JHISE's consolidated results in US dollars, indexed up or down using a set formula depending on whether housing starts and pulp prices increase or decrease. The EBIT goal excludes 'legacy costs' and exchange rate movements.

Performance period: An initial period of twelve months until the end of fiscal year 2012, at which point the EBIT based payout schedule will determine the number of Hybrid RSUs to grant, and then a further period of two years until June 2014 when the Board will assess the CEO's progress against the Scorecard goals to determine the final number of Hybrid RSUs that vest. The overall performance period is three years.

Possible grant: The CEO may earn between 0% and 300% of his target, depending on performance. Grants of Hybrid RSUs will commence on a sliding scale paying nil at approximately 70% of the EBIT goal, 100% of t arget if the EBIT goal is reached, and extra rewards for outperformance with a cap of 300% of the target if approximately 135% of the EBIT goal is achieved. This is shown in the payout schedule below. The payout schedule represents slightly reduced leverage from the goals of fiscal year 2011.

## Executive Incentive Program RSUs payout schedule



## AGENDA AND BUSINESS OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Vesting Period: The Hybrid RSUs vest two years after they are granted. In June 2014 the Board will exercise 'negative discretion' based on the CEO's performance and rating under the Scorecard (between 0 and 100) to determine what percentage (between 0 and 100%) of the Hybrid RSUs will vest and convert into Shares, subject to the Hybrid RSUs vesting earlier in accordance with the terms and conditions of the LTIP.

Conditions: Attainment of the 2012 EBIT goals will determine the number of Hybrid RSUs issued to the CEO. The CEO's rating under the Scorecard will determine the percentage of the Hybrid RSUs which vest in June 2014 and convert into Shares.

In effect, the Scorecard applies a "holdback and forfeiture" principle to ensure that the short-term results in fiscal year 2012 which determined the number of Hybrid RSUs issued to the CEO are not obtained at the expense of long-term sustainability.

Calculation of the Hybrid RSUs in June 2012 and June 2014 is described below:



1 Amount of LTI target received as Hybrid RSUs in the absence of long-term quantitative financial measures

## Worked Example

The following example of how the Hybrid RSUs operate based on the CEO's LTI target quantum of US\$3,100,000 (the fiscal year 2012 LTI target quantum), performance at approximately 106.5% of EBIT for fiscal year 2012 and a Scorecard rating of 75 out of 100.

Based on 106.5% of the EBIT goal being achieved, the CEO would receive 150% of the portion of the LTI target quantum received in Hybrid RSUs as follows:

• 40% x US\$3,100,000 x 150% = US\$1,860,000 to be settled in Hybrid RSUs in June 2012. At a value of US\$6/Share this is equivalent to 310,000 Hybrid RSUs.

At the conclusion of the additional two-year performance period in June 2014, a number of Hybrid RSUs are forfeited, based on the CEO's rating under the Scorecard:

• 310,000 RSUs x 75% = 232,500 Shares received

## Further details on the operation of the Scorecard

## Scorecard

The Board introduced the 'Scorecard' to ensure the CEO's continued focus on financial, strategic, business, customer and people components, each of which are important contributors to long-term creation of shareholder value. The Scorecard contains a number of key objectives, and the measures the Board expects to see achieved for each of these objectives. The CEO's rating ultimately depends on his contribution to the company achieving the Scorecard objectives. Although most of the objectives in the Scorecard have quantitative targets, the company has not allocated a specific weighting to any and the final Scorecard assessment will involve an element of judgment by the Board. The Board may also give different ratings when assessing Scorecard performance for the Hybrid RSUs and Scorecard LTI grants.

When the Scorecard for the Hybrid RSUs granted to the CEO in June 2012 is applied in June 2014, all, some, or none of the Hybrid RSUs will vest and convert into Shares.

The Scorecard can only be applied by the Board to exercise negative discretion. It cannot be applied to enhance the maximum reward that can be received.

## Scorecard for fiscal year 2012

The Scorecard for the Hybrid RSUs for fiscal year 2012 is the same as in fiscal year 2011, except that the 'Zero-to-Landfill' objective has been expanded to a broader 'Manufacturing Efficiency Reset' objective. The company has made significant progress in each of the past three years reducing the amount of materials sent to the landfill. The 'Manufacturing Efficiency Reset' objective will be a multi-year initiative building (and continuing) the waste reduction objectives of 'Zero-to-Landfill' but also focusing on increasing machine capabilities and product efficiencies. Among other matters, this will support more energy efficient manufacturing.

The Board considers that the Scorecard continues to reflect the company's overall long terms goals. The primary objectives of the Scorecard for fiscal year 2012, and the results for those objectives over the last three years, are set out below. Further details of the Scorecard, including the reasons the Board selected each objective, are set out in the 2011 Remuneration Report on pages 41 to 62 of the 2011 Annual Report.

James Hardie Notice of Meeting 2011

Measure	Starting Point	How measured	Board requirement
US Primary Demand Growth (PDG)	PDG for the last three fiscal years is as follows: FY 11 -3.8% FY 10 6.1% FY 09 3.0%	The percentage of growth of the James Hardie product sales in standard feet as compared to the underlying market (a combination of new housing starts and the repair and remodel market).	Minimum: Maintain relative to market Stretch: Primary demand growth relative to market
US Product Mix Shift	This has focused primarily on ColorPlus penetration. FY11 results are commercial in confidence but exceeded the results in FY10–08	Relative percentage growth in US sales volume of ColorPlus as a percentage of total exteriors volume. Expect growth in US of Artisan line of products.	Minimum: 5% annual improvement in sales of ColorPlus and Artisan products Stretch: 10% annual improvement in sales of ColorPlus and Artisan products
Manufacturing Efficiency Reset	In the past three years the company continued to make significant progress in reducing the amount of materials sent to the landfill. The 'Manufacturing Efficiency Reset' initiative will better align JHISE's manufacturing philosophy and approach with its product leadership strategy.	Improvement in material yield, product inefficiency ("PdI", being the gap between the actual throughput rate of a product and the throughput rate of all products), process inefficiency ("PcI", the gap between design capacity and actual throughput) and manufacturing team learning curve progress.	<b>Minimum:</b> Review of manufacturing metrics to confirm manufacturing performance is effectively supporting the product leadership strategy.
Safety	The incident rate (IR) and severity rate (SR) over the last three fiscal years were as follows: IR SR FY 11 1.7 19 FY 10 1.7 37 FY 09 4.7 54	Incident Rate: Recordable incidents per 200,000 hours worked Severity rate: Days lost per 200,000 hours worked No fatalities	2.0 IR and 20 SR No fatalities
Strategic Positioning	The Group continues to be highly dependent on the US fibre cement exterior cladding business.	As this measure can take many different forms, including developing new technologies, expanding into new product categories, or expanding geographically, assessment against this measure will need to be subjective.	It is not possible to set a specific goal for this measure. However, the Board expects that management will continue to diversify to provide more balance and greater profit opportunities to the company.
Legacy Issues	The re-domicile project was completed in mid 2010. The ASIC proceedings and ATO issues are at appeals stage and the loan facility for the AICF is concluded. The company's contribution to the AICF in July 2011 is US \$51.5 million.	Simplifying or finding solutions to the major legacy issues facing the company.	Minimum: Make substantial progress on legacy issues Stretch: Resolve or address all legacy issues
Managing During the Economic Crisis	At the end of the 2011 fiscal year, total credit facilities were US\$320 million and net debt was US\$40 million.	Ensure company achieves an appropriate capital structure and adequate funding flexibility to continue to make medium to long-term investment in the business.	Achieve an appropriate capital structure.
Talent Management/ Development	The company has a strong management team which has delivered superior results over the past three years.	The Remuneration Committee will assess the current state of development and capability of the top managers in the business.	It is not possible to set a specific goal for his measure beyond requiring that management capability be retained and grown.

## Maximum and actual number of Hybrid RSUs

The maximum number of Shares and Hybrid RSUs for which approval is sought under this Resolution 5 is based on the grant that would be made if the company's performance warranted the maximum possible award for fiscal year 2012 and the Board gave the CEO the maximum possible rating of 100 under the Scorecard, and therefore did not exercise negative discretion to reduce the number of Hybrid RSUs which ultimately are to vest and convert into Shares.

The actual number of Hybrid RSUs granted will be determined by dividing the amount earned by the CEO based on the EBIT goal by the average closing price of the Shares on the 10 business days preceding the day of grant, subject to the maximum specified in the resolution.

#### **Previous grants**

The number of Hybrid RSUs (referred to as Executive Incentive Program RSUs at the time) granted to the CEO by the company in the past three years is:

		Maximum approved
Date of grant	Number granted	by shareholders
7 June 2011	45,687	841,619
7 June 2010	360,267	827,143
15 May 2009	487,446	750,876

#### General

The company will not provide loans to the CEO in relation to the issue of Hybrid RSUs. These Hybrid RSUs will be granted to the CEO by no later than 12 months after the passing of Resolution 5.

## Summary of the legal requirements for seeking Shareholder approval

ASX Listing Rule 10.14 provides that a listed company must not permit a director to acquire shares or rights to be issued shares under an employee incentive scheme without the approval of Shareholders by ordinary resolution.

Section 162(m) of the US Internal Revenue Code requires Shareholders to approve the performance criteria for grants of Hybrid RSUs and these performance criteria are set out in the explanatory notes for this resolution.

#### Recommendation

The Board believes it is in the interests of Shareholders that the issue of Hybrid RSUs over Shares in the company to the CEO for fiscal year 2012 up to the maximum number specified in Resolution 5 under the LTIP, Scorecard and the above terms and conditions be approved, and recommends that you vote in favour of Resolutions 5.

#### **RESOLUTION 6 — RELATIVE TSR RSUS**

Resolution 6 asks Shareholders to approve the grant of RSUs with a Relative total shareholder return (TSR) hurdle (Relative TSR RSUs) under the LTIP to the company's CEO. Relative TSR RSUs convert to Shares if the company's TSR performance meets or exceeds the relative TSR performance hurdles.

The Board has determined that 30% of the CEO's LTI target quantum for fiscal year 2012 will be received in Relative TSR RSUs. This number is unchanged from fiscal year 2011.

Relative TSR RSUs will be granted to the CEO for no consideration. Subject to the performance hurdles being met, the CEO will be entitled to receive Shares upon vesting of the Relative TSR RSUs for no consideration.

#### Key aspects of Relative TSR RSUs

Relative TSR RSUs will be granted in accordance with the terms of the LTIP. The LTIP was approved by shareholders at the 2009 AGM. The following specific terms also apply to Relative TSR RSUs.

Performance Criteria: The performance hurdles for Relative TSR RSUs will be:

Performance against Peer Group	% of Relative TSR RSUs vested
<50th Percentile	0%
50th Percentile	33%
51st – 74th Percentile	Sliding Scale
$\geq$ 75th Percentile	100%

The peer group (Peer Group) comprises other companies exposed to the US building materials market, which is the company's major market. The Remuneration Committee and Board requested the company's independent advisors, Towers Watson, to conduct a review of the composition of the peer group in 2011. The Remuneration Committee and the Board adopted the proposed peer group recommended by Towers Watson, which is unchanged from 2010 and listed below:

Acuity Brands, Inc	Louisiana-Pacific Corp.	PGT Inc
American Woodmark Corp	Martin Marietta Materials, Inc	Sherwin Williams Co (The)
Apogee Enterprises, Inc	Masco Corporation	Simpson Manufacturing Co.
Armstrong World Industries, Inc	MDU Resources Group, Inc	Texas Industries, Inc
Eagle Materials, Inc	Mohawk Industries Inc	Trex Co., Inc.
Fortune Brands, Inc	Mueller Water Products, Inc	USG Corp
Headwaters, Inc	NCI Building Systems, Inc	Valmont Industries, Inc.
Interface, Inc	Owens Corning	Vulcan Materials Co
Lennox International, Inc Quanex Building Products Corp		Valspar Corporation
		Watsco, Inc

#### James Hardie Notice of Meeting 2011

Testing: The performance hurdle will be tested and the Relative TSR RSUs may vest after three years from the grant date. The performance hurdle is retested at the end of each six month period following the third anniversary until the fifth anniversary (with each re-test extending the measurement period by a further six months such that re-testing at the fifth anniversary will be measured over a five year period) and any unvested Relative TSR RSUs may vest on each re-testing date if the relative TSR performance hurdles are met.

Any Relative TSR RSUs that have not vested after the fifth anniversary of the grant date will lapse. This re-testing reflects the fact that the company's Share price is subject to substantial short-term fluctuations relating to public comment and disclosures on a number of legacy issues facing the company, including asbestos-related matters, and that the CEO should be given the same opportunity as Shareholders to delay action on their equity interests when affected by short-term factors. Further volatility may also be experienced in the aftermath of the global financial crisis. In addition, this approach extends the motivational potential of the Relative TSR RSUs from three to five years and, accordingly, is more effective from a cost benefit perspective.

Vesting Period: Each Relative TSR RSU may vest on each testing date between three and five years after their grant date upon satisfaction of the performance hurdles described above under "Performance Criteria", subject to the Relative TSR RSUs vesting earlier in accordance with the terms and conditions of the LTIP.

#### Maximum and actual number of Relative TSR RSUs

The maximum number of Shares and Relative TSR RSUs for which approval is sought is based on the grant that would be made if the company equals or exceeds the 75th percentile of performance against the Peer Group and all the Relative TSR RSUs vest.

The actual number of Relative TSR RSUs granted will be determined by dividing the amount of the maximum dollar amount granted under the Relative TSR RSUs portion of the LTI target by the value of the Relative TSR RSU, using a Monte Carlo simulation, over the ten business days preceding the date of grant, subject to the maximum specified in the resolution.

#### **Previous grants**

The number of Relative TSR RSUs granted to the CEO by the company in the past three years is:

		Maximum approved
Date of Grant	Number granted	by shareholders
15 September 2010	577,255	730,707
15 September and 11 December 2009	316,646	736,207
15 September 2008	558,708	560,909

#### General

Relative TSR RSUs will be granted under the LTIP for no consideration and the company will not provide loans to the CEO in relation to the issue of Relative TSR RSUs under the LTIP. These Relative TSR RSUs will be issued to the CEO within 12 months of the passing of Resolution 6.

#### Summary of the legal requirements for seeking Shareholder approval

The reasons for seeking shareholder approval are the same as those set out for Resolution 5.

#### Recommendation

The Board believes it is in the interests of Shareholders that the grant of Relative TSR RSUs to the CEO under the LTIP subject to the above terms and conditions be approved, and recommends that you vote in favour of Resolution 6.

## RESOLUTION 7 — AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT OF JAMES HARDIE INDUSTRIES EQUITY INCENTIVE PLAN

## Background

The 2001 Equity Incentive Plan (2001 Plan) was originally adopted in September 2001 and is set to expire on 26 September 2011.

The Listing Rules of the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE Listing Rules) require shareholders of an NYSE-listed company to approve the adoption of a new, or the extension or other material modification of an existing, equity-compensation plan. As such, the NYSE Listing Rules require the company to seek shareholder approval of an amendment to the 2001 Plan to extend its term for a further 10 years from 26 September 2011 to 26 September 2021.

The company is also seeking shareholder approval pursuant to the NYSE Listing Rules for certain other minor amendments to the 2001 Plan which reflect changes in legal, regulatory and tax provisions and corporate governance practices since the 2001 Plan was first approved.

## Information about 2001 Plan

The employees eligible to receive equity incentives under the 2001 Plan are select employees below the most senior levels of employment in the company (who are eligible to receive incentives under a different plan). Most of the eligible employees are located in the United States, where the company's largest business operates. The 2001 Plan provides continuing flexibility for the company to award equity-based compensation that meets the ongoing objective of aligning compensation with shareholder value.

#### AGENDA AND BUSINESS OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

## Key Changes from the Original Plan

If this resolution is approved, the key changes to the amended and restated 2001 Plan are:

- Term. The term of the 2001 Plan will be extended for an additional 10 years, until 26 September 2021.
- Restricted Stock Units. The terms of restricted stock units have been incorporated into the terms of the 2001 Plan.
- No Discounted Options. Options cannot be granted with exercise prices lower than the fair market value of the underlying Shares on the grant date.
- No Repricing. If the exercise price of an option or stock appreciation right is above the market value of the Shares, it will be prohibited without shareholder approval from
  reducing the exercise price of such an option or stock appreciation right or exchanging such an option or stock appreciation right for cash, or other awards or a new option
  or stock appreciation right at a reduced exercise price.
- No Dividends on Unearned Performance Awards. The payment of dividends or dividend equivalent rights on unearned performance awards is prohibited.

## Shares Subject to the 2001 Plan

The 2001 Plan was first approved with a maximum number of 45,077,100 Shares able to be issued under the 2001 Plan (equivalent to approximately 10% of the company's issued Share capital at the time the plan was approved). Since that date 10,361,779 awards have vested to convert into Shares and 10,252,937 of awards remain outstanding. As at 31 May 2011, 24,462,384 Shares can still be issued over the life of the 2001 Plan, whether it is to terminate on 26 September 2011 or 26 September 2021. Shareholders are not being asked to approve an increase in this number of Shares.

A copy of the 2001 Plan (incorporating the proposed changes described above) is available on the Company's website, in the Investor Relations area, at www.jameshardie.com.

#### Recommendation

The Board believes that the extension of the 2001 Plan for a further 10 years is in the best interests of Shareholders and recommends that you vote in favour of the resolution.

#### Notice availability

Additional copies of this Notice of Meeting can be downloaded from the Investor Relations section of our website at www.jameshardie.com or they can be obtained by contacting the company's registrar Computershare using one of the methods set out under the Lodgement Instructions on page 4 of this Notice of Meeting.



Registration Number: 485719 Registered Office: Second Floor, Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland

## Lodge your vote:

**Online:** 

www.investorvote.com.au

🖾 By Mail:

Computershare Investor Services Pty Limited GPO Box 242 Melbourne Victoria 3001 Australia

Alternatively you can fax your form to (within Australia) 1800 783 447 (outside Australia) +61 3 9473 2555

Online Subscribers: For Intermediary Online subscribers only (custodians) www.intermediaryonline.com

#### For all enquiries call:

(within Australia) 1300 855 080 (outside Australia) +61 3 9415 4000

## Voting Instruction Form - 2011 Annual General Meeting (AGM)

Vote online or view the Annual Report, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week:			
www.investorvote.com.au			
Complete your Voting Instruction Form	Your secure access information is:		
r r , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Control Number: 134974		
Access the Annual Report			
Review and update your securityholding	PLEASE NOTE: For security reasons it is important that you keep your SRN/HIN confidential.		

## 🍄 For your voting instruction to be effective it must be received by 4.30pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011

#### How to Vote

By signing this Voting Instruction Form, you direct CHESS Depositary Nominees Pty Limited (CDN) to appoint the Chairman of the meeting or a person designated by you as its Nominated Proxy to vote the shares in the company held by CDN on your behalf in respect of the resolutions to be considered at the AGM to be held in Dublin, on 16 August 2011 and at any adjournment of that meeting, as indicated on this form, and to vote or abstain in respect of any procedural resolution as the Nominated Proxy (as applicable) thinks fit.

If you want to apportion your vote, you must clearly enter the portion to be voted in a particular manner in the box opposite the resolution in Step 2 overleaf. This may be done by specifying the number of shares underlying your CUFS holding or the percentages of that holding. If you vote in excess of 100% of your holding for the resolution, your vote on the resolution will be

If you vote in excess of 100% of your holding for the resolution, your vote on the resolution will be invalid.

If you mark more than one box for the resolution, except to show a portion in the manner discussed above, your vote on that resolution will be invalid.

If you lodge the Voting Instruction Form prior to the AGM, and complete your voting directions on that form, your voting instructions may only be changed if you submit a further Voting Instruction Form before the closing date at 4.30pm (AEST) on Sunday, 14 August 2011.

#### Attending the Meeting

CUFS holders may appoint themselves or someone else to attend, speak and vote on their behalf at the AGM to be held in Dublin and simultaneously broadcast in Sydney, on 16 August 2011. Corporate entities may also use this option.

To allow the person you have appointed to attend and speak at the AGM, or the simultaneous broadcast, please choose Option B overleaf and lodge it with Computershare by no later than 4.30pm (AEST) on 14 August 2011.

Computershare will keep a register of people appointed to attend the AGM or the simultaneous broadcast. These people will be required to provide appropriate identification to receive an entry card to allow them to speak and ask questions.

# Instructing CDN to appoint the Chairman of the meeting as its Nominated Proxy (Option A)

To instruct CDN to appoint the Chairman as its Nominated Proxy to vote the shares underlying your CUFS:

Step 1 - Place a cross in the box next to Option A.

Step 2 - Place a mark or specify the number of shares or percentage of your holding to be voted in one of the boxes opposite the resolution. The shares underlying your CUFS will be voted in accordance with this direction.

If you do not mark 'For', 'Against', or 'Abstain': (i) in respect of resolutions 1, 2, 3 and 4, you acknowledge that the Chairman of the meeting intends to vote undirected proxies in favour of each of these resolutions, (ii) in respect of resolutions 5 and 6, if you do not cross the box in the section headed "Chairman of the Meeting as CDN's Nominated Proxy" overleaf, the Chairman will not cast CDN's votes on resolutions 5 and 6.

If you mark the 'Abstain' box, you are directing the Chairman (as CDN's Nominated Proxy) not to vote on the resolution(s) and your votes will not be counted in computing the required majority. Instructing CDN to nominate a proxy of your choice (Option B)

To instruct CDN to appoint a Nominated Proxy of your choice (other than the Chairman of the meeting) who may vote the shares underlying your CUFS in person at James Hardie's AGM in Dublin, or the simultaneous meeting in Sydney: Step 1 - Fill in the name of the person you appoint as proxy in the box at the top of the form overleaf.

Step 2 - Place a mark or specify the number of shares or percentage of your holding to be voted in one of the boxes opposite the resolution.

#### You may instruct CDN to appoint yourself or your nominee as a proxy. If your Nominated Proxy fails to attend the meeting, your vote will not be counted.

If you instruct CDN to appoint a person nominated by you as Nominated Proxy but do not mark 'For', 'Against', or 'Abstain', the Nominated Proxy may vote as he or she determines at the meeting. If you mark the 'Abstain' box for a resolution, you are directing the Nominated Proxy not to vote on the resolution(s).

If you do not select either of Option A or Option B, and the Voting Instruction Form is validly signed, you will be deemed to have marked Option A.

#### Signing Instructions for Postal Forms

Individual: Where the CUFS holding is in one name, the CUFS holder must sign. Joint Holding: Where the CUFS holding is in more than one name, all of the CUFS holders must sign. Power of Attorney: If you have not already lodged the Power of Attorney with the registry, please attach a certified photocopy of the Power of Attorney to this form when you return it. Companies: Where the company has a Sole Director who is also the Sole Company Secretary, a Sole Director can also sign alone. Otherwise this form must be signed by that person. If the company does not have a Company Secretary, a Sole Director or a los sign alone. Otherwise this form must be signed to ya Director or a Company Secretary. Please sign in the appropriate place to indicate the office

#### **Comments & Questions**

held.

If you have any comments or questions for the company, please write them on the enclosed Question Form and return with this Voting Instruction Form.

GO ONLINE TO VOTE, or turn over to complete the form



## **Voting Instruction Form**

## Please mark 🔀 to indicate your directions

STEP 1

CHESS Depositary Nominees Pty Limited will vote as directed (please mark box A OR insert a name in the space provided at B below)

I/We, being a CUFS holder of the company, hereby instruct:

Option ${f A}$		Option ${f B}$
CDN to appoint the	or	CDN to appoint the
Chairman of the meeting as its Nominated	1	following Nominated Proxy:
Proxy		Tioxy.

Please write the name of the person (other than the Chairman) you would like to attend and vote on your behalf. If you wish to attend, speak and vote at the meeting, write your own name.

to attend, speak and vote the shares underlying my/our holding of CUFS at the AGM of James Hardie Industries SE to be held on Tuesday, 16 August 2011 at the Hibernia II Room, Four Seasons Hotel, Simmonscourt Road, Dublin, Ireland at 7.30am (Dublin time) and simultaneously broadcast to a meeting to be held on Tuesday, 16 August 2011 at the Adelaide Room, Sofitel Sydney Wentworth, 61-101 Phillip Street, Sydney, NSW, Australia, at 4.30pm (AEST), and any adjournment of the meeting.

#### If you complete neither of the options above, and the Voting Instruction Form has been validly signed, then you will be deemed to have marked Option A.

#### Chairman of the meeting as CDN's Nominated Proxy

1 If the Chairman of the meeting is appointed as CDN's Nominated Proxy, or may be appointed by default, and you do **not** wish to advise CDN how to direct the Chairman how to vote as CDN's Nominated Proxy in respect of resolutions 5 and 6, please place a mark in the box on the left

By marking this box, you acknowledge that the Chairman of the meeting may exercise CDN's proxy even if they have an interest in the outcome of resolutions 5 and 6 and that votes cast by the Chairman of the meeting for those resolutions other than as a proxy holder will be disregarded because of that interest.

If you do not mark this box, and you have not advised CDN how it should direct CDN's proxy to vote, the Chairman will not cast CDN's votes on resolutions 5 and 6 and CDN's votes will not be counted in calculating the required majority if a poll is called on those resolutions.

If you tick this box, you note that the Chairman intends to vote undirected proxies on Resolutions 5 and 6 in favour of those resolutions.

#### THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMEND A VOTE "FOR" THE RESOLUTIONS.

## STEP 2 Items of Business

ORDIN	VARY BUSINESS	For	Against	Abstain	
1.	Receiving and considering the financial statements and reports for the year ended 31 March 2011				
2.	Adoption of the Remuneration Report for the year ended 31 March 2011				
3. (a)	Re-election of Mr Michael Hammes as a director				
3. (b)	Re-election of Mr Rudy van der Meer as a director				
3. (c)	Re-election of Mr Louis Gries as a director				
4.	Authority to fix External Auditor's Remuneration				
SPECIAL BUSINESS					
5.	Grant of Hybrid Restricted Stock Units (RSUs) to Mr Louis Gries				
6.	Grant of Relative TSR RSUs to Mr Louis Gries				
7.	Amendment and Restatement of James Hardie Industries Equity Incentive Plan				

SIGN	section <i>must</i> be signed in accord	dance with the instructions	s overleaf to enable your directions to be implemented.	
Individual or Securityholder	Securityholder 2		Securityholder 3	
Sole Director and Sole Company Secretary	Director		Director/Company Secretary	
	Director	Contact	Director/Company Secretary	
Contact Name		Daytime Telephone	Date /	/
ЈНХ	1 3 2 4 0 3 A		Computershare	-



## Mail this form by Tuesday, 9 August 2011:

using the Business Reply Envelope enclosed

Question(s):



James Hardie Industries SE Europa House 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor, Harcourt Centre Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland

T: +353 (0) 1 411 6924 F: +353 (0) 1 497 1128

14 July 2011

The Manager Company Announcements Office Australian Securities Exchange Limited 20 Bridge Street SYDNEY NSW 2000

## Lodgement with NYSE —Section 303A Foreign Private Issuer Annual Written Affirmation

The attached document was lodged overnight with the NYSE on 13 July 2011. It is required to be lodged annually within 30 days of the date a company files its annual report on Form 20-F with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.

Yours faithfully

/s/ Marcin Firek

Marcin Firek Company Secretary

> James Hardie Industries SE is a limited liability company incorporated in Ireland with its registered office at Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland. **Directors:** Michael Hammes (Chairman), Brian Anderson (USA), David Dilger, David Harrison (USA), James Osborne, Donald McGauchie (Australia), Rudy van deer Meer (Netherlands). **Chief Executive Officer:** Louis Gries **Company number**: 485719

# **NYSE** Regulation

### Foreign Private Issuer Section 303A Annual Written Affirmation

James Hardie Industries SE (JHX) (the"Company") has checked the appropriate box: (Insert Company name and ticker symbol)

In the Company hereby affirms the following to the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") without qualification:

or

Subject to any noncompliance that is specifically described on Exhibit A<sup>1</sup> to this Annual Written Affirmation, the Company hereby affirms the following to the NYSE<sup>2</sup>:

## A. Audit Committee (Section 303A.063)

The Company has an audit committee meeting the requirements of Securities Exchange Act Rule 10A-3 ("Rule 10A-3") or is exempt therefrom. If the Company has an audit committee, each member meets the Rule 10A-3(b)(1) independence requirements or is exempt therefrom.

If the Company or an individual member of the audit committee is relying on a Rule 10A-3 exemption, a brief description of the basis for such reliance, a citation to the relevant portion of Rule 10A-3 and the name of the individual relying on the exemption, if applicable, is provided on <u>Exhibit B.</u> If the Company or an individual member of its audit committee is not relying on an exemption, the Company has indicated "Not Applicable" on <u>Exhibit B.</u>

Attached on Exhibit C is a list of the current members of the audit committee. Each audit committee member deemed independent is marked with an asterisk and, if an audit committee member is claiming a Rule 10A-3 exemption, the exemption claimed is noted on Exhibit C.

The following information is provided on Exhibit C for each member of the audit committee who is also a director of the Company 4:

- brief biography;
- share ownership in the Company\*;
- brief description of any direct or indirect consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee arrangement with the Company or any of its subsidiaries as specified in Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(ii)(A)\*;

- <sup>2</sup> If the Company is unable to execute this Annual Written Affirmation without qualification, it must check this box.
- 3 Section 303A.06 incorporates the requirements of Rule 10A-3 promulgated by the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934.
- 4 If any or all such information is available through a U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission filing, the Company can specify the location of such disclosure on Exhibit C in lieu of restating the information.



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Company must provide detailed disclosure on <u>Exhibit A</u> noting which standard it is not in compliance with, the reason for such noncompliance and a specific timetable for its return to compliance. If this Annual Written Affirmation has been signed by the Company's CEO, the Company need not also submit a notice of noncompliance as required by Section 303A.12(b).

## Form Last Updated by the NYSE on January 4, 2010

- indication of whether the audit committee member is an affiliated person of the Company or any of its subsidiaries as specified in Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(ii)(B)\*.
- \* The Company has indicated on <u>Exhibit C</u> if the audit committee member does not own any shares of the Company, does not have any fee arrangements with the Company or its subsidiaries and/or is not an affiliated person of the Company or its subsidiaries.

#### B. Statement of Significant Differences (Section 303A.11)

If the Company is required to file an annual report on Form 20-F with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission:

The Company has included the statement of significant corporate governance differences required by Section 303A.11 in its Form 20-F. Attached on Exhibit B is the reference to where the disclosure has been made.

#### All other foreign private issuers:

James Hardie Industries SE

The Company has i) included the statement of significant corporate governance differences required by Section 303A.11 in its annual report filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission or ii) made the statement of significant corporate governance differences available on or through its website and disclosed that fact and provided the website address in its annual report. Attached on Exhibit B is the reference to the document in which the disclosure has been made or the website address and reference to the document in which disclosure has been made.

#### Certification

## This Affirmation is signed by a duly authorized officer of, and on behalf of

(Name of Company)			
By:	/s/ Marcin Firek		
Print Name:	Marcin Firek		
Title:	Company Secretary		
Date:	July 13, 2011		
There is no specified form for Exhibit A or Exhibit C. The form of Exhibit B is specified and is available on www.nyx.com.			

This affirmation may be submitted electronically through egovdirect.com. Alternatively, the completed form may be emailed, faxed or mailed to:

 Email:
 corporategovernanceintl@nyx.com

 Fax:
 212.656.5780

 Mail:
 Corporate Compliance Department

 NYSE Regulation, Inc.
 20 Broad Street, 13th Floor

 New York, NY 10005
 Telephone: 212.656.4542

Note: THE NYSE WILL NOT ACCEPT IF RETYPED, MODIFIED OR IF ANY TEXT OR FOOTNOTES ARE DELETED. If you have any questions regarding applicability to your Company's circumstances, please call the Corporate Compliance department prior to submission.





James Hardie Industries SE Europa House 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor, Harcourt Centre Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland

T: +353 (0) 1 411 6924 F: +353 (0) 1 497 1128

July 13, 2011 Corporate Governance Department NYSE Regulation, Inc.

## SECTION 303A ANNUAL WRITTEN AFFIRMATION

## EXHIBIT A

The Company has executed this Annual Written Affirmation without qualification and is not required to describe any non-compliance in this Exhibit A. Regards,

Marcin Firek

Marcin Firek Company Secretary

> James Hardie Industries SE is a limited liability company incorporated in Ireland with its registered office at Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland. Directors: Michael Hammes (Chairman), Brian Anderson (USA), David Dilger, David Harrison (USA), James Osborne, Donald McGauchie (Australia), Rudy van deer Meer (Netherlands). Chief Executive Officer: Louis Gries Company number: 485719

# NYSE Regulation

## Exhibit B to Foreign Private Issuer Section 303A Annual Written Affirmation

## Company name and ticker symbol: James Hardie Industries SE (JHX)

1	2	3	4
Section 303A.06 Securities Exchange Act Rule 10A-3 ("Rule 10A-3") Audit Committee Requirements	Applicable Exemption	Required Rule 10A-3 Disclosure	Disclosure Location Name of document/page number where disclosure is located, if applicable
State in column (2) whether the Company or any individual member of its audit committee is relying on a Rule 10A-3 exemption and provide a brief description of the basis for such reliance, a citation to the relevant portion of Rule 10A-3 and the name of the individual relying on the exemption, if applicable. If the Company or an individual is not relying on a Rule 10A-3 exemption, indicate "Not Applicable" in Column (2). For ease of reference, a brief description of the available Rule 10A-3 exemptions is provided on page 3.	Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(B) exemption is applicable to Mr. David Dilger as he is an independent director of the Company who also serves on the board of directors of a number of affiliates of the Company. Such service has been approved by the Board of the Company.	<ul> <li>Disclose the following in the Company's Form 10-K, 20-F or 40- F filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission if required by Rule 10A-3(d):</li> <li>Exemption relied upon</li> <li>Assessment of whether, and if so, how, such reliance would materially adversely affect the ability of the audit committee to act independently and to satisfy the other requirements of Rule 10A-3.</li> </ul>	Disclosed on page 65 of the Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended March 31, 2011.
		If the Company or an individual is relying on a Rule 10A-3 exemption that is required to be disclosed, provide a specific reference to the location of such disclosure in column (4).	
		For ease of reference, an indication of whether disclosure is required is provided on page 3.	

1

#### 3 Disclosure Location

## Name of document/page number where disclosure is located URL of Company website and link to specific web page, if applicable

web page, if applicable Page 73 of the Company's Annual Report on Form 20-F filed with the SEC on June 30, 2011.

Section 303A.11 Significant Corporate Governance Differences Disclose the significant ways in which the Company's corporate governance practices differ from those followed by a domestic company under NYSE standards.

1

For a company required to file a Form 20-F with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission:

2

Annual report on Form 20-F filed with the U.S. Securities
 and Exchange Commission

For all other foreign private issuers:

- Annual report on Form 10-K or 40-F filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission or
- Company website. If the disclosure is made on or through the Company's website, the Company must disclose that fact in its annual report filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission and provide the website address.

## 2

#### Rule 10A-3 exemptions for a foreign private issuer 1:

Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(A) — This provision provides a transitional exemption for a company listing in connection with an initial public offering of securities. 2

Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(B) — This provision provides an exemption to allow an otherwise independent director who serves on the board of directors of both a listed company and an affiliate to serve on the audit committee of the listed company.<sup>3</sup>

Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(C) — This provision provides an exemption to allow an employee who is not an executive officer to serve on the audit committee if elected/named to the board or the audit committee pursuant to the listed company's governing law or documents, an employee collective bargaining agreement or other similar agreement or other home country legal or listing requirements.<sup>2</sup>

**Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(D)** — This provision provides an exemption to allow a director who is an affiliate of or a representative of an affiliate of the listed company to be a member of the audit committee to the extent that the director is not a voting member or chairperson of the audit committee and to the extent that neither the director nor the affiliate the director represents is an executive officer of the company.<sup>2</sup>

Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(E) — This provision provides an exemption for a director who is the representative or designee of a foreign government or foreign governmental entity that is an affiliate of the company to the extent the director is not an executive officer of the company.<sup>2</sup>

Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(F) — This provision provides that the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission may grant a director an exemption from the independence requirements of Rule 10A-3.2

**Rule 10A-3(c)(1)** — This provision provides a general exemption from the requirement to have an audit committee where the company is listing securities but satisfies the requirements of Rule 10A-3 with respect to another class of securities already listed on a national securities exchange or national securities association.<sup>3</sup>

**Rule 10A-3(c)(2)** — This provision provides a general exemption from the requirement to have an audit committee for subsidiaries that are listed on a national securities exchange or market where the subsidiary's parent company satisfies the requirements of Rule 10A-3 with respect to a class of equity securities already listed on a national securities exchange or market and the subsidiary:

- is directly or indirectly consolidated by the parent; or
- is at least 50% beneficially owned.

This exemption does not apply to a subsidiary that has issued equity securities, other than non-convertible, non-participating preferred securities. 3

Rule 10A-3(c)(3) — This provision provides a general exemption from the requirement to have an audit committee for a company that meets the following requirements:

- The company has a board of auditors (or similar body) or has statutory auditors, established and selected pursuant to home country legal or listing provisions.
- The board or body, or statutory auditors, is required by home country legal or listing requirements to be either: (A) separate from the board of directors; or (B) composed of one or more members of the board of directors and one or more members that are not also members of the board of directors.
- The board or body, or statutory auditors, are not elected by management of the company and no executive officer of the company is a member of such board or body or statutory auditor.
- Home country legal or listing provisions set forth or provide for standards for the independence of such board or body, or statutory auditors, from the company or its management.
- Such board or body, or statutory auditors, in accordance with any applicable home country legal or listing requirements or the company's governing documents, are responsible, to the extent permitted by law, for the appointment, retention and oversight of the work of any public accounting firm engaged for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for the company.
- The audit committee requirements of paragraphs 10A-3(b)(3) (Complaint procedures), 10A-3(b)(4) (Authority to engage advisors) and 10A-3(b)(5) (Funding) apply to the extent permitted by law.<sup>2</sup>
- 1 This summary of the provisions of Rule 10A-3 is provided for convenience only. It is not a verbatim statement of those rules and is intended solely to assist in understanding potential exemptions. This summary should not under any circumstances be relied upon as an authoritative statement of Rule 10A-3.
- 2 A company is required to disclose reliance on this exemption in its annual report filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.
- 3 A company is not required to disclose reliance on this exemption in its annual report filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission.





James Hardie Industries SE Europa House 2<sup>nd</sup> Floor, Harcourt Centre Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland

T: +353 (0) 1 411 6924 F: +353 (0) 1 497 1128

July 13, 2011 Corporate Governance Department NYSE Regulation, Inc.

## SECTION 303A ANNUAL WRITTEN AFFIRMATION

## EXHIBIT C

The current Audit Committee members of James Hardie Industries SE (the "Company") are:

- Mr. Brian Anderson\* (Committee Chairman)
- Mr. Michael Hammes\*;
- Mr. David Harrison\*; and
- Mr. David Dilger\*

Biographical information, director compensation and disclosure regarding Company share ownership for each of these Audit committee members can be found on pages 24 – 25, 62 and 133 – 134, respectively, in the Company's Form 20-F annual report as filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission on June 30, 2011 (the "2011 20-F").

Each audit committee member deemed independent has been marked with an asterisk (\*). A Rule 10A-3(b)(1)(iv)(B) exemption is applicable to Mr. David Dilger as he is an independent director of the Company who also serves on the board of directors of a number of affiliates of the Company. Such service has been approved by the Board of the Company.

Other than as disclosed on page 62 in the 2011 20-F pertaining to director compensation and the Rule 10A-3 exemption noted above, the Company does not have any existing business relationships or fee arrangements with members of the Audit Committee.

The Company's 2011 20-F is accessible on the SEC's website via the EDGAR system at www.sec.gov.

Regards,

•

Marcin Firek

Marcin Firek Company Secretary

James Hardie Industries SE is a limited liability company incorporated in Ireland with its registered office at Europa House, Harcourt Centre, Harcourt Street, Dublin 2, Ireland. Directors: Michael Hammes (Chairman), Brian Anderson (USA), David Dilger, David Harrison (USA), James Osborne, Donald McGauchie (Australia), Rudy van deer Meer (Netherlands). Chief Executive Officer: Louis Gries Company number: 485719